ELUCIDATING MECHANISM IN PATHOLOGICAL PAIN CONDITIONS

by

RUCHI YADAV

(Under the Direction of Han-Rong Weng)

ABSTRACT

Pathological pain is a debilitating condition affecting millions of people worldwide and is poorly treated by conventional therapeutics. In this dissertation, a series of mechanistic studies are presented to identify novel therapeutic strategies to develop analgesic for treatment of pain. This dissertation comprises four chapters. Chapter one a literature review of the role of neuronal dysfunction in chronic pain conditions.

In the chronic pain condition, hyperexcitation of neuronal cells and neuroinflammation are hallmark events in the nociceptive pathway. Homeostasis between excitatory and inhibitory receptor activities is crucial to maintain normal neuronal activities in the central nervous system (CNS). In chapter two we have successfully shown in the paclitaxel-induced neuropathic pain model that local application of GAT-1 transporter activity inhibitors at the spinal enlargement reverses the attenuated GABAergic disinhibition and ameliorates neuropathic pain. Thus, targeting GAT-1 transporters for reversing GABAergic disinhibition in the spinal dorsal horn could be a useful approach for treating paclitaxel-induced neuropathic pain.

Tissue and nerve injury produce neuroinflammation which is a critical component, contributing to the genesis of pathological pain. Activation of glial cells, accumulation of proinflammatory cytokines and release of various algesic mediators in

the spinal cord produces long-lasting cellular and behavior changes as a consequence of widespread alterations in gene expression profile. Epigenetics mechanism such as post translation modification of histone tails residues plays important role in various gene activation and suppression. In chapter three we have presented compelling evidence demonstrating global change of enhancer zeste homolog-2 (EZH2) activities and methylation levels of H3K27 in the spinal dorsal horn is associated with glia cells activation and neuroinflammation following nerve injury. Inhibition of EZH2 prevented and attenuated the neuropathic pain condition thus provide compelling evidence that targeting signaling pathways regulating gene expression could prove to be an effective approach for the development of new analgesics for the treatment of neuropathic pain. Lastly chapter four provides a discussion of pharmacological management of pain with a focus on the remaining challenges in the translation of pain therapeutics.

INDEX WORDS: Paclitaxel; paclitaxel-induced neuropathic pain; GABA; GAT-1; GAT-3; chronic pain; pSNL; gliosis; neuroinflammation; enhancer of zeste homolog; histone modification

ELUCIDATING MECHANISM IN PATHOLOGICAL PAIN CONDITIONS

by

Ruchi Yadav

M.S., THE NORTH CAROLINA CENTRAL UNIVERSITY, 2010

A Dissertation Submitted to the Graduate Faculty of The University of Georgia in Partial

Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

ATHENS, GEORGIA

2017

© 2017

Ruchi Yadav

All Rights Reserved

ELUCIDATING MECHANISM IN PATHOLOGICAL PAIN CONDITIONS

by

RUCHI YADAV

Major Professor: Committee: Han-Rong Weng Aaron Merle Beedle Phillip Greenspan Eve Gallman Rabindranath De La Fuente

Electronic Version Approved:

Suzanne Barbour Dean of the Graduate School The University of Georgia May 2017

DEDICATION

I would like to dedicate this dissertation to my father Jaipal Yadav, my mother Sushila Yadav, my father-in-law Om-prakash Yadav, and my mother-in-law Kailash Yadav for their endless support. This Dissertation is also dedicated to my lovely husband Parveen Yadav, my brother-in-law's Nishant Yadav and Prashant Yadav and my sisters Chitvan Yadav and Hema Yadav for giving me the confidence and faith to succeed. I owe my kids Reneka and Akshay Yadav for their unique support, to bring the best out of me and to convert my smiles to endless happiness. Additionally, I would like to dedicate this dissertation to my sister's kids, Devanshi, Arnav, Aryan and Tanvi for the joy they bring into my life.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to express my heart-felt gratitude and appreciation to Dr. Han-Rong Weng, my major adviser, whose expertise and instructive guidance made it possible for me to overcome all the hurdles and challenges towards earning the degree. I am thankful to Dr. Han-Rong Weng for providing me various educational and research training opportunities and helping me to achieve my career goals. I would also extend my thanks to my committee members: Dr. Aaron Beedle, Dr. Mandi Murph, Dr. Phillip Greenspan, Dr. Eve Gallman and Dr. Rabindranath De La Fuente for their outstanding supports and advices. My special thanks to Dr. Shelly Hooks for her tremendous support and guidance throughout my graduate program. I am also grateful to Dr. Deborah Elder and Dr. Gurvinder Singh Rekhi for their continuous support and for giving me the opportunity to teach in academia while perusing my PhD degree. Special thanks to department of Pharmaceutical and biomedical Sciences at UGA for providing me financial support through teaching assistantship, that enabled me to pursue my educational goals and finish my PhD degree.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Page			
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTSv			
LIST OF TABLES ix			
LIST OF FIGURESx			
CHAPTER			
1 INTRODUCTION AND LITREATURE REVIEW1			
Anatomical Overview of the Nociceptive Circuit2			
Neuropathic Pain4			
Spinal Neuronal Dysfunction in Neuropathic Pain9			
Role of Spinal Excitatory Neuronal Cells in Neuropathic Pain10			
Role of Spinal Disinhibition in Neuropathic Pain16			
Role of Spinal Glial Cells in Neuropathic Pain22			
Role of Spinal Cytokines and Chemokines in Neuropathic Pain35			
Role of Epigenetic Mechanism in Neuropathic Pain47			
Conclusions and future directions			
2 BLOCKING THE GABA TRANSPORTER GAT-1 AMELIORATES			
SPINAL GABAERGIC DISINHIBITION AND NEUROPATHIC PAIN			
INDUCED BY PACLITAXEL			
Abstract			
Introduction73			

	Materials and Methods75
	Results
	Discussion
	Conclusions and Future Directions
	Acknowledgments94
3	EZH2 REAULATES SPINAL NEUROINFLAMMATION IN RATS WITH
	NEUROPATHIC PAIN
	Abstract
	Introduction104
	Materials and Methods106
	Results111
	Discussion119
	Conclusions and Future Directions125
	Acknowledgments125
4	PHARMACOLOGICAL MANAGEMENT OF PAIN AND CURRENT
	CHALLENGES IN THE PAIN THERAPUTIC FILED
	Introduction133
	Pharmacological management of chronic pain135
	Evidence of Mechanistic-based Therapeutics in Preclinical and Clinical
	Studies of Pain146
	Challenges in chronic Pain Translational Research149
	Concluding Remarks151
REFERE	NCES152

APPENDICES

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1.1: List of endogenous algesic/proalgesic and analgesics mediators get released by		
resident and neuronal cells in response to the injury8		
Table 4.1: Recommended prescribed medication for treatment of neuropathic pain		
syndrome by IASP and NeuroPSIG137		
Table 4.2: Drugs approved across the United States, Japan, France, Italy, Spain, and the		
United Kingdom for neuropathic pain treatment		

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1.1: Schematic illustration providing general overview of various stages of the
inflammatory responses following noxious stimuli64
Figure 1.2: Primary nociceptive afferent fibers and laminae of spinal dorsal horn65
Figure 1.3: Nociceptive signals processing pathways from peripheral to central nervous
system66
Figure 1.4: Endogenous algesic/proalgesic and analgesic mediators released by resident
nociceptive fibers and immune cells in peripheral nervous system in response to
the noxious stimuli67
Figure 1.5: Illustration of neurons and different types of glia (microglia, astrocytes, and
oligodendrocytes) cells in central nervous system
Figure 1.6: Nociceptive fibers signaling pathway in spinal cord
Figure 1.7: Role of histone modification in the chromatin structure organization70
Figure 2.1: Rats treated with paclitaxel develop mechanical allodynia and thermal
hyperalgesia95
Figure 2.2: GABAergic tonic inhibition in the spinal dorsal horn is weakened in the
paclitaxel-treated rats96
Figure 2.3: GAT-1 is expressed in neurons and astrocytes and GAT-3 only is present in
astrocytes97

Figure 2.4: Tonic GABA receptor activities in the spinal dorsal horn are mainly regulated
by GAT-1 under normal conditions
Figure 2.5: Rats with P-INP have an increased protein expression of GAT-1 and reduced
protein expression of GAT-3, which was accompanied with increased GABA
uptake activities99
Figure 2.6: The paclitaxel-induced GABAergic disinhibition is ameliorated by blocking
GAT-1 but not GAT-3100
Figure 2.7: Mechanical allodynia and thermal hyperalgesia in rats with P-INP are
attenuated by an intrathecal injection of a GAT-1 inhibitor101
Figure 3.1: Nerve injury increases EZH2 protein expression and H3K27TM levels in
spinal dorsal horn126
Figure 3.2: EZH2 is predominantly expressed in neurons in the spinal dorsal horn under
normal conditions, and nerve injury increases the number of neurons with EZH2
expression and microglia with EZH2 expression127
Figure 3.3: Nerve injury increases protein expressions of Iba1, GFAP, TNF- α , IL-1 β , and
MCP-1 in the spinal dorsal horn
Figure 3.4: EZH2 inhibitors prevent the pain hypersensitivity induced by nerve injury 129
Figure 3.5: EZH2 inhibitors attenuate the pre-existing pain hypersensitivity induced by
nerve injury
Figure 3.6: Pre-emptive DZNep or GSK126 treatment significantly attenuates the
increased levels of EZH2 and H3K27TM in the spinal dorsal horn induced by
nerve injury131

CHAPTER 1

INTRODUCTION AND LITERATURE REVIEW

The somatosensory nociceptive system's multidimensional ability to perceive and differentiate noxious stimuli as pain in an experience-dependent manner (plasticity) has protected us from harm (Bushnell et al 2013, Schaible & Richter 2004). The perception of pain, brought together by fine tuning of excitatory and inhibitory transmission along the nociceptive pathway, constitutes acute physiological pain responses, which go away once the harmful stimuli subside. However, in chronic pain conditions evoked by tissue/nerve injury, inflammation, or other metabolic disorders, patients often complain of persistent, spontaneous and exaggerated painful sensation in response to noxious (hyperalgesia) and non–noxious (allodynia) stimuli (Dubin & Patapoutian 2010).

Over 100 million adults suffer from chronic pain condition in the United States, which puts a huge burden (\$300 billion) on America's economy (Medicine 2011). The current standard care for treatment of chronic pain condition includes classes of opioid and non-opioid prescription drugs and longer-term usage of these drugs causes serious side effects (Schug et al 2003). According to the data presented in 2014 by the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), almost 2 million people were addicted to or abusing prescription opioids, and nearly 46 Americans die every day due to prescription opioid overdose (Rudd et al 2016). Hence, there is an urgent need to discover novel therapeutics to address the treatment and management of chronic pathological pain conditions.

Pain condition based on the duration of onset can be divided into acute pain (less than 3-6 months) and chronic pain (more than 3-6 months). Furthermore, based on the etiology, it can be classified as nociceptive pain (normal pain response to noxious stimuli and tissue injury); inflammatory pain (activation and sensitization of nociceptive pathways by inflammatory mediators); and neuropathic pain (caused by a primary lesion to the somatosensory nervous system) Figure 1.1). Because of the complex etiology, some chronic pain conditions are difficult to categorize into the above classes, for example, cancer pain, migraine, headache, fibromyalgia pain, phantom pain, etc. Patients suffering from neuropathic pain often complain of multiple symptoms including numbness, hypersensitivity/allodynia, and burning and/or tingling sensation (Schaible & Richter 2004).

In order to discover novel therapeutic targets to treat various chronic pain conditions, it is critical to understand the pathophysiology of pain. In this chapter, I have summarized mechanism known to cause spinal neuronal dysfunction including several mediators, receptors, ion channels, inhibitory neuronal signals, glia activation, cytokines & chemokines, and epigenetic mechanisms involving in neuropathic pain conditions.

Anatomical Overview of the Nociceptive Circuit

In general, nociceptive circuits can be divided into four major components: 1) primary afferent neurons, 2) projection neurons, 3) interneurons, and 4) descending neurons. The primary focus of this chapter is on the primary and secondary order neurons present in the spinal cord. The primary afferent neurons carry the sensory input from the peripheral body to the spinal cord. These neurons can be divided, based on the speed of transmission

of signals and myelination pattern, into the following categories: fast signal conducting myelinated A β and intermediate signal conducting myelinated A δ fibers, and slow signal conducting unmyelinated C fibers. The cell bodies of primary sensory neurons collectively form a nodular structure known as the dorsal root ganglion, which resides in the neural foramen of the vertebrae. One branch of axons of these pseudo-unipolar primary sensory neurons extends from the cell body to the periphery (peripheral axons), and another branch of axons extends from the cell body to the spinal dorsal horn (central axons).

In the somatosensory nervous system, $A\beta$ fibers convey tactile and proprioceptive innocuous and mechanical stimuli and terminate its signals in the Rexed laminae III-VI of the spinal dorsal horn. In the spinal dorsal horn, A δ and C primary sensory fibers terminate into the (Rexed laminae I and II) superficial dorsal horn of spinal cord and carry the thermal and nociceptive signaling (Liu et al 2007a) (Figure 1.2). After primary afferent neurons transduction by peripheral stimuli, the nociceptive signal transmits to the dorsal root ganglion. From there, signals are transmitted to postsynaptic projection neurons and interneurons of the spinal dorsal horn and sent to the higher center at the nociceptive signaling pathways in the cortex. The projection neurons are primarily concentrated in laminae I and disseminated in laminae III-VI in the spinal dorsal horn. The axon of these projection neurons crosses the midline and ascends through the anterolateral tract to a higher center. At the higher center, these neurons carry signals to the thalamus, periaqueductal gray matter, lateral parabrachial area and several medullary nuclei. Once perceived these signal, these nociceptive output can modulate the function and biochemical reaction of the spinal dorsal horn and peripheral nervous system via the descending nociceptive (Todd 2010) (Figure 1.3). Maladaptive processing of primary afferent (A β and C) sensory fibers of the spinal cord has been implicated in the development and maintenance of neuropathic pain condition (Devor 2009).

Neuropathic Pain

A primary lesion or dysfunction in the peripheral or central nervous system can result in the development of peripheral neuropathic pain or central neuropathic pain. Damage caused by neurotoxic chemicals, nerve injury, metabolic disorder, infection or tumor invasion leads to peripheral neuropathic pain development (Woolf & Mannion 1999). Patients suffering from peripheral neuropathic pain syndromes often show one or more clinical symptoms such as paranesthesia, dysesthesia, allodynia, hyperalgesias, loss of sensation, and spontaneous or persistent pain sensation. Clinical experience and decades of research related to neuropathic pain have shown that empirical symptom management is not sufficient to bring relief to patients. Therefore, to identify novel therapeutic targets for the development of mechanism-based therapeutic approaches to treat patients suffering from neuropathic pain conditions, it is essential to understand the underlying neurobiological mechanisms.

Noxious stimuli can evoke transient to persistent biochemical changes in the nociceptive pathway. Lesions to the primary neuron axons, cell body or central axons result in disruption in the continuity of somatosensory signals or neuronal cell death in peripheral and central nervous system. Dysfunction of injured primary neurons affects other non-injured neuronal cell function along the sensory signaling pathway at the spinal and supraspinal levels in the central nervous system. Although the mechanism of pain

varies and depends upon the site of pathology and etiology of noxious stimuli, sensitization of the nociceptive pathway may occur at the periphery, dorsal root ganglion (DRG), spinal and/or supraspinal levels of the nervous system.

Dorsal Root Ganglion (DRG)

Peripheral nerve injury incites a reaction by the immune system and glia cells along the nociceptive pathways. In response to the peripheral nerve injury, neuregulin, a differentiation and growth factor, is released within a fraction of a second from the membrane of damaged neurons and activates Schwann cells (Carroll et al 1997). In parallel, immune cells such as macrophages, lymphocytes neutrophils, granulocytes and mast cells also infiltrate the site of nerve lesion (Figure 1.4).

Activated immune and Schwann cells release prostaglandins, IL-1 β , IL-6, IL-12 IL-18, tumor necrosis factors- α , interferon- γ , and leukemia inhibitory proinflammatory cytokines (Ma & Eisenach 2003, Perrin et al 2005, Tofaris et al 2002). Macrophages' phagocytic process aids in clearing debris from the injured tissue. A unique set of antigens presented on the surface of activated macrophages helps recruit more macrophages and other immune cells to the site of injury. Peripheral immune macrophages and Schwann cells presented on the distal site of the injured axons promote Wallerian degeneration (Stoll et al 2002). On the mesial side of the nerve injury, activated Schwann cells proliferate and release chemical signals to promote axonal growth and re-myelination (Stoll et al 2002). Neurotropic growth factor such as glial cell-derived neurotropic growth factor released by activated Schwann cells can directly sensitize nociceptors and contributes to pain sensation in response to nerve injury (Malin et al 2006).

On the one hand, the release of proinflammatory cytokines and chemokines eliminates impaired cells and promotes healing, but on the other hand, progressive and/or chronic inflammation dysregulates neuronal function and hampers tissue recovery (Cunha et al 2005) (Figure 1.1). Inflammatory mediators released by neurons, as well as the glial cells of the central and peripheral nervous system, contribute to hyperexcitability and sensitization of primary sensory neurons and increases in excitatory synaptic transmission in the spinal dorsal horn and at higher centers (Basbaum et al 2009, Gensel et al 2012). Macrophages, lymphocytes, Schwann cells and injured axons on the mesial side provoke a reaction in the dorsal root ganglions (Figure 1.4).

The dorsal root ganglion (DRG) houses the cellular bodies of primary sensory afferent fibers. The peripheral ganglion cells are pseudo-unipolar. From the main processes, two branches emerge, one of which goes from the cellular body to the periphery and the other towards the central nervous system (spinal dorsal horn). Based on the cellular body size, DRG neurons can be classified into large and small neuronal cells. The DRG cell bodies are generally separated from each other by satellite glial cells (Figure 1.3). Interestingly, the DRG is not protected by a blood-nerve barrier but only by a thin envelope of satellite glial cells, and therefore cells such as macrophages from the periphery can infiltrate easily upon noxious stimulation (Hu & McLachlan 2002, Shimizu et al 2011). Due to its unique physical location and anatomical characteristics, the DRG has been manipulated to treat neuropathic pain (Acar et al 2008, Deer et al 2013, Manchikanti 2000, Nash 1986, Van Zundert et al 2007).

Like other glial cells in the central nervous system, the satellite glia cells of the DRG carry many receptors and thereby influence the DRG neurons signaling in response

to the various mediators (Hanani 2005). Following peripheral nerve injury, substance P, histamine, prostaglandins, bradykinins, serotonin, neutrophins, growth factors, cytokines (interleukins, TNF- α , interferons) chemokines, ATP and reactive oxygen species are released by local tissue and immune cells.

Additionally, primary sensory neurons are activated via G-protein coupled receptors and initiate the secondary messengers' cascade, resulting in change in intracellular calcium level. The rise in intracellular calcium within a primary nociceptive neuron, leads to changes in the variety of gene and protein expression and, consequently, results in excessive releases of neurotransmitters including glutamate, substance P, and brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) that further stimulate higher-order neurons present in the nociceptive pathways. Enhanced sensitization and ectopic stimulation of primary afferent fibers are influenced by various factors, including expression of ion channels and receptors present on primary afferents fibers.

Following nerve injury, increased release of neurotrophic growth factor (NGF) increases the synthesis of substance P and calcitonin gene-related peptide (CGRP) via interacting with its receptor tyrosine kinase A (trk A) and leads to further enhanced release of inflammatory mediators (Lewin et al 1994). Additionally several endogenous analgesic biochemical mediators are also secreted Endogenous analgesic mediators such as anti-inflammatory factors IL-4 and IL-10 and transforming growth factor- β 1 play important roles in the suppression of excitatory neuronal signals and the reduction of pain sensation (Dubovy et al 2014) (Table 1 Figure-1). However, the excessive release of algesic mediators after nerve injury throws off the balance between the algesic and

analgesic mediators and consequently leads to hypersensitization of the nociceptive

pathway.

Table 1.1: List of endogenous algesics/proalgesics and analgesics mediators associated with pain

Endogenous Algesic/Proalgesic	Endogenous Analgesic
Immune cells: Mast cells: Hist, 5HT, LTs, TNF,IL-6 Neutrophils: ROS, TNF, IL-1β, 2, 6, 17 Macrophages: TNF, II-1β, 6, 15,18 Lymphocytes: TNF, IFNγ, II-17	Immune cells: Mast cells: IL4, 10 Neutrophils: Endorphin/Enkephalin Lymphocytes: IL-4, 10 9 th 2), B7-Ht (t- cells)' TGF-β (tregs), Endorphin- containing –T cells
Glial Cells: Schwann cells: MMP9, TNF, IL-1 β , NGF- β ATP, PGE2 Satellite cells: TNF, IL-1 β , NGF- β Microglia: TNF, IL-1 β , 6, NO, PGE2, BDNF, LTs, MCP-1 Astrocytes: TNF, ATP, NO, Glutamate, IL-1 β , 6,IFN γ , Fractalkine, MCP-1, MIP-1 α	Glial cells: Schwann cells: Epo, GDNF Satellite cells: GDNF Microglia: GDNF, IGF-1 Astrocytes: GDNF

Afferent sensory input evoked by nerve injury and noxious stimuli increases the excitability of nociceptive neurons in the spinal cord. However, the mechanisms of central sensitization in the spinal dorsal horn remain elusive. The primary focus of this chapter is to present a literature review on the role of neuronal dysfunction, activation of glia cells, proinflammatory cytokines, chemokines and the epigenetic transcription mechanism involved in neuropathic pain development and maintenance in the spinal dorsal horn following nerve injury.

Spinal Cord-Dorsal Horn

The spinal cord dorsal horn serves as a gateway for the nociceptive signaling from the periphery to the central nervous system and vice versa. Neuronal dysfunction, overproduction of pro-inflammatory cytokines, and activation of glia (reactive gliosis) cells are hallmark events that take place in the spinal dorsal horn and contribute to the pathology of neuropathic pain (Figure 1. 3). The biochemical changes in the nociceptive circuitry can be viewed at the cellular, signaling pathway, and gene expression levels. At the cellular level, it is essential to understand how altered neuronal and glial cell function in neuropathic pain leads to aberrant neuronal dysfunction (Scholz & Woolf 2007a, Vartak-Sharma & Ghorpade 2012, Xu et al 2007, Zhang et al 2011, Zhang et al 2012a). All these biochemical changes occurring in the nociceptive pathways require either activation or suppression of various mediators. The literature has suggested that more than one mechanism is involved in the non-epigenetic and epigenetic mechanisms of persistent pain development and maintenance. In chronic pain conditions, noxious stimuli activate primary afferent sensory neurons and incite the release of proinflammatory cytokines and many neuropeptides such as substance P, neurokinin, calcitonin generelated peptide, brain-derived neurotrophic factor ATP, glutamate, etc., which have been found to be implicated in the peripheral and central sensitization of the nervous system (Duggan et al 1990, Morton & Hutchison 1989).

Spinal Neuronal Dysfunction in Neuropathic Pain

A fine balance of excitatory and inhibitory synaptic transmission is critical for proper processing of nociceptive information in the central nervous system (CNS). After

peripheral nerve injury, primary afferent excitatory neurons release excessive glutamate neurotransmitter and other mediators including neuropeptides (substance-P, calcitonin gene-related peptide), and adenosine triphosphate and proinflammatory cytokines into the synaptic cleft. These neurochemical events contribute to neuronal hyperexcitability and pain transmission at the spinal and supraspinal level. However, under normal physiological conditions, the inhibitory synaptic transmission limits the excitability of neurons and thereby facilitates spatial and temporal synchronization of the neuronal network, information processing (Dykes 1997, Krnjevic 1997) and neuronal plasticity (Dykes 1997). In contrast, in chronic pain condition, the loss of GABAergic inhibition, along with enhanced excitatory neurochemical release and neuroanatomical changes, results in neuronal dysfunction in the spinal dorsal horn. Studies have shown that hyperexcitation of neurons are associated with increased glutamate release (Nie et al 2010a), increased upregulation and/or activation of glutamate receptors (Bhangoo & Swanson 2013, Mills et al 2002, Yan et al 2013) and sodium channels (Hains & Waxman 2007), enhanced activation of glia cells and inflammation (Ji et al 2013) and decreased endogenous inhibitory activity (Gwak & Hulsebosch 2011). Altogether, it has been shown that hyperexcitability is an important event occurring in the spinal dorsal horn after nerve injury and plays pivotal role in chronic pain development and maintenance.

Role of Spinal Excitatory Neuronal Cells in Neuropathic Pain

In neuropathic pain, the abnormal ectopic excitability of myelinated A β fibers of the spinal dorsal horn leads to the sensations of paranesthesia and dysesthesia, whereas

the altered excitability property of A δ and C fibers results in experiencing burning and lancinating pain (Djouhri & Lawson 2004, Tal et al 1999). Aberrant neuronal firing pattern of peripheral sensory fibers and dorsal root ganglion neurons leads to hypersensitization of the spinal dorsal horn neurons. Several spinal mechanism have been recognized which contributes to dysfunction of neurons in the spinal dorsal horn in the neuropathic pain state. Nerve injury induces increased response to the stimuli, and enhanced spontaneous activity of the spinal dorsal horn has been recorded (Bavencoffe et al 2016, Bedi et al 2010, Carlton et al 2009). Nerve injury causes an increased level of extracellular glutamate, increased production of proinflammatory cytokines and reactive oxygen species, which in turn activates the release of numerous protein kinases of signaling pathways resulting in the initiation and maintenance of a hyperexcitable state of spinal dorsal horn neurons. The activation of multiple signaling pathways impact the functional activity and expression of various receptors, ion-channels, and transporters present on neuronal and glial cells. This alteration in activity of spinal cells essentially begins in response to noxious stimuli which neutralizes and limits their damaging effects. However in chronic pain stage these dysfunctional changes persist for a long period of time.

In the pathological pain state, the distinct distribution and expression level of sodium channels have been linked to the development and maintenance of pathological pain conditions (Liu & Wood 2011, Rogers et al 2006). Voltage -gated sodium channels found in diverse a population of neurons can be generally categorized into the fast-acting, tetrodotoxin-sensitive (TTX-S) sodium channels, and the slow-acting, tetrodotoxin-resistant (TTX-R) sodium channels. Several isoforms of sodium channels have been

identified (Na_V1.1 to Na_V 1.9). Studies have demonstrated that high expression and function levels of Na_V1.7, Na_V 1.8 and Na_V 1.9 on sensory fibers are associated with pain nociception, and have further suggested that they may be manipulated as therapeutic targets to treat pain (Cummins & Rush 2007, Priest & Kaczorowski 2007). Genetic mutation in the alpha subunit of Na_V.1.7 (SCN9A gene) leads to loss of function and results in congenital insensitivity to pain (Cox et al 2006, Nilsen et al 2009). On the other hand, mutation in the Na_V1.7 sodium channels, an autosomal–dominant inherited erythromelalgia disease, is associated with a gain in function in patients, resulting in severe burning pain sensation and redness of skin (Han et al 2006, Yang et al 2004b).

The excitatory amino acids, glutamate and aspartate, exerts their effects by binding to both metabotropic (mGlu) and inotropic receptors (NMDA, AMPA, Kainate). Several lines of evidence have shown that nerve injury induces a high concentration of intracellular calcium ions, which leads to the activation of protein kinase A (PKA), protein kinase C (PKC) and the calcium-calmodulin-dependent kinase II (CAmK II) pathway, followed by activation of the MAPK/ERK signaling pathway (Xu et al 2006). These protein kinases phosphorylate the NMDARs and potentiate the excitatory activity of the spinal dorsal horn's neurons. An experiment performed in our lab has further shown that the functional coupling of IL-1β receptors and presynaptic NMDA receptors leads to enhanced glutamate release, activation of non-NMDA receptors and the hyperexcitation of primary afferent neurons in the spinal dorsal horn (Yan & Weng 2013b). Suppression of presynaptic NMDAR activity in primary sensory neurons prevents enhanced glutamatergic responses (Yan et al 2013). Mediators such as substance P and calcitonin-gene related peptide (CGRP) released from the terminals of the injured

C fibers terminal lead to the activation of NMDA receptors and induce activity-dependent sensitization known as long-term potentiation (LTP). These adaptive mechanisms result in increased thermal hyperalgesia and mechanical allodynia in neuropathic pain conditions (D'Mello & Dickenson 2008).

Like NMDARs, AMPARs are also ionotropic receptors and become activated via interacting with the glutamate excitatory neurotransmitter. Blocking the AMPA receptor at the spinal level attenuates neuropathic pain condition (Chen et al 2013c). Protein kinase A (PKA) and A-kinase anchoring protein 79/150 (AKAP 79/150) are released at the synapse and phosphorylate Glu1 subunit of AMPA receptors at ser843. Phosphorylation of AMPA at ser843 activates calcium-permeable AMPARs and leads to the sensitization of neurons (Qiu et al 2014). In the chronic constriction nerve injury model, it has been demonstrated that loss of the GluA2 subunit of the *substantial gelatinosa* AMPA receptors alters channel conductance of AMPA receptors on inhibitory neurons and an increase in single-channel conductance of AMPA receptors on excitatory neurons, which contributes to the overall hyperexcitability properties of the sensory neuron after injury (Chen et al 2016).

Glial glutamate transporters (GLT-1, GLAST) in the spinal dorsal horn play a crucial role in clearing of glutamate neurotransmitter from the synaptic cleft. Impaired glial glutamate uptake leads to excessive extra-synaptic glutamate spillover from the synaptic cleft of the spinal dorsal horn neurons and causes excessive activation of NMDA receptors (Nie & Weng 2009a, Nie & Weng 2010a). Multiple mechanisms have been investigated in relation to the expression and function of glial glutamate transporters. In

the nerve-injured pain model, we found that IL-1 β activated the PKC pathway and thereby increased glial glutamate transporter endocytosis (Yan et al 2014). We have also demonstrated that glycogen synthase kinase 3 beta (GSK3 β) is partially responsible for increased neuroinflammation and decreased protein expression of glia glutamate transporters in the nerve-injured spinal dorsal horn (Weng et al 2014b). We and others have shown that restoring the function of glial glutamate transporters significantly reduces hyperalgesia in the nerve-injured model (Liaw et al 2005, Weng et al 2006, Yan et al 2013). Pharmacological inhibition of glia activation by minocycline, an antibiotic, restored deficient glial glutamate uptake and normalized activation of NMDA receptors at the synapse in the spinal dorsal horn, along with attenuation of mechanical allodynia in rats in the pSNL nerve injury model (Nie et al 2010b). Selective increased expression of GLT-1 via treatments of ceftriaxone (an antibiotics) (Hu et al 2010) or gene transfer (Maeda et al 2008) significantly reduces hyperalgesia induced by nerve injury (Weng et al 2006). Furthermore, a study from our lab has unraveled another signaling pathway involved in hypersensitization. We have demonstrated that an agonist of adenosine monophosphate-activated protein kinase (AMPK) reduces inflammation and restores basal expression level of glutamate transporters (Maixner et al 2015b).

Reactive oxygen species (ROS) are another endogenous mediators that plays an important role in various diseases, including chronic pain. Reactive oxygen species are free radicals produced during cellular metabolic processes. We and others have shown their important role in the genesis of pain. ROS increase inflammatory cellular signaling cascades and affect many downstream targeting proteins' (Maixner et al 2016, Salvemini et al 2011). Electrophysiological studies in the spinal dorsal horn have demonstrated that, through activation of TRPA1 and TRPV1 channels, ROS increase the spontaneous release of glutamate neurotransmitter from presynaptic terminals and enhance excitatory synaptic transmission (Nishio et al 2013). Research work done in our lab on AMPK α 1 gene knockout mice has demonstrated that ROS inhibition reduces glutamatergic synaptic activity and attenuates allodynia (Maixner et al 2016). Increases in neuronal nitric oxide synthase (nNOS) lead to increases in oxidase 2 (Nox2), which result in ROS-induced increases in the expression of PKC-dependent NMDARs and pain hypersensitization (Choi et al 2016).

Spinal projection neurons carry the spinal output signals to the brain's higher centers through ascending pathways (Figure 1.5). A majority of these projection neurons can be found in the superficial dorsal horn lamina I which expresses the neurokinin 1 receptor (NK1). A neuropeptide, substance P (Todd 2002), is released from the presynaptic terminals of sensory neurons and interacts with NK1 receptors, sensitizing the projection neurons and sending signals to higher centers such as in the thalamus, periaqueductal grey (PAG) and the parabrachial region of the brain (Doyle & Hunt 1999). These NKI positive cells also send the signals to the rostral ventromedial medulla (RVM) region of brain stem (Doyle & Hunt 1999, Suzuki et al 2002). From the RVM region, descending tracts to the spinal cord can be modulate signals in the dorsal horn. In addition to the above-mentioned projection neurons, more of the projection neurons can be found in lamina III-VI of the spinal dorsal horn, which also send signals to the thalamus through the spinothalamic ascending tract. These ascending and descending pathways modulate the primary sensory input signals and influence how we perceive pain sensations, playing a critical role in neuropathic pain development (Seybold 2009).

Norepinephrine (NE) released from the descending inhibitory pathway primarily interacts with α 2-adrenoceptor receptors (Millan 2002) and suppresses neurotransmitter release from the primary afferent nerve terminal, thereby inhibiting the firing of projection neurons present in the spinal dorsal horn (Jones 1991).

Role of Spinal Disinhibition in Neuropathic Pain

Nerve injury causes a loss of intrinsic inhibition . Loss of balance between the excitatory and inhibitory systems leads to hypersensitization in chronic pain condition. Modulation of the excitatory pattern of dorsal horn projection neurons by descending inhibitory serotonergic, noradrenergic and dopaminergic pathways originates from periaqueductal gray (PAG), locus coeruleus, the raphe nuclei, and the rostral ventral medulla (RVM) playing an essential role in pain perception (Lau & Vaughan 2014) (Figure 1.2). Below is the summary of various altered inhibitory peptides, neurotransmitters, receptors, channels, transporters and intermediates composing the spinal inhibitory system in the development of chronic pain conditions.

Endogenous opioids and receptors

There are more than 20 known opioidergic peptides released throughout the brain, with unique but overlapping distribution patterns (Charnay et al 1984, Miller & Pickel 1980, Stengaard-Pedersen & Larsson 1981). Opioid-peptides such as β -endorphin, metenkephalin, nociceptin and dynorphin influence the dynamic function of nociception, reward behavior, emotional center reaction, and learning and memory processing in the central nervous system. These opioids exert their effects via interacting with μ -opoids receptors (MOPrs), δ -opioid receptors (DOPrs) and κ -opioids receptors (KOPrs). Opioid peptides binding to their recptors intiate the coupling of Gi/Go proteins and subsquently lead to the inhibition of adenylyl cyclase and voltage gated Ca²⁺ channels, resulting in activation of inward rectifying K⁺ channels and the MAPK pathway (Polakiewicz et al 1998, Simonds 1988, Ueda 1989). Many subtypes of the μ , δ and κ opioid receptors have been identified and are the key targets in the treatment of acute and chronic pain. MOPr1 mainly mediates analgesis effects and is primarily involved with opioid addication and tolerance, whereas MOPr2 has been identified to be involved in causing respiratory and cardiac depression.

GABA/Glycine

In the spinal dorsal horn, from laminae I-III, 30% of the interneurons are inhibitory in nature (Yasaka et al 2010). These inhibitory neurons are either GABAglycine-positive cells and secrete GABA and/or glycine and/or inhibitory neurotransmitters. It has been observed that from the ventromedial medulla some GABAergic/glycinergic projection neurons can also be found throughout the dorsal horn of the spinal cord (Antal et al 1996a, Cho & Basbaum 1991) (Figure 1.5). In the somatosensory system, the modulation of peripheral stimuli first occurs at the level of the spinal dorsal horn (SDH) through the GABAergic inhibitory neurons and the inhibitory descending fibers (Antal et al 1996b, Carlton & Hayes 1990, Todd 1990). The Inhibitory interneurons are stimulated by the activation of AB and low-threshold C sensory afferent fibers, thus preventing the initiation of noxious pain signaling (Daniele & MacDermott 2009, Lu & Perl 2003, Lu & Perl 2005, Todd 1996, Zheng et al 2010).

In the spinal cord injury animal model, it has been shown that there is a loss of GABAergic interneurons in the spinal cord of laminae I-III, which leads to depression of

the GABAergic tone and contributes to facilitating pain signaling in the SDH (Meisner et al 2010). In addition, the application of bicuculline, an antagonist of the $GABA_A$ receptor, reduces the excitation of dorsal horn neurons. Furthermore, manipulation of a positive allosteric compound such as midazolam weakens the noxious activity evoked by wide dynamic range neurons of the spinal cord (Clavier et al 1992, Sumida et al 1995).

Several neurological disorders, such as epilepsy, neonatal seizures, anxiety, depression, neuropathic pain, etc., are characterized by the excessive excitatory activity of neurons (Kahle et al 2008). Aberrant activation of neurons in these diseases can be attributed to the loss of action of an inhibitory neurotransmitter. Amino acid neurotransmitters γ -Aminobutyric acid (GABA) and glycine mediate the fast inhibitory neurotransmission in the CNS (Zeilhofer et al 2012). Of these two amino acids, GABA is the major inhibitory neurotransmitter in brain areas and serves a pivotal role in sensory network synchronization. GABA, released from GABAergic neurons, contributes to somatosensory information processing and has been characterized by the mechanism of feed-forward and feed-backward inhibition. In chronic neuropathic pain, loss of inhibitory synaptic transmission by GABA and glycine have been associated with pain sensitivity (Zeilhofer 2008). The inhibitory control exerted by the GABA can be initiated through binding to the anion permeable receptor GABA_A receptor and the G proteincoupled GABA_B receptor. In neuropathic pain, activation of GABA_A receptor alleviates pain in a rodent model (Knabl et al 2008). The transmembrane sodium gradient influences extra synaptic GABA_A receptors altering the tonic current inhibition by affecting the GABA transporter equilibrium (Wu et al 2006b). Aberrant processing of A β and C sensory fibers has been linked to the neuropathic pain (Baron 2000). The

concentration and duration of GABA inhibition is partially dependent on the highaffinity Na+- dependent GABA transporters. Dysfunction of GABA transporters occurs in several central nervous system disorders, such as strokes, epilepsy, neuropathic pain, etc. (Kersante et al 2013). Several studies have demonstrated that, not only do these transporters play an important role in the uptake of GABA at the fast inhibitory synapses and modulate the inhibitory postsynaptic responses (Kersante et al 2013), they are also involved in the complex process of the maturation of the cerebral cortex during development.

It has been demonstrated that, following an episode of spontaneous seizures in the case of temporal lobe epilepsy, GAT-1 transporter downregulation occurs (Ueda & Willmore 2000). Further, GAT-1 transporter knock out mice showed the development of abnormal motor function (ataxia and tremor), anxiety, abnormality in the regulation of body temperature and sedation along with overall body weight loss (Chiu et al 2005). On the other hand, if functional GABA transporters in the synaptic cleft increase the rate of GABA reuptake increases thus reducing the concentration of GABA in the vicinity and consequently decreases the probability of its interaction with GABA receptors.

By utilizing molecular cloning techniques, four distinct genes encoding GABA transporters (GATs) have been identified (Guastella et al 1990). The four GABA transporters are known as GAT-1, GAT-2, GAT-3 and BGT-1; GAT-1 and GAT-3 are widely expressed in the cerebral cortex. GAT-1 is the most abundantly expressed in the cortex neurons and, in some places, is also expressed by astrocytes. GAT-1 expressing mRNA neurons are predominantly found in the layer IV and II of the neocortex region. All the GABAergic neurons (GAD67 positive cells) express the GAT-1 mRNA.

Surprisingly, some of the pyramidal glutamatergic neurons also express the GAT-1 protein. GAT-1 positive fibers are present in the white matter beneath the neocortex and the corpus callosum regions. Immunocytochemical studies have demonstrated that GAT-1 is widely associated with axon terminals and fibers known as punctuate structures near the soma and proximal dendrites of cortical neurons in the rodent as well as in mammalian neocortex (Minelli et al 1995). However, GAT-3 transporters are found exclusively in astrocytes of the central nervous system (Minelli et al 1996).

Selective GAT-1 inhibition has been shown to exert antinociceptive effects in rodent models of acute, facilitated and chronic neuropathic pain. Local administration of selective GAT-1 inhibitor (NO-711) in anesthetized rats induces an increase in GABA levels and modulates the evoked spinal EAA release, which contributes to the analgesic action of this class of drugs (de Almeida et al 2002). While impairment in GABAergic inhibitory synaptic activities in the spinal dorsal horn is an important mechanism contributing to the genesis of neuropathic pain after nerve injury (Bonin & De Koninck 2013, Coull et al 2005, Coull et al 2003b, Moore et al 2002), currently, whether and how the spinal inhibitory system is altered in neuropathic pain induced by paclitaxel remains not fully understood.

Paclitaxel is a taxanes family derivate extracted from the bark from the Pacific yew and is a first-line chemotherapy drug used to treat many solid tumors such as breast (Henderson et al 2003), lung (Socinski & Shea 1997) and ovarian cancer (Fader et al 2008). Cancer cells are highly proliferative. Paclitaxel's ability to destabilize microtubules' lattice structure via directly binding to microtubules consequently leads to cellular cell cycle arrest in dividing cells (Derry et al 1995). However, paclitaxel's anti-

neoplastic properties are nonspecific and can also affect normal cells' microtubules structure also.

Treatment with paclitaxel can damage vulnerable sensory and motor neurons of the peripheral nervous system. The loss of functional microtubules' in neurons can lead to axonal degeneration, secondary demyelination, and loss of sensory fibers (Dougherty et al 2004). Patients suffering from paclitaxel-induced neuropathic pain exhibit symptoms bilaterally in both hands and feet and often complain of loss of sensory sensation, paresthesia and occasionally pain. Paclitaxel-induced neuropathic pain and sensory dysfunction is dose-limiting and affects the patient's quality of life, thus hampering the use of this life-saving drug in cancer treatments (Argyriou et al 2008, Cata et al 2006b, Dougherty et al 2004). Over the past decade, it has been suggested that paclitaxel impairs axoplasmic transportation in neuronal cells, thereby leading to axonal degeneration (Scripture et al 2006). Other studies have suggested a mechanism involved in vacuolated and swollen mitochondria in peripheral neurons, such as depletion of ATP (Zheng et al 2011b), impaired Ca^{2+} release (Kidd et al 2002), and oxidative stress (Varbiro et al 2001).

In chapter two of this dissertation, we present the evidence that animals treated with paclitaxel develop neuropathic pain and have enhancements of GABA transporter-1 protein expression and global GABA uptake, as well as suppression of GABAergic tonic inhibition in the spinal dorsal horn. Pharmacological inhibition of GABA transporter-1 ameliorates the paclitaxel-induced suppression of GABAergic tonic inhibition and neuropathic pain. Thus, targeting GAT-1 transporters for reversing GABAergic disinhibition in the spinal dorsal horn could be a useful approach for treating paclitaxelinduced neuropathic pain. Recognition of the important role played by immune and glial cells in the modulation of neuronal cells' function and their involvement in the development of persistent pain have opened new avenues for the identification of novel therapeutic targets for optimal pain therapy (Scholz & Woolf 2007b). Research in this field has grown significantly during the past two decades. Here, I have summarized the important function of non-neuronal cells in relation to chronic pain conditions.

Role of Spinal Glial Cells in Neuropathic Pain

Glial cells are non-neuronal cells and comprise more than 50% of the cellular population of the nervous system (Azevedo et al 2009, Watkins et al 2007). Glia cells such as microglia, astrocytes, and oligodendrocytes play a wide variety of roles, including synthesis, release, and uptake of neurotransmitter, and protection of neuronal cells and helps in maintaining physiological homeostasis in the central nervous system (Figure 1.4). It has been demonstrated that glial cells expresses many similar receptors and ion transporters as a neuron, such as the ionotropic and metabotropic glutamate receptors, gamma-aminobutyric acid receptor, purinergic receptor, acetylcholine receptors, adrenergic receptors, etc. (Eulenburg & Gomeza 2010, Jarvis 2010, Porter & McCarthy 1997). Close interaction between a neuron and glial cells and their role in neuroinflammation and neurodegenerative diseases has made them attractive therapeutic targets to treat nervous system-related pathologies. Neuronal cells can generate and propagate action potentials, and glial cells actively participate in modulating local synaptic transmission (Takahashi & Tsuruhara 1987, Yang et al 2009). Hence, glial cells are important players in contributing to normal physiological and pathophysiological
conditions in the nervous system. After nerve injury, the spinal dorsal horn glia cells become reactive (Colburn et al 1999a, Ji et al 2013). In neuropathic pain conditions, reactive gliosis has been observed in the spinal dorsal horn. Reactive gliosis is the process that includes the activation of glial cells, alterations of glial cell morphology and changes in the expression of pro- and antinociceptive genes in the SDH of the spinal cord.

Microglia cells in neuropathic pain

Microglia cells are an immune monocyte/macrophage type of cells in the central nervous system and are responsible for innate immune responses. Microglia precursor cells originate from the mesodermal lining and enter the central nervous system during early stages of embryogenesis (Ginhoux et al 2010). In normal physiological conditions, these microglia cells continuously surveys the central nervous system microenvironment for any potentially damaging substance or pathogen via its long and fine processes (Nimmerjahn et al 2005). In normal conditions, these cells divide at a minimal rate to maintain the number of resident microglia cell population (Lawson et al 1992). Upon presentation by noxious stimuli, resident microglia cells become activated. Activated microglia cells undergo changes in cellular morphology (thickened processes, somatic hypertrophy), proliferation, gene expression profile and functional changes that are known as the "microgliosis" response (Colburn et al 1999b, Coyle 1998). After nerve injury, microglia cells are the first to respond (Tanga et al 2004) and stay activated for long periods of time (2-10 days) (Coyle 1998).

Nerve injury activates the microglia cells, which leads to the production and proliferation of pro-inflammatory cytokines and chemokines that facilitate neuropathic

pain development and maintenance (Colburn et al 1997, Coyle 1998). Inhibition of microglia activation by pharmacological agents such as pentoxifylline (Raghavendra et al 2003b), minocycline (Ledeboer et al 2005) and ibudilast (Ledeboer et al 2006) suppresses inflammation and activation of glial cells (microglia and astrocytes), thereby attenuating neuropathic pain development. After peripheral nerve injury, proliferation of microglia cells and enhanced migration of microglia cells from distant sites have been observed, increasing the local microglia cell population of the spinal dorsal horn. The microglia cells' proliferation in the spinal dorsal horn transiently increases the number of microglia cells at the early stages of nerve injury and usually peaks after two days of peripheral nerve injury (Echeverry et al 2008, Liu et al 2000). Several mediators have been identified that stimulate microglia cell proliferation. One such example is Neuroglin-1 (NRG-1), which is released from primary afferent neurons and binds to the tyrosine kinase heterotrimeric receptor (erB2, erB3, and erB4) in the spinal dorsal horn, stimulating microglia proliferation via activating the MEK/ERK1/2 pathway (Calvo et al 2011, Calvo et al 2010). Up-regulation of the macrophage-colony stimulating factor (M-CSF) following nerve injury coincides with the proliferation of microglia cells. Blocking of M-CSF expression by a mutation in or neutralization of the axotomized rat facial nucleus model prevented glial cells' proliferation (Yamamoto et al 2010). Additionally, activated microglia also expressed interferon- γ (IFN- γ) receptors, which increases microglial proliferation, and produce morphological changes following peripheral nerve injury. Blocking of the IFN- γ receptor prevented microglial activation and reversed tactile allodynia (Tsuda et al 2009).

We can recognize activated microglia cells by using various enhanced specific markers such as clusters of differentiation 11b (CD11b) ionized calcium binding adaptor (Iba1), toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4), activation of p38-mitogen activated protein kinase pathway, etc. (Lehnardt et al 2003, Tanga et al 2004). Once the glia cells become activated, they release cytokines, chemokines, growth factors and various proteases into the extracellular space. In the spinal dorsal horn of a nerve-injured model, activation of microglial cells may manifest in two polarized forms: classical activation M1, a proinflammatory secretary type, and an alternative M2 form, an anti-inflammatory type (Popiolek-Barczyk et al 2015, Xu et al 2016). Studies have shown a significant increase in the M1 type of activated microglia over 14 days of nerve injury in SDH (Popiolek-Barczyk et al 2015, Xu et al 2016). Following nerve injury, the activation of microglia contributes to the development of neuropathic pain. Inhibition of microglia activation by administering minocycline prevents nociceptive hypersensitization and chronic pain development (Lin et al 2007). Robust activation of microglial cells within a few hours of nerve injury has been observed and can persist for days. Interestingly, prevention of microglia activation by minocycline during the development of pain has proven to have therapeutic value but failed to attenuate preexisting mechanical allodynia and hyperalgesias in neuropathic pain condition (Raghavendra et al 2003a). This suggests that mediators released by activated microglia cells at the early stages of nerve injury are predominantly responsible for the development of pain.

Spinal microglia become reactive to the mediators released by injured sensory neurons and microglia themselves (Beggs & Salter 2007, Hathway et al 2009, Suter et al 2009). Mediators released from glia and neurons affect the functions of both cell types.

Secreted proteins, such as neuregulin-1 (NRG1) (Calvo et al 2011), metalloproteinase-2 & 9 (MMP-2 & 9) (Kawasaki et al 2008a), chemokine monocytes chemoattractant protein 1(MCP1) (Abbadie et al 2003), chemokine CCL-21 (Biber et al 2011), chemokine fractalkine (Milligan et al 2005) and growth factors (NGF, BDNF, NT-3, NT-4), are released from neurons and enhance neuron-glial cell interaction in response to the nerve injury. Upregulation of neurotransmitter receptors, such as the NMDA (glutamate), AMPA (glutamate), NK1 (SP), CGRP, TrkB (BDNF), P2X7 and P2X4 (purinergic), expression on the microglia cells' surface have been observed following peripheral nerve injury (McMahon & Malcangio 2009, Pezet et al 2002, Ransohoff & Perry 2009, Rasley et al 2002). The neurotransmitter released from neurons can modulate microglia cells via acting through these receptors. Similarly, mediators have been found in the microenvironment near the vicinity of the microglia after nerve injury. ATP, ROS, NO, interferons, chemokines (CCRs, CXCRs) and proinflammatory cytokines (IL, TNF family members) are among the several mediators that have been identified in the chemical soup of the spinal dorsal horn following nerve injury.

ATP

Excessive release of ATP in the nerve-injured spinal dorsal horn activates microglia cells by interacting with ionotropic (P2X) and metabotropic (P2Y) receptors present on the microglia cells' surface (Inoue & Tsuda 2012). A dramatic increase in the expression of cell-surface receptors for neurotransmitters such as purinergic receptor -2 plays an important role in neuropathic pain. Pharmacological inhibitions of the P2X4 receptor attenuated pain in existing neuropathic pain condition and delivery of P2X4 receptors activated microglia cells in naïve rats' spinal cord, showing the development of

allodynia, which suggests the important role played by the P2X4 receptor in chronic pain development and maintenance (Tsuda et al 2003).

Nitric oxide

Nitric oxide (NO) is a byproduct of the catabolic reaction of L-arginine by NO synthase enzyme to L-citrulline and is produced by a wide variety of cells, including neurons and microglia (Zhang & Snyder 1995). Increased NO production is associated with sensitization of dorsal horn neurons and chronic pain condition (Meller et al 1992, Stanfa et al 1996). In response to the peripheral nerve injury in the spinal dorsal horn, an increase of Ca⁺² ions (Clementi & Meldolesi 1997), cytokines, neurotrophins, prostaglandins and stimulation of NMDA receptors (Kitto et al 1992) triggers the production of NO (Brenman & Bredt 1997, Millan 1999). NO mediates several intracellular transduction pathways via the mechanism of cyclic guanidine monophosphate activation (Wang & Robinson 1997). NO-triggered signaling pathways can alter the activity of neuronal and non-neuronal cells by modifying gene expression and enhance the release of glutamate (Sorkin 1993), substance P (Inoue et al 1997), calcitonine-gene-related peptides (Garry et al 1994), cytokines and prostaglandins (Bezzi et al 1998).

Neurotrophic Factors

Neurotrophic factors, including nerve growth factor (NGF), brain-derived growth factor (BDNF), neurotrophin-3 (NT-3) and neurotrophin-4 (NT-4), are important players in neuronal survival, function and synaptic plasticity(Lu et al 2005, Poo 2001). These factors exert their function by binding to two distinct classes of receptors, which include the p75 neurotrophin receptor (p75^{NTR}) and the receptor tyrosine kinases Trk family

(TrKA, TrKB, and TrKC) (Reichardt 2006). NGF binds to TrKA receptors, BDNF and NT-4 bind to TrKB receptors, and NT-3 binds to TrKC receptors selectively, while all the neurotrophins can bind non-selectively to p75^{NTR} (Lu et al 2005). The precursor proneurotrophins cleaved by matrix metalloproteinases and plasmin mature into neurotrophins secretary protein (Mowla et al 2001). Interestingly, precursor proneurotrophins protein via p75^{NTR} receptor interaction has deleterious effects on neurons, whereas mature neurotrophins via Trk receptors promote survival of neurons (Lee et al 2001). Neurotrophic factors primarily activate phosphatidylinositol 3-kinases (P13K) -Akt, which inhibits apoptotic-associated proteins (Datta et al 1997). Additionally, the MAPK-MEK/ERK pathway is activated by neurotrophins via Trk receptors and stimulates anti-apoptotic proteins (Riccio et al 1999). On the other hand, neurotrophins receptors present on neuronal and microglial cells become sensitized and activated by the release of neurotrophin factors and contribute to the development of hypersensitivity and pain maintenance (Calvo et al 2010, Obata & Noguchi 2006, Petersen et al 1998). The protective and damaging effects of neurotrophins in chronic pain are determined by the expression level of the p75 neurotrophin-4 receptor (Barrett et al 1998).

BDNF

In peripheral nerve injury-induced neuropathic pain condition, brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) has been recognized as essential mediators of the development of neuronal plasticity. BDNF is released from microglia cells upon activation of purinergic signaling by ATP. More specifically, activation of P2X4 purinoreceptors by ATP-evoked enhanced Ca2+ and phosphorylation of p38-MAPK result in more production of BDNF (Trang et al 2009, Zhou et al 2011a). BDNF are

essential components of synaptic plasticity and memory (Bramham & Messaoudi 2005). Studies have showed that BDNF play an important role in development of synaptic plasticity in peripheral nerve injury via modulating spinal dorsal horn C-fiber, which evoked late-long-term potentiation (L-LTP) (Zhou et al 2011a). This modulation by BDNF occurs through activation of ERK, p38MAPK and NF-κ B signaling pathway (Zhou et al 2008). Additionally, after peripheral nerve injury in the spinal dorsal horn, BDNF from microglia cause a depolarizating shift in the anion gradient of spinal lamina I neurons, leading to disinhibition and hyperexcitation of neurons and consequently contributing to tactile allodynia (Coull et al 2005, Coull et al 2003a). Blocking of BDNF or TrkB receptors reversed the allodynia and the anion shift in the nerve-injured model (Coull et al 2005).

Astrocyte cells in neuropathic pain

Astrocyte cells are one of the three major cellular (microglia, astrocytes, and oligodendrocytes) types and constitute 40% to 50% of the entire glial cell population in the central nervous system (Montgomery 1994) (Figure 1.4). Like microglia cells, astrocytes are also an important player in maintaining neuronal survival and homeostasis (Montgomery 1994). In general, astrocytes and neurons express similar receptors and ion channels. Due to unique electrophysiological membrane properties, neurons can generate and propagate action potentials, whereas astrocytes cannot do so. Nonetheless, astrocyte cells are crucial in the development of the CNS. They contribute to neurotransmission, cerebral angiogenesis (Beck et al 1986), regulation of pH and ion concentrations, detoxification, and also produce neurotrophins, cytokines, and chemokines.

Astrocytes' ability to connect with other astrocytes through physically coupled networks mediated by gap junctions such as connexin-43 (Cx43) helps in facilitating intercellular transmission of mediators such as Ca²⁺ ions and other cytosolic contents (Chen et al 2012, Giaume & McCarthy 1996). Astrocyte cells also communicate with neighboring neurons via tight junctions (Nedergaard 1994) and synapses (Theriault et al 1997). Through computational analysis, it is estimated that in rodents, single astrocytes can connect to 4 to 6 neuron cell bodies via approximately 140,000 synaptic connections and 300 to 600 neuronal dendrites (Oberheim et al 2009). All these characteristics of astrocytes make them principal modulators of neuronal cell functions in health and diseases. Interestingly, astrocytes present in gray matter (protoplasmic) in the human neocortex are more than 2.5 times larger in diameter and extend their primary process 10 times more than rodents' protoplasmic astrocytes, which have been suggested as key attributes in phylogenetically advanced species (Halassa et al 2007).

Astrocytes' interaction with microglia, presynaptic neurons, and postsynaptic neurons constitutes tetrapartite synapses in the spinal cord and signifies their important role in health and diseases (Scholz & Woolf 2007b). Following peripheral nerve injury generally, microglia activation preceds the astrocytes activation (Echeverry et al 2008). Taken together, morphological and biochemical changes in astrocyte cells can alter sensory transmission signals in the spinal dorsal horn (Crown et al 2008, Gwak et al 2008). Literature evidence has demonstrated that nerve injury induces astrocyte activation (Gwak & Hulsebosch 2009). For example, after peripheral nerve injury, microglial cells become activated within 24 hours, followed by astrocyte cell activation. Astrocyte activation can last more than 3 months in the spinal dorsal horn upon

peripheral afferent nerve injury (Deumens et al 2009, Gwak et al 2012). Activation of astrocytes constitutes morphological changes such as swelling and hypertrophyhyperplasia (astrogliosis) and proliferation of astrocytes in response to noxious stimuli (Watson et al 2014). Up-regulation of glial fibrillary acidic protein (GFAP), S100 β and vimentin are indicative of astrocyte activation and have been associated with neuropathic pain condition (Coyle 1998, Garrison et al 1991, Ridet et al 1997). Intrathecal administration of GFAP antisense oligonucleotides reduces hyperalgesia in nerve-injured neuropathic pain (Kim et al 2009).

Mediators such as ATP, substance P, excitatory amino acids neurotransmitters, NO and fractalkine from primary afferent neurons and mobilization of intracellular Ca²⁺ in the astrocytes activate several signaling molecules in the dorsal horn, resulting in the activation of astrocyte cells (Hide et al 2000, Marriott & Wilkin 1993, Takuma et al 1996). Astrocytes possess various activation stages. Transient activation of astrocytes usually occurs within minutes of noxious stimuli and is mediated through Ca2+ ions and/or the activation of signaling pathway via phosphorylation. The intermediate state of activation encompasses changes happening after several minutes to hours and is mediated by post-translation mechanisms. In contrast, long-term activation of astrocytes is generally mediated via changes in transcriptional mechanisms and persists from several hours to days. Inhibition of astrocyte activation by fluorocitrate, fluoroacetate, and L-alpha-aminoadipate alleviates neuropathic pain condition in rodent models (Lefevre et al 2015, Wang et al 2009, Zhang et al 2012b, Zhuang et al 2006).

Marked changes in extracellular ionic concentration, growth factors, chemokines and proinflammatory cytokines levels activates astrocytes in the spinal dorsal horn following neuropathic pain (Mollace et al 1998, Watkins & Maier 2000, Zhang et al 2013b). The release of neurotrophic factors such as glial cell-derived neurotrophic factors (GDNF) protects neurons (Boucher & McMahon 2001). An elevated level of GDNF achieved by spinal injection of GDNF or overexpression by lentiviral vector prevented mechanical and thermal hyperalgesia in chronic pain condition (Adler et al 2009). GDNF mediated the increased level of somatostatin and contributed to its neuroprotective effects (Adler et al 2009).

Cytokines such as IL-1 β , TNF- α and chemokines (Monocytes chemoattractant protein-1 / MCP-1) released from activated astrocytes in the spinal cord have been implicated in the development and maintenance of neuropathic pain. Activation of spinal cord astrocytes is sufficient to elicit hyperalgesia and allodynia nociceptive behavior. Nerve injury induces signaling pathways in spinal cord astrocytes, such as the phosphorylation of the C-jun N-terminal kinase (JNK) and the MAP kinase pathway, implicated in the development and maintenance of persistent chronic pain (Gao et al 2009b, Moon et al 2014, Zhuang et al 2006). Upregulation of spinal sigma non-opioid intracellular receptor 1 (σ 1 receptor) following nerve injury was mediated by p38 MAPK phosphorylation and activation of astrocytes, which are associated with the development of mechanical allodynia in a chronic constriction nerve injury model (Moon et al 2014).

D-serine, an endogenous ligand for N-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA) receptor, contributes to central sensitization and synaptic plasticity in neuropathic pain (Latremoliere & Woolf 2009). In normal conditions, D-serine is secreted from neuronal cells in the spinal cord. However upon noxious stimulation, activated astrocytes from the superficial laminae of the dorsal horn are mainly responsible for the elevated D-serine levels, which is a key player in neuropathic pain development (Kartvelishvily et al 2006, Lefevre et al 2015, Schell et al 1995, Wolosker et al 1999). Depletion of spinal D-serine by intrathecal administration of D-aminoacid oxidases or NMDA receptor antagonist D-AP5 significantly attenuated mechanical allodynia following peripheral nerve injury (Lefevre et al 2015).

The glia glutamate transporter-1 (GLT-1) and glutamate aspartate transporter (GLAST) present on astrocytes play essential roles in clearing the synaptic and extrasynaptic excitatory neurotransmitters, thereby aiding the termination of excitatory neuronal signals (Huang et al 2004, Nie & Weng 2009a). Downregulation of GLT-1 and GLAST transcription and translation contributes to hyperexcitability of dorsal spinal neurons and, consequently, the development and maintenance of chronic neuropathic pain condition. In the spinal dorsal horn, substantial gelatinosa neurons have a prolonged excitatory postsynaptic current upon pharmacological inhibition of GLT-1 (Weng et al 2007). Mechanistic studies show that GLT-1 and GLAST transporters' inhibition by TBOA or dihydrokainic acid (a selective inhibitor of GLT-1) increases metabotropic glutamate receptors-1 alpha and AMPA receptor-mediated excitatory postsynaptic currents (EPSCs), respectively (Huang et al 2004, Weng et al 2007). Blocking of IL-1β and ROS upregulates glutamate transporters' expression levels and prevents hypersensitization of spinal dorsal horn neurons in chronic pain (Kim et al 2010). Increased IL-1 β level activates the calcium/PKC pathway, which further enhances the dynamin-dependent endocytosis of GLT-1 and GLAST glial glutamate transporters and depletes their spinal expression after peripheral nerve injury (Yan et al 2014). Similarly, increased levels of IL-1 β were associated with upregulated phosphorylation of GSK3 β and downregulated GLT-1 protein expression after nerve injury. Pharmacological suppression of GSK3 β reversed proinflammatory cytokines levels and restored GLT-1 expression, along with attenuation of neuropathic pain conditions (Weng et al 2014b).

In response to noxious stimuli, spinal astrocytes undergo a proliferation process. Mediators such as ATP, cytokines, chemokines, etc., released from activated astrocytes and/or other cellular types present in the spinal dorsal horn stimulate the proliferation of astrocytes, which contributes to neuropathic pain development and maintenance (Franke & Illes 2014, Ke et al 2016). The study showed that activation of Janus kinase-signal transducers and activators of the transcription 3 signaling pathway (JNK/STAT3) resulted in spinal astrocyte proliferation following nerve injury (Tsuda et al 2011). Intrathecal administration of JNK/STAT3, or the cell cycle inhibitor flavopiridol, prevented astrocyte activation and proliferation and attenuated preexisting chronic pain (Byrnes et al 2007, Tsuda et al 2011). Intraperitoneal administration of the immunosuppressive agent methotrexate in a spinal root-injured model prevented glial cell activation and proliferation, and it also prevents the development of mechanical allodynia (Hashizume et al 2000). This result suggests that inflammatory mediators evoke glia activation in neuropathic pain. Furthermore, in a spinal cord injury model, suppression of the cell cycle by olomucine prevented neuronal cell death and astroglia proliferation and enhanced axonal regeneration (Tian et al 2006).

Altogether, recognition of the important role played by immune and glial cells in the modulation of neuronal cells' function and their involvement in the development of persistent pain has opened new avenues for the identification of novel therapeutic targets for optimal pain therapy (Scholz & Woolf 2007b).

Role of Spinal Cytokines and Chemokines mediators in neuropathic Pain

It has been increasingly recognized that the release of neuromodulators such as cytokines and chemokines plays an essential role in the development and maintenance of pain. Therefore, it is important to identify molecular and cellular key modulators and their underlying mechanism in pain control. Cytokines and chemokines are secreted proteins that affect the survival, differentiation, proliferation and functional activity of most of the body's cells. These soluble mediators bind to specific transmembrane receptors presented on various cells and activate many secondary messengers and downstream signaling pathways. The term "neuroinflammation" encompasses inflammation of the affected part of the central nervous system. Innate and adaptive immune reactions in response to stress, toxin, infection, and trauma have both beneficial and deleterious effects on central nervous system health. In neuropathic pain, proinflammatory cytokines such as IL-1 β , TNF- α , IL-6, TGF- β , IL-10, etc., are some endogenous modulators that have been heavily investigated to understand how they can alter neuronal function in chronic pain condition.

IL-1β

Upon nerve injury, the release of ATP, CXCL1, and excessive excitatory neurotransmitter release activates microglia cells to release IL-1 β . 1L-1 β is a glia-derived cytokine mediator that can affect microglia, astrocytes, and neurons. IL-1 β exerts its effects by binding to type I IL-1 receptors (IL-1RI). The release of IL-1 receptor antagonist (IL-1Ra) and protein expression of IL-1R type II receptor in microglia cells negatively affects the release IL-1 β from microglia cells (Mantovani et al 2003). IL-1Ra

can bind to IL-1RII without transmitting any signal via acting as a decoy ligand (Mantovani et al 2003). The relative level of IL-1and IL-1Ra determines the extent of nerve tissue injury by controlling the level of IL-1 β (Smith et al 1999). Studies have demonstrated that administration of IL-4, IL-10 and the antagonist of the IL-1 receptor suppresses microglial activation by lowering the level of IL-1 β and TNF- α proinflammatory cytokines (Pousset et al 1999, Relton & Rothwell 1992, Sawada et al 1999). Microglia, astrocytes, and oligodendrocytes express IL-1R-I (D'Souza et al 1994, Molina-Holgado et al 2000, Pinteaux et al 2002). The release of IL-1 activates the NF-KB signaling pathway and induces immune and inflammatory gene expression, which further affects the expression of several cytokines, cytokine receptors, growth factors, tissue remodeling enzymes, extracellular matrix components, and adhesion molecules (O'Neill & Greene 1998). Several key proteins have been coimmunoprecipitated along the ILreceptor, including IL-1-dependent kinase (IRAK-1, IRAK-2), which has been implicated as an upstream mediator of NF- κ B. Furthermore, it has been demonstrated in mouse that bone marrow-derived macrophage cells that p16Ink4a positive cells, a cell cycle and aging associated protein, suppresses IL-6 production in macrophages by promoting degradation of IL-1R-associated kinase 1 (IRAK1). This is the apparent an antimechanism of action of p16Ink4a in suppressing rheumatoid arthritis. (Kellermayer 2012).

The release of IL-1 β triggers astrogliosis in the spinal dorsal horn following nerve injury and further enhances the activated astrocyte expression level of TNF- α , MCP-1, IL-6, II-8, 1P10 and adhesion molecules (ICAM-1, VCAM-1) (John et al 2003). The release of IL-1 β , TNF α and IL-6 can sensitize spinal dorsal horn neurons and plays an

important role in synaptic plasticity and neuronal excitability in neuropathic pain (Gustafson-Vickers et al 2008). IL- 1 β activates inducible nitric oxide (iNOS) expression level, and a higher level of NOS and NO in the spinal cord contributes to hypersensitization of nociceptors and pain (Sung et al 2004). The activation of PKC and a higher level of IL-1 β promote endocytosis of glial glutamate transporters in the spinal dorsal horn following nerve injury and contribute to neuropathic pain development (Yan et al 2014). Excessive endogenous release of IL-1 β in neuropathic rats increased the release of the glutamate neurotransmitter from the primary afferent neurons (Yan & Weng 2013b). Whole cell patch clamp recording from rat spinal cord slices has shown that IL-1 β enhances AMPA- and NMDA (Glutamate receptors)-induced current and hypersensitization of substantia gelatinosa neurons of the spinal dorsal horn (Liu et al 2013). Altogether, the essential role played by IL-1 β in the initiation and maintenance of neuropathic pain suggests the importance of evaluating it further for therapeutic manipulation of this condition.

TNF-α

TNF- α is a cytokine released from neuronal and glial cells, including microglia and astrocytes (Chung & Benveniste 1990, Wei et al 2007). Microglia cells are the major source of TNF- α secretion. It has been implicated in the initiation and maintenance of neuropathic pain (Sommer & Kress 2004, Sommer et al 1998). TNF- α exerts two different effects by binding to p55 (TNFR1) and p75 (TNFR2) receptors expressed on most cells, including microglia, astrocytes and neuronal cells (Vallejo et al 2010). Literature evidence has shown that TNF- α upregulation during neuroregeneration and neurodegeneration demonstrated a unique ability to induce both neuroprotection as well as pathology of the CNS (Golan et al 2004, Leung & Cahill 2010, Marchetti et al 2004, Mogi et al 1994, Pozniak et al 2016). Immunosuppression's, along with neuroregeneration effects, have been observed in TNF- α receptor knockout mice (Arnett et al 2001, Wang et al 2002). The diverse outcome of TNF- α in various cellular processes is attributed to different receptor profiles present on the targeted cells (Bruce et al 1996). TNF- α interaction mediated through TNFR receptors induces production of several chemokines and adhesion molecules and regulates inflammation, proliferation, differentiation and the apoptotic process of cells (Badiola et al 2009, Chen & Goeddel 2002, Rousselet et al 2012). In general, TNFR1 receptor association with diseases and TNFR2 receptor association with neuroprotection have been observed (Arnett et al 2001).

In relation to neuropathic pain, upregulation of TNF- α and its receptors (TNFR1, TNFR2) have been detected at the peripheral nerve injury site as well as in the spinal dorsal horn (George et al 1999, Ohtori et al 2004, Schafers et al 2003a). In a spinal cord contused injury model, the level of TNFR1 increase can be detected within 15 min of injury and can persist up from one to three days after injury. In the same study, upregulation of TNFR2 was detected as early as TNFR1, but peaked at 4 hrs after injury (Holmes et al 2004). Inhibition of TNF- α synthesis or blocking its receptors prevents the development of hyperalgesia and allodynia behaviors (Ribeiro et al 2000, Sommer et al 2001). Upon TNF- α release, activation of NF- κ B, JNK and p38MAPK signaling pathways are associated with neuronal plasticity and neuropathic pain (De Smaele et al 2001, Schafers et al 2003b, Tang et al 2001). Exogenous TNF- α application of C-fibers neurons can be inhibited by pharmacological application of NF- κ B, JNK, and p38MAPK

pathway inhibitors (Liu et al 2007b). A randomized clinical trial administration of infliximab for disc herniation-induced sciatica chronic pain condition failed to support the beneficial effects of systemic anti-TNF- α treatment (Korhonen et al 2004, Korhonen et al 2006). The detriment and beneficial effects of TNF- α in the CNS make it a less than ideal target for therapeutic manipulation to treat neuropathic pain

IL-6

IL-6 is a soluble cytokine composed of many family members, including leukemia inhibitory factor (LIF), IL-6, IL-11, ciliary neurotrophic factor (CNTF), oncostatin M (OSM), cardiotrophin-1 and various growth-promoting factors (Taga & Kishimoto 1997). IL-6 exerts both neurotrophic and neuroprotective functions. In relation to neuroinflammation and neurodegeneration, IL-6 has been extensively studied. In classic signaling pathways, IL-6 cytokines form a complex by binding to membranebound IL-6 receptors (mIL-6R)(Scheller et al 2014), promote binding of signal transducing membrane protein gp130, and induce dimerization of IL-6 complex. By recruiting other associated proteins, it can further activate the signaling cascade of Janusactivated kinase/signal transducer activation of transcription (JAK/STAT), mitogenactivated protein kinase/extracellular signal-regulated kinase (MAPK/ERK) and phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase/protein kinase B (PI3K/AKT) (Boulanger et al 2003, Heinrich et al 2003, Kishimoto 2005, Zhou et al 2016). In contrast, in the IL-6 transsignaling pathway, IL-6 can bind to a soluble form of the IL-6 receptor and subsequently interact with h gp130 protein, which activates the pro-inflammatory signaling cascade (Rose-John 2012).

Administration of IL-6 or overexpression of both IL-6 and the soluble IL-6 receptor reduces brain damage (Loddick et al 1998) and accelerates the regeneration of damaged nerves, respectively (Hirota et al 1996). Genetic knockdown of IL-6 causes sensory nerve regeneration and impairment of function (Zhong et al 1999). Increased IL-6 production, along with other cytokines, activates microglia cells and stimulates astrocyte proliferation (Fattori et al 1995, Selmaj et al 1990). Astrocyte cells are the main contributors to elevated IL-6 levels in the CNS (Van Wagoner & Benveniste 1999). Upregulation of IL-1 β , TNF- α , and IFN- γ enhanced the production of IL-6 level in the CNS (LeMay et al 1990, List et al 1992, Tada et al 1993). An elevated level of IL-6 and IL6 receptors in the dorsal root ganglion and spinal dorsal horn are found in various pathological pain models (Melemedjian et al 2010, Melemedjian et al 2014). Injection of IL-6 in rat hind paw hyper-sensitizes the nociceptive fibers and induces mechanical allodynia.Blocking of IL-6 synthesis by using a protein inhibitor, reverses the mechanical allodynia behavior (Melemedjian et al 2010). Further mechanistic studies has revealed that activation of cyclic AMP response element binding protein (CREB) mediates the upregulation of IL-6 gene transcription after sciatic nerveinjury (Melemedjian et al 2010). Collectively, all these studies suggest that IL-6 cytokines can prove to be a therapeutic target to manage neuropathic pain.

TGF-β

Transforming growth factor- β (TGF- β) is a cytokine superfamily composed of more than 30 families of proteins. Some of the subfamily members are from TGF- β s, morphogenetic proteins, and activins, and these molecules regulate many biological functions such as proliferation, migration, differentiation and apoptosis (Lawrence 1996).

Although the TGF- β superfamily is widely distributed throughout the body, in the central nervous system TGF- β isoforms are primarily present (Gomes et al 2005). The TGF- β 1, TGF- β 2 and TGF- β 3 isoforms in the central nervous system activate Smad2/3 and Smad4 transcription factors via interacting with the TGF receptor I (TGFRI) and TGF receptor II (TGFRII) family (Vivien et al 1998). Upon binding to its ligands, TGF- β receptors can also activate non-Smad signaling pathways (non-canonical TGF- β signaling) such as JNK, MAPK P13/AKT (Mu et al 2012).

The TGF- β s are secreted by both neuronal and glial cells in the central nervous system and have been implicated in CNS development and diseases. In vitro studies have shown that astrocytes, Schwann, and oligodendrocyte cells express all TGF- β isoforms, but microglia expresses only TGF- β 1 [255]. In a model of chronic pathological pain, the TGF- β family prevents inflammation and provides neuroprotection (Krieglstein et al 2002). Upregulation of TGF- β isoform in response to noxious stimuli has been observed. Examples of this response include: increased level of TGF- β in infiltrating leukocytes and microglia; as well as activated astrocytes in multiple sclerosis, peripheral nerve injury, Alzheimer's, Parkinson's, prion diseases and in AIDS (Pratt & McPherson 1997). Nevertheless, it is still unclear that an increase of TGF- β s in neurodegenerative disease is a compensatory mechanism or aids in disease progression. Two opposite effects of TGF- β 1 have been documented: it can induce beta-amyloid deposition and can decrease the beta-amyloid deposition by enhancing the microglia-mediated clearance (Lesne et al 2003, Wyss-Coray et al 2001).

The bone morphogenic protein (BMP) and activins membrane-bound inhibitor (BAMBI) act as decoy TGFR1 receptors and negatively regulate the TGF-

 β /BMP/activins signaling pathways (Onichtchouk et al 1999). A neuropathic pain model using BAMBI genetic knocked out mice exhibited attenuated nociceptive behaviors in response to noxious stimuli. In the spinal cord, BAMBI-KO mice induction of gain in TGF- β signaling contributes to higher levels of endogenous opioids peptides, including β -endorphins and enkephalins, resulting in attenuated nocifensive behavior responses (Tramullas et al 2010). TGF- β s isoforms provide neuroprotection against glutamate cytotoxicity, control astrocyte cells functions (morphology, differentiation, motility, cytoskeleton, and proliferation), promote wound healing and immunosuppression, and induce microglia proliferation (Bruno et al 1998, Buisson et al 1998, de Sampaio e Spohr et al 2002, Dobbertin et al 1997, Gagelin et al 1995, Lindholm et al 1992, Pratt & McPherson 1997). TGF- β 1 increased production of IL-6, leukocyte inhibitory factor, nerve growth factor, platelet-derived growth factor and monocyte chemoattractant protein (Benveniste 1998). In a partial sciatic nerve ligation model, intrathecal delivery of TGF- β 1 attenuated neuropathic pain-associated nociceptive behaviors (Echeverry et al 2009). Similarly, systemic administration of TGF- β 1 reverses mechanical allodynia and thermal hyperalgesia following nerve injury (McLennan et al 2005). Overall, studies have demonstrated that TGF- β as a therapeutic analgesic can prove to be beneficial for managing neuropathic pain condition.

IL-10

Interleukin-10 is composed of two approximately 18 kDa cytokine proteins that suppress inflammation and immune cells. Monocytes, macrophages, subsets of Tlymphocytes and B cells primarily produce IL-10 (Glocker et al 2011). IL-10 promotes cell survival by activating JAK1/STAT3, PI3 kinase, MAPK, SOCs and NFκB pathways.

Upon nerve injury, more inflammatory cytokines are released than anti-inflammatory cytokines. This has been recognized as a key culprit in the genesis and maintenance of neuropathic pain. IL-10 binds to its receptor IL-10R to exert its immunosuppressive effects. By preventing the secretion of TNF α , IL-1 β , IL-16, IL-2 and interferon – γ , IL-10 prevents differentiation and proliferation of macrophages, thereby limiting cellular damage and promoting healing (Moore et al 2001). IL-10R is present in the peripheral and central nervous system. Following nerve injury, higher production of IL-10 occurs for a short duration of time, but decreases as the chronic pain develops (Mika et al 2008). Interestingly, application of low-concentrations of IL-10 at the injured sites promotes regeneration of damaged axons (Atkins et al 2007, Sakalidou et al 2011). Despite its promise, however, the therapeutic potential of utilizing IL-10 to treat neuropathic pain condition requires more investigation.

Chemokines

Chemokines are chemotactic cytokines that are potent neuromodulators and have been implicated in the enhancement and maintenance of neuropathic pain. Chemokines are small secretary proteins (8-14 KD), exhibiting leukocyte chemoattractant and cytokine-like properties. More than 50 chemokines have been identified in humans, with sequence similarity ranges from 25-95%. Based on the conserved cysteine-rich sequences, the chemokine ligands (L) have been categorized into CCL, CXCL, XCL, and CX3CL subfamilies (Bonecchi et al 2009, Zlotnik & Yoshie 2000). These chemokine ligands attract a wide variety of cells, including monocytes, eosinophils, basophils, T lymphocytes, natural killer (NK) cells, and dendritic cells. Additionally, the role of chemokines in development, homeostasis, and synaptic transmission puts forth a complex picture of their diverse roles in cellular function (Asensio & Campbell 1999). Neurons and glial cells can produce chemokines. Although several chemokines, such as CXCL12 (SDF-1, stromal cell derived factor-1) (Bhangoo et al 2009, Oh et al 2001), CCL5 (Malon & Cao 2016) and CCL21 (Biber & Boddeke 2014, Biber et al 2011), have been implicated in the hypersensitization of nociceptive neurons, CX3CL1/fractalkine and CCL2/MCP1(Zhu et al 2014a) are two chemokines that are well-investigated in neuropathic pain. Chemokines exert their effect by interacting with their receptors. These receptors are seven transmembrane-domain G-protein-coupled receptors (GPCR) (Charo & Ransohoff 2006). Activation of several signaling pathways, including phospholipase C (PLC), MAP kinase, phosphatidyl inositol-3 kinase (PI-3K) and JAK/STAT, occurs and leads to the functional outcome initiated by chemokines (Cartier et al 2005, Mellado et al 2001, Soriano et al 2003).

Fractalkine/CX3CL1

An increased level of fractalkine chemokines in the dorsal root ganglion and spinal dorsal horn have been implicated in neuropathic pain (Verge et al 2004). Fractalkine released from primary afferent neurons binds to CXCR1 receptors, which are predominantly present on the microglia cells membrane (Milligan et al 2004). The protease cathepsin S, which is excreted by activated microglia, cleaves the fractalkine chemokines domain present on neurons (Clark et al 2009). A high level of fractalkine is detected in cerebrospinal fluids in neuropathic pain. Spinal application of cathepsin S in fractalkine genetic knockout mice failed to elicit hyperalgesia, whereas in normal rats it induces nociceptive hypersensitization (Clark et al 2007, Staniland et al 2010). Blockade of the CXCR1 receptor or neutralizing the fractalkine by means of an antibody prevents mechanical and thermal hypersensitivity development in chronic pain (Milligan et al 2004). Blockage of the IL-1receptor, neutralization of IL-6 and application of nitric oxide synthase inhibitor prevented fractalkine-induced mechanical allodynia. Further fractalkine-induced pain was prevented by minocycline administration and glial cell activation (Milligan et al 2005).

CCL2/MCP-1

CCL2, also known as monocytes chemoattractant protein-1 (MCP-1), is a chemokine that attracts monocytes, macrophages, and microglia to the site of inflammation and injury. CCL2 is released from small and large injured and uninjured neurons of the DRG following nerve injury (White et al 2005). However, in the spinal cord, CCL2 is not only expressed in the neurons of the spinal dorsal horn but also can be found in astrocyte cells (Gao et al 2009b). CCL2 elicits the signaling cascades by binding to CCR1, CCR2 and CCR3 receptors. Among these three receptors, the binding affinity of CCL2 to the CCR2 receptor is higher than to the CCR1 and CCR3 receptors (Kurihara & Bravo 1996). Upon nerve injury, the correlation of CCL2 release with microgliosis in the spinal cord demonstrated its important role in microglial activation (Thacker et al 2009). Expression of the CCR2 receptor in the spinal dorsal horn is controversial. It is well established that CCR2 receptors are present on the surface of microglia cells (Abbadie et al 2003). However, several studies reported that CCR2 receptors are present on astrocytes (Knerlich-Lukoschus et al 2008) as well as on neuronal cell surfaces (Gao et al 2009b). In situ hybridization studies showed a weak level of CCR2 in the DRG and spinal cord in normal rats; however, three days after injury, the CCR2 mRNA level was upregulated in spinal dorsal horn neurons (Gao et al 2009b).

Peripheral nerve injury increases the expression of CCL2 and CCR2 in the dorsal root ganglion and spinal dorsal horn (Jung et al 2008, Zhang & De Koninck 2006). In genetic knockdown CCR2 mouse, the mechanical threshold for nociceptive behavior was decreased following nerve injury (Abbadie et al 2003). Additionally, spinal application of a CCR2 antagonist attenuated pre-existing tactile allodynia developed in a rodent nerve-injured model (Bhangoo et al 2007). Similarly another study has also shown that neutralization of CCL2 prevented microglial activation (Zhang et al 2007), and application of CCL2 in normal rats induced microgliosis (Thacker et al 2009). In vitro studies have shown that TNF- α exposure induces astrocytes' CCL2 expression mediated by JNK pathway activation (Gao et al 2009b). CCL2 can sensitize the neurons via enhancing NMDA- and AMPA-induced inward current. Central sensitization of neurons by CCL2 is mediated by activation of the ERK pathway (Gao & Ji 2009).

Studies have demonstrated that chemokines mediate neuron-glia interaction and have also shown their role in the development and maintenance of neuropathic pain. Thus, clinical trials targeting chemokine receptors were an obvious choice. However most of the chemokine receptors antagonists have failed in clinical trials due to their lack of potency and efficacy.

The lack of potent analgesics with minimum side effects to combat pathological pain condition still poses challenges to relieving patients suffering from chronic pain condition. Further investigations are needed in this field to better understand the roles of chemokines and cytokines in chronic pain in order to find novel therapeutic targets. In the pain research field, scientists have begun to explore new avenues and mechanisms (genetic/epigenetic) behind the development and maintenance of chronic pain state. In recent decades, the field of epigenetics and its role in CNS pathology, including pain, has attracted scientists' attention. Emerging evidence suggest that epigenetic mechanisms play important roles in the development and maintenance of chronic pain condition.

Role of Epigenetic Mechanism in Neuropathic Pain

Peripheral nerve injury can alter gene expression profiles at the spinal and supraspinal levels in the nociceptive pathways and can cause long-lasting cellular and behavior changes (Austin et al 2015, Dominguez et al 2010, Kalous et al 2007, Suzuki et al 2005, Xiao et al 2010, Xu & Yaksh 2011). Widespread perturbations in gene expression profiles that are caused by or are a response to nerve injury stimuli mediate neuronal plasticity and lead to chronic pain (Li et al 2016, Morioka et al 2016, Morioka et al 2015, Obradovic et al 2015). One way of controlling gene expression is by limiting access to transcription factors and other enzymes necessary for gene transcription. The genome is packed in the highly organized structure of chromosome. A chromosome consists of chromatin, which is basically made of repeating nucleosome units. A nucleosome unit is composed of about 140 base pairs of DNA wrapped around histone octamer proteins. Chromatin is a highly dynamic structure and is generally found in two higher-order forms: euchromatin (open chromatin structure accessible to chromatin remodeling factors) and heterochromatin (closed, compact chromatin structure associated with gene silencing). The gene transcription activation or suppression in euchromatin's chromatin structure is further determined by a combination of various enzymes (Orphanides & Reinberg 2002). Another way of controlling gene expression is after gene transcription, by means of suppressing or degrading the mRNA before it gets translated to

protein. Non-genetic mechanisms such as epigenetics can regulate gene expression at the transcription and post-transcription levels.

The term "epigenetic" encompasses those mechanisms that involve stable and/or heritable changes in gene expression without any changes in DNA nucleotide sequences. In response to developmental and environmental cues, epigenetic mechanisms regulate a broader range of genes and protein expression involved in various cellular signaling pathways of cell-specific function to the development of diseases. Environmental factors such as diet, maternal care, stress, injury, chemical agent, neuroinflammation, drug addiction, drug tolerance, alcohol abuse, etc., are among those shown to remodel epigenetics (Basavarajappa & Subbanna 2016, Doura & Unterwald 2016, Landgrave-Gomez et al 2015, Papavasiliou et al 2015, Shimazu et al 2013, Weiss et al 2001). Literature evidence suggests that in the majority of neurological and neurodegenerative diseases, long-term gene transcription regulation is mediated by re-modulation of chromatin structure or controlling the mRNA expression level (Landgrave-Gomez et al 2015). For example, at the gene transcription level of epigenetic gene regulation, DNA methylation and histone modification are two well-recognized epigenetic mechanisms that play important roles in remodeling the chromatin structure. At the level of posttranscription epigenetic gene regulation, small non-coding RNA-like microRNAs play significant roles in gene suppression. MicroRNAs binding to specific mRNA templates either led to its degradation or prevent its translation to protein. Epigenetic mechanisms, including DNA methylation, histone modification, and non-coding RNAs, are involved in the activation and suppression of gene expression and central sensitization of nociceptive pathways (Imai et al 2011, Kami et al 2016, Laumet et al 2015, Li et al 2014, Lin et al

2016, Maiaru et al 2016, Sun et al 2015, Willis et al 2015, Zhang et al 2016). This role has obvious relevance to the development and maintenance of chronic pain.

DNA methylation in neuropathic pain

Studies have shown that chronic pain induces a long-lasting alteration in gene expression in the nociceptive pathways mediated by DNA methylation, which is partially responsible for functional and structural changes (plasticity) that result in the increased production of pro-inflammatory cytokines, dysfunction of neurons and activation of glial cells (Geranton et al 2007, Griffin et al 2007, Lacroix-Fralish et al 2007, Lacroix-Fralish et al 2006). Gene expression is regulated by either adding or removing methylation chemical marks on the 5-position of the cytosine pyrimidine ring of dinucleotides (Bird 1980, Wyatt 1951). On the gene promoter region, CpG-rich islands are major targets of methylation covalent modification (Bird et al 1985). In general, hypermethylation (more 5-methylcytosine) marks at the promoter region results in gene transcription repression and vice versa (Bird 1986). The enzymes that transfer the methyl group are known as DNA methyltransferases (DNA methyltransferases 1, 2, 3a, 3b) (Rishi et al 2010) and the enzymes that remove these methylation marks from the cytosine are identified as DNA demethylation enzymes (ten-eleven translocation 1, 2, 3) (van der Wijst et al 2015). Following spared nerve injury in rat dorsal root ganglion in a time-dependent manner, there was the induction of DNA methyltransferase (DNMT) expression in a time dependent manner -, suggesting its role in neuropathic pain (Pollema-Mays et al 2014). In a mouse model suffering from neuropathic pain, maternal feeding behavior contributed to the increase in expression of DNA methyltransferase-1 in the amygdala region of the brain (Zhong et al 2015). However, another group showed that a combination of nerve

injury and environmental factors incites a global decrease in DNA methylation levels at the prefrontal cortex and amygdala region of the brain in a neuropathic pain model (Tajerian et al 2013). The different timeline for DNMT protein expression and additional effect from environmental factors could contribute to the opposing findings in the above studies.

Methylation of mammalian DNA requires interaction between methylated sites and methyl-CpG-binding proteins (MeCP 1, 2 and 3) (Lewis et al 1992, Meehan et al 1989). Administration of DNA methyltransferase inhibitors such as 5-azacytidene attenuated pain behavior in a chronic constriction nerve injured rodent model. These changes were associated with a decreased global DNA methylation levels and MeCP2 expression in the lumbar spinal cord (Wang et al 2011). In nerve-injured mice, increased activity of DNA methyltransferase 3a and 3b contributes to increased DNA methylation marks at the GAD-1 (GAD 67 is coded by GAD-1 gene) gene promoter region in the spinal cord leading to decreased glutamate decarboxylase expression (Wang et al 2016). The release of ATP from injured sensory neurons sensitizes the nociceptive pathways through interacting with purinergic receptors (P2Xrs), which are present on neuron and glia cell surfaces. The upregulation of these purinergic ligand-gated ion channel 3 receptors contributes to neuropathic pain development (Burnstock 2016). In diabetic neuropathic pain, hypomethylation at the promoter region of purinergic ligand-gated ion channel-3 receptors resulted in enhanced gene expression and contributed to diabetic peripheral neuropathic pain development (Zhang et al 2015a). Together, these studies suggest DNA methylation's important role at the peripheral, spinal and supraspinal levels in chronic neuropathic pain development.

Micro-RNA in neuropathic pain

MicroRNAs are small non-coding RNAs endogenously expressed by cells to regulate gene transcription at the translation level. In general, these miRNAs are 20-26 nucleotides in length. Based on the sequence complementarity to the 3' untranslated region of a specifically targeted strand of mRNA, they can either represses mRNA translation or completely degrade it. In humans, more than 30% of protein-encoding genes are regulated by microRNAs (Chaudhuri & Chatterjee 2007). MicroRNA gene regulation has been identified in many physiological conditions, including the development and normal cell function of the central nervous system (Cao et al 2016, Davis et al 2015) as well as the development and maintenance of pathological diseases such as neurodegeneration and pathological pain condition (Basak et al 2016, Jagot & Davoust 2016, Sakai & Suzuki 2015). Massive changes in miRNAs expression profiles at the peripheral and spinal cord levels in various nerve-injured pain models, revealed by microarray and deep sequencing analyses, suggest their essential roles in neuropathic pain condition (Bali et al 2014, Brandenburger et al 2012). In inflammatory pain induced by CFA, downregulation of miR-16 and mir-1 were observed in the dorsal root ganglion. In contrast, after sciatic nerve ligation there was no change in miR-16 level at any time point, but there was downregulation of miR-1 levels in the dorsal root ganglion at 3, 7 and 14 days post-peripheral nerve injury. However, no change in the expression profile of miRNAs in the spinal dorsal horn has been reported in either of the above models (Kusuda et al 2011). Similarly, in a bilateral sciatic nerve chronic constriction injury model, upregulation of miR-341 has been found in the dorsal root ganglion but not in the spinal dorsal horn (Li et al 2013a). Furthermore, miR-203, miR-181a-1 and miR-541

were downregulated in the spinal dorsal horn of all these models. Taken together, these studies suggest that, depending on the etiology of pain, differential temporal and spatial miRNAs patterns result in various phenotypic characteristics changes

miRNAs in neuropathic pain: Dorsal Root Ganglion

Different miRNAs profile signatures have been identified following in early and late stages of nerve injury in the dorsal root ganglion, suggesting an important role in the development and maintenance of neuropathic pain. For example, following the early stages (1h, 3h, 6h and 9 h) of sciatic nerve transaction injury, miR-188 level remained upregulated while miR-500 level remained downregulated in the dorsal root ganglion (Zhou et al 2011b). In contrast, during the late stages of nerve injury, distinct miRNAs profile patterns have been observed, such as the persistence of miR-21 upregulation even 6 months after nerve injury (Strickland et al 2011).

Depending on the type of nerve injury, the miR-1 level in the dorsal root ganglion fluctuates accordingly. For example, in a partial sciatic nerve ligated model, mir-1 level decreased, whereas after sciatic nerve axotomy, miR-1 levels increased (Kusuda et al 2011). Similarly, following sural nerve injury, there was also upregulation of miR-1 level, and after tibial nerve injury, its expression level was enhanced (Norcini et al 2014). However, the validation of miR-1 as a therapeutic target so far has been shown primarily in a cancer pain model, in which upregulated miR-1 was knocked down by administrating small interfering RNAs targeting miR-1 to DRG in order to suppress bone cancer pain (Bali et al 2013). All these studies suggest that the role of miR-1 in pain development is varied and depends on the etiology of the pain.

Hyperexcitability of the dorsal role ganglion has been linked to the late phase development and maintenance of neuropathic pain. A lower expression of miR-7a in small DRGs neurons after spinal nerve ligation injury was identified to be associated with pain maintenance and neuronal dysfunction (Sakai et al 2013). Mechanistic studies have shown that suppression of $\beta 2$ subunits of voltage-gated sodium channels by miR-7a decreases the excitability of these neurons and suppresses pain (Isom et al 1995, Lopez-Santiago et al 2006, Sakai et al 2013). An analgesic effect obtained by overexpressing miR-7a in the dorsal root ganglion was observed during maintenance of pain but not during the development of pain, suggesting its unique role in neuropathic pain. On the other hand, miR-21 experssion was upregulated in all DRG neurons after various types of nerve injury, including spinal nerve injury, axotomy (Strickland et al 2011), chronic constriction sciatic nerve injury and nerve crush. Increased levels of IL-1B and Il-6 proinflammatory cytokines in the dorsal root ganglion have been identified as an underlying molecular mechanism for miR-21 upregulation in neuropathic pain (Sakai & Suzuki 2013, Zhou et al 2015). It has been further identified as involved in promoting axon growth of the DRG after axotomy, suggesting its involvement in neuronal repair (Strickland et al 2011).

Specific clusters of miR-182-96-183 miRNAs found in sensory organs/tissue are also present in the dorsal root ganglion. The three distinct miRNAs arising from these clusters include miR-182, miR-96 and miR-183, and their expression was downregulated in the dorsal root ganglion neurons following spinal nerve ligation injury (Aldrich et al 2009). In chronic constriction, sciatic nerve-injury suppressed miR-96 was linked to the high expression of Nav1.3 sodium channels and contributed to neuropathic pain. Expression of miR-96 after three days of chronic constriction sciatic nerve injury suppressed the level of Nav1.3 in dorsal root ganglion and alleviated neuropathic pain (Chen et al 2014a). Accordingly, miR-183 level decreases after peripheral nerve injury in DRG neurons. Intrathecal administration of lentiviral vector carrying miR-183 encoding sequence contributed to suppressed Nav1.3 and BDNF mRNA expression and consequently suppressed mechanical allodynia (Lin et al 2014).

miRNAs in neuropathic pain: The Spinal cord

Identification of tissue- and stage-specific miRNAs expression profiles in the spinal cord after nerve injury has highlighted their important role in neuropathic pain development and maintenance. Robust synaptic inputs and release of several mediators from injured primary afferent neurons and glia cells induce an exaggerated neuronal response and glial activation in the spinal dorsal horn. Sensory neuron excitations is regulated by voltage-gated Ca2+ channels (VGCCs), which help in maintaining the intracellular Ca2+ concentration and play an important role in synaptic plasticity (Catterall & Few 2008). L-type voltage-gated calcium channels, specifically Cav1.2, have been implicated in sensory processing and in the maintenance of chronic pain condition (Fossat et al 2010). MiR-103 has been identified as a small non-coding RNA that can directly interact with Cav1.2 mRNA and regulate its translation. MiR-103's lower expression leads to higher Cav1.2, in the spinal dorsal horn and has been implicated in chronic pain condition; intrathecal administration of miR-103 has been shown to alleviate neuropathic pain (Favereaux et al 2011).

The release of proinflammatory cytokines and activation of glial cells in the spinal dorsal horn are two hallmark events that take place in the spinal dorsal horn after peripheral nerve injury. MiR-155 can directly bind at the 3' untranslated region of the suppressor of cytokine signaling 1 in microglia cells and suppresses its expression, resulting in increased production of cytokine levels in the spinal cord and the development of nociceptive behavior following nerve injury. Furthermore, it has been demonstrated that intrathecal administration of miR-155 inhibitor suppresses the expression of IL-1 β , IL-6, I κ B α and p38MAPK phosphorylation levels (Dragone et al 2014). Suppression of miR-155 reverses the level of suppressor of cytokines signaling 1 and also reverses neuropathic pain behavior (Tan et al 2015).

The autophagy process, which is the ability of cells to clean up cellular debris and recycle biomolecules such as proteins, lipids and organelles of their cytoplasm, is critical for maintaining homeostasis. The autophagy process can incite innate and adaptive immune responses in response to appropriate stimuli (Arroyo et al 2014). Dysregulation in the autophagy process has been implicated in the modulation of the neuroinflammation process and has been identified as one of the contributors in the development and maintenance of chronic pain condition (Berliocchi et al 2015). In an L5 spinal nerve ligation (SNL) nerve-injured model, the suppression of the autophagy process in the spinal dorsal horn was associated with enhanced miR-195 expression. When miR-195-overexpressing primary microglial cells were stimulated with lipopolysaccharide, production of IL-1 β , TNF- α , and iNOS increased. Application of an miR-195 inhibitor reversed painful nociceptive behavior in an SNL model (Shi et al 2013). Further mechanistic study demonstrated that suppression of autophagy process related protein

(eg. ATG14) by miR-195 contributes to enhanced neuroinflammation and central sensitization of the nociceptive pathway in neuropathic pain condition (Shi et al 2013). *Histone modification in neuropathic pain*

A nucleosome is a fundamental subunit of chromatin, composed of histone proteins around which DNA is circumscribed. Four globular histone subunits, H2A, H2B, H3, and H4, form an octamer structure serving as a spool center around which approximately 146 nucleotides pairs are wrapped. The N-terminal tail region of histone proteins, consisting of approximately 25-40 amino acid residues, protrudes outside and beyond the nucleosome surface. The amino acid residues of N-terminal tails are subjected to posttranslational modification and play a dynamic role in chromatin structural changes (Figure 1.7). Two proposed mechanisms have been put forward through which histone modification can affect chromosome function. The first mechanism is based on the electrostatic charges brought together by these histone post-translation modifications, resulting in altered binding of histone proteins and DNA. The second mechanism proposes that a different pattern of post-translation modification presented at the Nterminal tail of histones can be identified by specific protein recognition modules and, accordingly, can turn "on" or "off" gene transcription (Narlikar et al 2002). The posttranslation modification at the N-terminal tail most frequently occurs at lysine, arginine, serine, tyrosine and threonine amino acid residues. Post-translation modification in the form of methylation, acetylation, phosphorylation, ubiquitination and ADP-ribosylation brings diverse changes in chromatin structure and can have activating or silencing effects on gene expression (Jenuwein & Allis 2001).

Histone acetylation in neuropathic pain

In general, histone lysine/arginine acetylation covalent modification promotes gene transcription (Ruthenburg et al 2007). Histone acetylation marks can be put on the set of enzymes known as histone acetyltransferases (HATs) and can be erased by another group of the set of enzymes known as histone deacetylases (HDACs) (de Ruijter et al 2003, Morrison et al 2007). Primary afferent neurons' voltage-gated potassium channel K_v4 subunits control neuron excitability. After nerve injury, reduction in messenger RNA expression of the Kv4.3 gene was associated with neuropathic pain (Vydyanathan et al 2005). Enhanced neuron-restrictive silencer factor (NRSF) binding to the K_v4.3 gene neuron-restrictive silencer element (NRSE) region was promoted by hypoacetylation of histone H4, resulting in K_v -4.3 downregulation in the dorsal root ganglion (Uchida et al 2010b). Similarly, NRSF gene hypoacetylation resulted in upregulation of NRSF gene expression. Therefore, more NRSF was available to bind to the NRSE conserve sequence at Nav 1.8, and μ -opioids receptor genes consequently downregulated their expression and caused pathological and pharmacological dysfunction in the C-fibers of dorsal root ganglion following nerve injury (Uchida et al 2010a).

Chronic constriction injury prompted increased global acetyl-histone H3 and decreased silent information regulator 1 (Sirt1) class II HDAC enzyme in the spinal dorsal horn and was implicated in neuropathic pain development. Intrathecal administration of a pharmacological activator of Sirt1 activator reverses painful nociceptive behavior, Sirt1 protein expression and histone H3 acetyl level in the spinal dorsal horn (Shao et al 2014, Yin et al 2013). Excessive release of brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) from injured primary afferent neurons in DRG and spinal

dorsal horn plays an important role in the central sensitization process via modulating neurotransmission in the spinal dorsal horn (Biggs et al 2010). Nerve injury caused acetylation at histone H3 and H4 near the BDNF promoter region, which induces BDNF transcription and neuropathic pain development (Uchida et al 2013). Several studies have demonstrated that nerve injury increased HDACs enzymes in the DRG and spinal dorsal horn and contributes to neuropathic pain condition. Administration of histone deacetylase inhibitors such as trichostatin A, valproic acid, suberoylanilide hydroxamic acid, biacalin, etc., have shown analgesic effects in different neuropathic pain models (Cherng et al 2014, Denk et al 2013, Matsushita et al 2013, Zammataro et al 2014). The study has shown that an HDAC inhibitor drives activation of synaptic δ opioid receptors in the brain stem nucleus raphe Magnus and enhances δ -opioids analgesia in chronic neuropathic persistent pain condition (Tao et al 2016).

Increased release of pro-inflammatory cytokines and chemokines is a hallmark of neuropathic pain condition. In a partial sciatic nerve ligation model, higher expression of macrophage inflammatory protein2 (MIP-2) and C-X-C chemokines receptor type 2 (CXCR2) proteins on infiltrating neutrophils and macrophages in the surrounding epineurium area further aid in the accumulation of neutrophils and macrophages and up-regulation of inflammatory cytokines (Sonoda et al 1998, Yan et al 1998). The presence of higher levels of acetylation on histone 3 at lysine 9 at the promoter region of MIP-2 and CXCR2 genes enhance transcription. The administration of acetyltransferase inhibitor anacardic acid suppressed the MIP-2 and CXCR2 expression level, reversed proinflammatory cytokines level and attenuated nerve injury-induced neuropathic pain (Kiguchi et al 2012). Similarly, hyperacetylated histone H3 at lysine 9 on the CXCR2
promoter region in the spinal cord contributed to enhanced gene transcription upon rodent hind paw incision. Surgical incision incited upregulation of CXCR2 expression in the spinal cord and was suppressed by administration of anardic acid (Sun et al 2013).

Following sciatic nerve injury, increased expressions of CCL2 and CCL3 receptors in infiltrated macrophage from bone marrow in the injured peripheral nerve are due to enhanced histone H3 acetylation at lysine 9 and histone H3 tri-methylation at lysine 4 (Kiguchi et al 2013). Additionally, in a chronic constriction injury model, administration of curcumin exerted its therapeutic effects by reducing the acetyl H3 acetyl histone H4 in the promoter of BDNF and cox-2 genes and consequently down-regulated their expression in neuropathic pain (Zhu et al 2014b).

The advantage of utilizing HADC inhibitors in combination with opioids has been suggested. Loss of mu opioids' receptor function due to enhanced binding of neuron-restrictive silencer factors in the dorsal root ganglion reduces the effectiveness of morphine drugs in treating neuropathic pain. HDAC inhibitors such as trichostatin A and valproic acid enhanced morphine analgesia effects by suppressing the neuron-restrictive silencer factor via restoring histone hypoacetylation levels in its promoter region (Uchida et al 2015). The study demonstrated that the HDAC inhibitor drives activation of synaptic δ opioid receptors in the brain stem nucleus raphe Magnus and enhances δ -opioids analgesia in chronic neuropathic persistent pain condition (Tao et al 2016).

Histone Methylation in neuropathic pain

In general, depending upon the specific lysine/arginine amino acid residues of the histone tail involved in covalent methylation chemical marks, change can either activate or suppress gene expression. Recently, several studies have reported the role of histone

methylation in the development and maintenance of neuropathic pain. A study showed that pannexin1, a large pore membrane pore channel present in neuron and glia cells, is highly expressed in the dorsal root ganglion after nerve injury and has been recognized as a key player in central sensitization during persistent pain (Bravo et al 2014). The presence of two gene-activating methylation marks, H3k4me2 and H3K9ac histone marks, around the promoter region of the pannexin-1 gene contribute to its higher expression in the DRG and neuropathic pain (Zhang et al 2015c). Activation of the Wnt signaling pathway has been implicated in the development and maintenance of pain (Zhang et al 2013a). The study demonstrated that hyperacetylation of the promoter region of Wnt gene hyperacetylation leads to activation of its gene transcription and the Wnt-mediated signaling pathway in the spinal dorsal horn after nerve injury (Feng et al 2015).

Gene suppression by means of the histone modification tail requires the coordination of multiple types of machinery, such as histone methyltransferases and demethylases (Alam et al 2015, Burgold et al 2008, Burgold et al 2012, Del Rizzo & Trievel 2014, Martinez & Simeonov 2015, Xu et al 2010). The Polycomb repressive complexes 2 (PRC2) is one part of an essential machinery that can suppress gene expression by transferring the mono, di or trimethyl groups on lysine 27 of histone3 (H3K27). The methyltransferase function of PRC2 is performed by multi-complex units, including an enhancer of zeste homolog-2 (EZH2), a suppressor of zeste 12 (SUZ12), and embryonic ectoderm development (EED) and retinoblastoma (Rb)-associated proteins 46/48 (RbAp46/48). Although the methyltransferase activity is performed by the catalytic subunit of EZH2, it is inactive on its own and requires assembly of all these subunits, including SUZ12, RbAp46/48, and EED to transfer the methyl group to H3 on lysine 27

(Justin et al 2016, Kim & Roberts 2016b, Margueron et al 2009, Yuan et al 2012). Traditionally, EZH2 and histone methylation at lysine 27 of H3 have been implicated in increased production of pro-inflammatory cytokines and the proliferation of cells in various diseases such as cancer, Crohn's disease, ulcerative colitis, in other organs (Agherbi et al 2009, Berger 2007, Gupta et al 2010, Kim & Roberts 2016b). Emerging evidence suggests the role of EZH2 in the development of the central nervous system (CNS) and various other pathologies associated with it (Berke & Snel 2014, Hossein-Nezhad et al 2016, Kakkar et al 2015, Li et al 2013b, Shen et al 2016).

During neocortical development, the PRC2 complex checks the multipotent neuronal progenitor cells and controls their early neurogenic-to-astrogenic cellular fate (Hirabayashi et al 2009b). The EZH2 protein prevents the premature onset of neurogenesis in a developing brain (Sparmann et al 2013). The balance between the cells' self-renewal and the proliferation of neuronal stem cells is controlled by the EZH2 protein. In another series of experiments, H3K27me3 and EZH2 have been shown to be involved in the differentiation and proliferation of neurons, astrocyte and oligodendrocyte cells (Feng et al 2016b, Heinen et al 2012, Hirabayashi et al 2009b, Hwang et al 2014, Iida et al 2015, Lee et al 2008, Palomer et al 2016, Pereira et al 2010, Sher et al 2012, Sher et al 2008). In a partial sciatic nerve ligation model (pSNL), the epigenetic transcriptional activation of MCP-3 (proinflammatory cytokines) was due to a reduced level of the H3K27me3 suppressive mark at the MCP-3 promoter, which contributes to long-lasting neuropathic pain development (Imai et al 2013). Upon nerve injury, increased activity of euchromatic histone-lysine N-methyltransferase-2 known as G9a, HDACs and enhancer of zeste homolog 2 (EZH2), along with increased demethylation of

lysine 9 on histone H3 at the promoter region of K (+) channel genes (Kcnd2, Kcnd4, Kcnma1 and Kcnq2 genes), occurred in the dorsal root ganglion. Selective knockout of G9a by siRNA in the dorsal root ganglion activates K (+) channel expression and attenuates chronic pain (Laumet et al 2015). Both studies presented compelling evidence and signaled the significance of EZH2 and H3k27TM levels in neuropathic pain. However, while utilization of a pharmacological epigenetic reversal agent to restore individual gene expression proved to be beneficial in understanding the mechanism of their expression, the global effects of these epigenetic reversing agents in managing pain conditions at the spinal cord level are still unknown. In the present study, we are the first to report an altered global level of H3K27TM and EZH2 protein expression in the spinal dorsal horn of a nerve injury model.

A common histone methylation associated with gene silencing in a biological system is histone H3 lysine 27 trimethylation (H3K27TM) (Bannister & Kouzarides 2011, Kirmizis et al 2004). The enhancer of zeste homolog 2 (EZH2) is a key enzyme with the ability to transfer the methyl group to specific histone H3 lysine 27 at the promoter region of the specific genes, thereby suppressing their expression (Bannister & Kouzarides 2011, Kirmizis et al 2004). Studies observing the development of the nervous system have shown that EZH2 expression is necessary for maintaining cell identity (Feng et al 2016a, Zhang et al 2015b). Studies have also demonstrated the role of EZH2 in the differentiation of immune cells and neuronal cells. Forced expression of EZH2 in postnatal mouse astrocytes demonstrated their ability to proliferate. Additionally, these cells began showing downregulation of astrocyte markers, such as GFAP and s100, and upregulation of neural stem cell-like genes such as nestin, Sox2, musashi and CD133.

These cells began to demonstrate stem cell-like characteristics, but lacked complete dedifferentiation (Sher et al 2011) into stem cells. Interestingly, during the neocortical development phase, the neuronal progenitor cells (NPC) while switching from neurogenic to astrogenic fate, EZH2 knockdown promoted the neurogenic phase and delayed the astrogenic phase entry of cells (Hirabayashi et al 2009a). EZH2 expression plays a key role in maintaining the balance between the progenitor cells self-renewal process and differentiation (Pereira et al 2010). All these studies suggest that EZH2 plays an important role in determining cellular fate and rate of proliferation.

Our current study (chapter-3) reveals that EZH2 plays a critical role in the development and maintenance of neuropathic pain through regulating the neuroinflammation process in the spinal dorsal horn. Hence, suppressing the spinal EZH2 and H3K27TM levels may be a novel strategy for the development of new analgesics for the treatment of neuropathic pain.

Conclusion and Future Direction

Altogether, epigenetic and genetic mechanisms plays important role in regulating mediators' expression levels in physiological and pathological diseased state including neuropathic pain. Upon nerve injury there is enhanced neuronal excitability has been observed along with increased synaptic strength and reduced inhibitory signaling, which resulted into enhanced spinal dorsal horn neuronal function in nociceptive pathways. Identifying a drug-able target unique to specific types of pain that can be further manipulated to effectively treat chronic pain condition with minimum side effects is both desirable and worthy of exploration.



Figure 1.1: Schematic illustration providing general overview of various stages of the inflammatory response following noxious stimuli. Upon peripheral tissues / nerve damage, activation/ proliferation of mast cells, macrophages, Schwann cells, satellite glia cells, microglia and astrocytes to peripheral and central sensitization. Several pro-resolution mediators also get released to limit the damage and to resolves the noxious stimuli state. However higher concentration of algesic mediators results in the development of pain. In chronic pain states multiple mediators such as inflammatory cytokines, chemokines, lipids, drives the development and maintenance of pain.



Figure 1.2: **Primary nociceptive afferent fibers and laminae of spinal dorsal horn**. Based on the different cellular types, the spinal dorsal horn can be divided into ten separate regions know as laminae (I- X). Various types of primary afferent fiber terminate in distinct regions of the spinal dorsal horn laminae.



Figure 1.3: Schematic illustration of some of the brain regions involved in ascending and descending pathways and nociceptive signal processing. Ascending pathways (marked in red) carry signals from the spinal dorsal horn (SDH) to the central nervous system. The nociceptive signals from SDH primarily go to thalamus, with additional connections to parabrachial nucleus and periaqueductal gray. From there the pain sensations signals go to the somatosensory cortex, insula and prefrontal cortex for central signal integradation. The descending nociceptive pathways (marked in blue) carry the signals from the frontal cortex, insula, amygdala and hypothalamus region of the central nervous system and converge on the periaqueductal gray prior to modulation of activity in the spinal dorsal horn.



Figure 1.4: Endogenous algesic/proalgesic and analgesic mediators released by resident nociptive fibers and immune cells in peripheral nervous system in response to the noxious stimuli. In dorsal root ganglion (DRG), the cell bodies of primary nociceptor neurons (pseudo unipolar neurons) are located. DRG receives signals from peripherally (skin, bone etc.) and transmits them to the spinal cord. Various types of receptors present on the primary afferent nociceptor fibers are capable to detect harmful physical and chemical stimuli. Through these receptors peripheral nociceptor terminal sense the proalgesic (pain enhancing) mediators released from activated immune cells and damaged cells (nerve/ surrounding cells). Analgesic endogenous mediators released either from damaged neurons and resident cells (microglial cells, satellite glial cells of DRG, mast cells, macrophages, epidermal keratinocytes, blood-bone leukocytes recruited to the injury site) have potential to neutralize the noxious stimuli and pain sensation. The primary afferent neurons integrate the input signal in response to the analgesic (inhibitory) and proalgesic (excitatory) mediators and carry the signals to the secondary projection neurons of the spinal dorsal horn, which further transmits the signal via the ascending pathway to the brain. The descending pathway from the brain and brain stem modulates nociceptive processing.



Figure 1.5: Illustration of neurons and different types of glia (microglia, astrocytes, and oligodendrocytes) cells found in central nervous system.



Figure 1.6: Nociceptive fibers signaling pathway in spinal cord. Peripheral, heat, mechanical & touch signals are carried by peptidergic/nonpeptidergic A\delta and C nociceptor primary afferent fibers to projection neurons and interneurons of spinal dorsal horn. Projection neurons can be found primarily in spinal lamina I, III, IV and V. The nociceptive projection neurons can be classified into neurokinin 1 receptor positive (laminae I) and wide dynamic range neurons (laminae III, IV and V). Excitatory and inhibitory interneurons of laminae II get activated after receiving input from nonpetidergic (mechanical stimuli)/ peptidergic (heat stimuli) fibers and spread the signals to projection neurons of central neurons (Ce) and vertical neurons (V) via polysynaptic excitatory pathway. Excitatory interneurons excite the neurons while inhibitory interneurons serve as gate transmission of nociceptive input into dorsal horn by controlling the projection neurons excitatory signals. Inhibitory neurons (GABAergic/glycinergic) the signal from the low also receive threshold mechanoreceptors AB fibers. Additionally, inhibitory interneurons control the input to the excitatory interneurons of spinal dorsal horn (Adapted and modified from (Benarroch 2016))



Figure 1.7: **Role of histone modification in the chromatin structure organization**. Chromosome is consisting of chromatin which is comprised of nucleosome (a fundamental packing unit of Chromatin). A single nucleosome composed of double stranded helical DNA (`146 bp) wrapped around the spool of histone proteins (an octamer). From the histone proteins, histone tails protrude. The amino acids residues presented on histone tails are subjected to various post translation modification (PMT) such as methylation, acetylation phosphorylation etc. and control the chromatin structures. Depending upon the combination of PMT and various coactivator/corepressor complexes present near the nucleosome it could cause closed (heterochromatin)/ open (euchromatin) chromatin structures and subsequently effects gene repression or gene activation, respectively.

CHAPTER 2

BLOCKING THE GABA TRANSPORTER GAT-1 AMELIORATES SPINAL GABAERGIC DISINHIBITION AND NEUROPATHIC PAIN INDUCED BY PACLITAXEL

Ruchi Yadav, Xisheng Yan, Dylan W. Maixner, Mei Gao, and Han-Rong Weng: Blocking the GABA transporter GAT-1 ameliorates spinal GABAergic disinhibition and neuropathic pain induced by paclitaxel. J Neurochem, 2015. 133(6): p. 857-69. Reprinted here with permission from publisher

Abstract

Paclitaxel is a chemotherapeutic agent widely used for treating carcinomas. Patients receiving paclitaxel often develop neuropathic pain and have a reduced quality of life which hinders the use of this life-saving drug. In this study, we determined that the role of GABA transporters in the genesis of paclitaxel-induced neuropathic pain using behavioral tests, electrophysiology, and biochemical techniques. We found that tonic GABA receptor activities in the spinal dorsal horn were reduced in rats with neuropathic pain induced by paclitaxel. In normal controls, tonic GABA receptor activities were mainly controlled by the GABA transporter GAT-1 but not GAT-3. In the spinal dorsal horn, GAT-1 was expressed at presynaptic terminals and astrocytes while GAT-3 was only expressed in astrocytes. In rats with paclitaxel-induced neuropathic pain, the protein expression of GAT-1 was increased while GAT-3 was decreased. This was concurrently associated with an increase of global GABA uptake. The paclitaxel-induced attenuation of GABAergic tonic inhibition was ameliorated by blocking GAT-1 but not GAT-3 transporters. Paclitaxel-induced neuropathic pain was significantly attenuated by the intrathecal injection of a GAT-1 inhibitor. These findings suggest targeting GAT-1 transporters for reversing disinhibition in the spinal dorsal horn could be a useful approach for treating paclitaxel-induced neuropathic pain.

Introduction

Paclitaxel (taxol) is a potent anti-tumor drug used for the treatment of carcinomas in a wide range of organs including lung, breast, ovaries, prostate and others. The clinical application of this life-saving agent is hampered by paclitaxel induced neuropathic pain (P-INP). Currently, effective treatments for P-INP are not available. It is known that pathological pain originates from aberrant neuronal activities along the pain signalling pathway, including peripheral nociceptors, neurons in the spinal dorsal horn and supraspinal pain centres. Homeostasis between excitatory and inhibitory receptor activities is crucial to maintain normal neuronal activities in the central nervous system (CNS). In the spinal dorsal horn, attenuation in glycinergic and/or γ -aminobutyric acid (GABA) inhibitory system contributes to the genesis of pathological pain. For example, reduction of glycinergic receptor activities in the spinal superficial dorsal horn is associated with inflammatory pain (Bonin & De Koninck 2013, Harvey et al 2004) while impairment in GABAergic inhibitory synaptic activities in the spinal dorsal horn is an important mechanism contributing to the genesis of neuropathic pain induced by nerve injury (Bonin & De Koninck 2013, Coull et al 2005, Coull et al 2003b, Moore et al 2002). Currently, whether and how the spinal inhibitory system is altered in neuropathic pain induced by paclitaxel remains not fully understood.

GABA is the major inhibitory neurotransmitter released from GABAergic interneurons in the spinal dorsal horn (Bardoni et al 2013, Bonin & De Koninck 2013). GABA exerts its inhibitory effects through acting on ionotropic GABA_A receptors and metabotropic GABA_B receptors at presynaptic terminals to reduce presynaptic glutamate release (Bardoni et al 2013). Activation of presynaptic GABA_B receptors with baclofen

73

can ameliorate pathological pain (Fukuhara et al 2013, Gaillard et al 2014). GABA also acts on GABA_A receptors at postsynaptic neurons to cause influx of Cl⁻ and membrane hyperpolarization in postsynaptic neurons (Bardoni et al 2013). Activation of synaptic GABA_A receptors by GABA released presynaptically produces phasic inhibition while activation of extrasynaptic GABA_A receptors by ambient GABA is related to tonic inhibition of neurons (Belelli et al 2009, Lee & Maguire 2014). Studies of GABAergic receptor activities in the spinal dorsal horn have mainly concentrated on understanding the fast synaptic (phasic) inhibition. Little is known about the regulation of GABAergic tonic inhibition in the spinal dorsal horn in normal and pathological pain conditions.

One important factor that regulates the clearance and maintenance of the homeostasis of extracellular inhibitory transmitters is the GABA transporter system (Zhou & Danbolt 2013). GABA transporters are located on the plasma membrane in neurons and astrocytes, which transport extracellular GABA into the cell as it is not metabolized extracellularly (Zhou & Danbolt 2013). In the CNS, there are mainly two types of GABA transporters, GABA transporter-1 (GAT-1) and GABA transporter-3 (GAT-3). Studies in the forebrain show that GABAergic tonic inhibition is controlled by GABA transporters. The regulation of GABA receptor activities by GAT-1 and GAT-3 and cellular types expressing GAT-1 and GAT-3 are region-specific (Belelli et al 2009, Kersante et al 2013, Lee & Maguire 2014, Park et al 2009). Previous studies have suggested that the protein expression of GABA transporters is altered in animals with pathological pain induced by inflammation or nerve injury (Daemen et al 2008, Ng & Ong 2001, Ng & Ong 2002). Currently, it is unclear whether changes of tonic

GABAergic inhibition and GABA transporters contribute to the genesis of paclitaxel induced neuropathic pain.

In this study, we for the first time revealed that GABAergic tonic inhibition in the spinal dorsal horn of rats with P-INP is reduced. We defined the cellular location of GAT-1 and GAT-3 and the role of these transporters in GABAergic tonic inhibition in normal and P-INP. We demonstrated that blocking GAT-1 in the spinal dorsal horn is a powerful approach to ameliorate P-INP.

Methods and materials

Animals

Adult male Sprague-Dawley rats (body weight: 170-220 g, Harlan Laboratories) were used. All experiments were approved by the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee at the University of Georgia and were fully compliant with the National Institutes of Health Guidelines for the Use and Care of Laboratory Animals.

Paclitaxel-induced neuropathic pain model in rats

P-INP was induced in rats by intraperitoneal (i.p.) injection of paclitaxel (Taxol, Bristol-Myers Squibb) at a dose of 2 mg/kg on four alternate days (days 1, 3, 5, and 7) with a cumulative dose of 8 mg/kg. Paclitaxel and vehicle were prepared and injected as previously described (Gao et al 2013).

Behavioral tests

All the behavioral testing were conducted in a quiet room with room temperature at 22 $^{\circ}$ C (Weng et al 2003). To test mechanical sensitivity, rats were placed on a wire mesh, loosely restrained under a plexiglass cage (12 x 20 x 15 cm³) and allowed to

acclimate for at least 30 min. Hind paw withdrawal response thresholds to mechanical stimuli were defined with a set of von Frey monofilaments (bending force from 0.58 to 14.68 g), which were applied in an ascending order to evoked a 50% or greater withdrawal responses (Yan et al 2014). This value was later averaged across all animals in each group to yield the group response threshold. To determine thermal sensitivity, rats were placed on a smooth glass plate pre-heated at 30 °C. A radiant heat beam (diameter 5 mm²) was directed onto the mid-plantar surface of the hind paw from beneath (Hargreaves et al 1988). The withdrawal latency was recorded as previously described (Maixner et al 2015a). When the behavioral tests and i.p. injection took place on the same day, the i.p. injection was made after the behavioral tests. The experimenters conducting the behavior tests were blinded to the type of treatments given to the animals.

To determine whether the tested agents cause impairment in motor functions or sedation, the rotarod test was conducted as described previously (Hara et al 2014, Stone et al 2014). Animals were placed on a rotating drum and the drum was set to rotate from 4 to 40 rpm over a period of 5 min. The period of time in seconds at which the animal fell from the drum was recorded. The mean time for each treatment group of animals was taken for statistical analysis.

Intrathecal catheter implantation

A polyethylene (PE-10) catheter that ended at the spinal L4 segment was intrathecally placed as previously described (Yaksh & Rudy 1976). Briefly, rats were anesthetized with 2-3% isoflurane. A PE-10 catheter was carefully inserted into an opening at the atlanto-occipital membrane and advanced to the lumber enlargement. Behavior tests and intrathecal drug administration were conducted 7 days after the intrathecal implantation of the catheter. At the end of the behavior experiments, 50 μ L of 2% lidocaine was injected into the catheter. If hind paw paralysis did not occur after the lidocaine injection, rats were omitted from the data analysis.

Western blotting

Animals were deeply anesthetized with urethane (1.3-1.5 g/kg, i.p.). The L4-L5 spinal segment was exposed and removed from the rats. The dorsal half of the spinal segment was isolated and quickly frozen in liquid nitrogen and stored at -80 °C for later use. Frozen tissues were homogenized and protein was isolated and quantitated as previously described (Gao et al 2013, Maixner et al 2015a). Protein samples (40 µg) were electrophoresed in 10 % SDS polyacrylamide gels and transferred to polyvinylidene difluoride membrane (Millipore, Bedford, MA). The membranes were blocked with 5% milk or 5% BSA, and then incubated respectively overnight at 4 °C with polyclonal rabbit anti- GAT-1 (1:1000, Abcam) polyclonal rabbit anti-GAT-3 (1:1000, Abcam) primary antibodies, or a monoclonal mouse anti- β -actin (1:2000, Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, USA) primary antibody as a loading control. Then the blots were incubated for 1 hr at room temperature with corresponding HRP-conjugated secondary antibodies (1:5000; Santa Cruz Biotechnology, CA, USA), visualized in ECL solution (Super Signal West Pico Chemiluminescent Substrate, Pierce, Rockford, IL, USA) for 1 min, and exposed onto FluorChem HD2 System. The intensity of immunoreactive bands was quantified as previously described (Gao et al 2013). Levels of each biomarker were expressed as the ratio to the loading control protein (β -actin).

GABA uptake assay

GABA uptake activity in the lumbar spinal dorsal horn of rats was measured using

synaptosome preparations according to previously established protocols with modifications (Hu et al 2003, Ozkan et al 1997, Wonnemann et al 2000, Yan et al 2014). The L4-L5 spinal segment was removed from the rat anesthetized with urethane (1.3-1.5)g/kg, i.p) and the dorsal half of the spinal cord was isolated. Synaptosome preparations were prepared immediately in Syn Per TM synaptic protein extraction reagent (Thermo scientific) and quantified by the BCA assay (Thermo scientific). Briefly the homogenates were centrifuged at 10,500 x g for 10 min at 4 °C, and the supernatant was collected. The remaining pellets were re-suspended in the same solution and re-centrifuged at 9,200 x g for 10 min at 4° C. The two supernatant were combined and centrifuged again at 9,200 x g for 10 min at 4°C to obtain the synaptosomal pellets, which contained both neuronal and glial GABA transporters. The synaptosome protein (50 μ g) was incubated in Locke's buffer solution containing: 0.5 mM EDTA, 0.5 mM EGTA, 0.2 mM phenylmethylsulfonyl fluoride, 0.32 M sucrose, 5 µg/ml pepstatin, 5 µg/ml aprotinin, 20 μ g/ml trypsin inhibitor, 4 μ g/ml leupeptin, and 0.01 M phosphate-buffered saline. GABA uptake activity was determined by incubating the synaptosome preparation with a solution containing 0.4 μ Ci of - Aminobutyric Acid (GABA), γ -[2,3-3H(N)] (Perkin Elmer Life Sciences, Boston, MA) at room temperature for 10 min. The reaction was terminated by filtering the synaptosomes through a Whatman GF/B filter presoaked with the same buffer solution. The filter was washed two times with ice-cold Locke's buffer (2ml) and was then transferred to a vial containing a scintillation cocktail. The radioactivity of the final samples was measured by a liquid scintillation counter (Beckman, LS6500).

78

Immunohistochemical Analysis

Male Sprague-Dawley rats were deeply anesthetized with urethane (1.3-1.5 g/kg,i.p.) and the L4 and L5 spinal cord was removed, fixed, and cyrosectioned as previously described (Weng et al 2014a). Sections were incubated overnight at 4 °C in 2% normal goat serum and 0.3% Triton X-100 in 0.1 M PBS containing primary antibodies against the following targets: rabbit anti- GAT-1 (1:200, Abcam), rabbit anti-GAT-3 (1:200, Abcam), mouse anti-GFAP (a marker for astrocytes, 1:500, Cell Signaling), rat anti-OX-42 (a marker for microglia, 1:500, AbD Serotec), and mouse anti MAP2 (a marker for neuronal cytoskeleton 1:500, Cell Signaling) antibodies. After washing three times with 0.1 M PBS, the sections were incubated for 2 hr at room temperature with the corresponding Texas Red antibody (1:500 Vector Laboratories), Alexa Fluor 488 antibody (1:500 Life Technologies), or the Mouse Anti-NeuN Alexa Fluor 488 conjugated antibody (the neuronal cell body marker, 1:200, Millipore). After rinsing three times with 0.1M PBS, the sections were mounted onto gelatin-coated slides, air-dried, and cover-slipped with Vectashield mounting medium (Vector Laboratories). Non-adjacent sections were selected randomly, and the immunostaining for each antibody were viewed under an Olympus BX43 microscope with an Olympus U-CMAD3 camera. Images were processed using Olympus-cellSens Dimensions.

Recording of GABAergic currents

Spinal slices were obtained from rats as previously described (Weng et al 2007). Briefly, rats were deeply anesthetized under isoflurane, and a laminectomy was then performed to remove the lumbar spinal cord. The L4 to L5 spinal segment was placed in ice-cold sucrose-based artificial cerebrospinal fluid (aCSF) pre-saturated with 95% O_2 and 5% CO₂. The sucrose-based aCSF contained 234 mM sucrose, 3.6 mM KCl, 1.2 mM MgCl₂, 2.5 mM CaCl₂, 1.2 mM NaH₂PO₄, 12.0 mM glucose, and 25.0 mM NaHCO₃. Transverse spinal cord slices (400 µm thick) were cut in the ice-cold sucrose aCSF and then pre-incubated for at least 2 hours in Krebs solution oxygenated with 95% O₂ and 5% CO₂ at 35 °C before they were transferred to the recording chamber. The Krebs solution contained 117.0 mM NaCl, 3.6 mM KCl, 1.2 mM MgCl₂, 2.5 mM CaCl₂, 1.2 mM NaH₂PO₄, 11.0 mM glucose, and 25.0 mM NaHCO₃. Following pre-incubation, a rat spinal slice was placed in the recording chamber (1.5 ml in volume), perfused with Krebs solution at 35 °C, and saturated with 95% O₂ and 5% CO₂. Borosilicate glass recording electrodes (resistance, $3-5 \text{ M}\Omega$) were made and filled with an internal solution containing 110 mM Cs₂SO₄, 5 mM KCl, 2.0 mM MgCl₂, 0.5 mM CaCl₂, 5.0 mM HEPES, 5.0 mM EGTA, 5.0 mM ATP-Mg, 0.5mM Na-GTP, and 10 mM lidocaine N-ethyl bromide (QX314), adjusted to pH 7.2-7.4 with 1 M CsOH (290-300 mOsm) (Jiang et al 2012). The recording electrodes were directed to the out layer of spinal dorsal horn lamina II. Whole-cell configurations were established by applying moderate negative pressure after electrode contact (Weng et al 2007). A seal resistance of $\geq 2 \ G\Omega$ and an access resistance of about 20 M Ω were considered acceptable. GABAergic currents were recorded in the presence of 0.5 µM strychnine (a glycine receptor inhibitor), 10 µM DNQX (an AMPA/kainate receptor inhibitor) and 25 μ M D-AP5 (NMDA receptor inhibitor) at a holding potential of 0 mV (Moore et al 2002). The depth of the recorded cell in the slice (about 50 µm below the surface) was kept constant across all experiments.

Materials

NO-711 and SNAP5114 were obtained from Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO).

Data analysis

All data are presented as the mean \pm SEM. One way or two way ANOVA with repeated measures over time or different treatments was used to detect differences on paw-withdrawal response thresholds and latencies, followed by the Bonferroni post hoc test to determine sources of differences. Student's t-tests were used to make comparison between groups (non-paired t) and within the same group (paired t). A *P* value less than 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

Results

In this study, rats used for the mass spectrometry, electrophysiology, and Western blot experiments were assigned into two groups, paclitaxel treated group and vehicle treated group. Paclitaxel (2 mg/kg. i.p.) or vehicle was respectively injected into animals in the paclitaxel group or vehicle group on days 1, 3, 5, and 7. Hind paw withdrawal response thresholds to mechanical and thermal stimuli were measured on days 1, 5 and 10. Consistent with previous findings by us (Gao et al 2013) and others (Okubo et al 2011, Polomano et al 2001), rats receiving paclitaxel in this scheme developed mechanical allodynia and thermal hyperalgesia. These were evident by a significant reduction (51 vehicle-treated rats versus 48 paclitaxel-treated rats) of mechanical thresholds (F $_{(2, 46)} = 196$, P < 0.001) and latencies (F $_{(2, 46)} = 98.65$, P < 0.001) of hind paw withdrawal responses on day 5 and day 10 after the first injection (Fig.1.1). Electrophysiology and Western blot experiments were performed on rats 10 days after the first i.p. injection, when all rats treated with paclitaxel developed mechanical allodynia and thermal hyperalgesia.

GABAergic tonic inhibition in the spinal dorsal horn is weakened in paclitaxel-treated rats

To determine whether altered GABAergic receptor activities in the spinal cord contribute to the genesis of P-INP, we compared GABAergic tonic inhibition in spinal dorsal horn neurons in rats treated with paclitaxel and rats treated with vehicle. Following previously published protocols (Bai et al 2001, Clarkson et al 2010, Jia et al 2005), we analyzed GABAergic tonic inhibition by bath-perfusing the GABA_A receptor inhibitor bicuculline (25 µM) and measuring changes of holding currents when GABAergic currents in the spinal dorsal horn neurons were recorded. We found that perfusion of bicuculline into the recording chamber blocked spontaneous GABAergic IPSCs and revealed a shift in the holding currents in slices taken from vehicle control rats (tested in 11 neurons) (Fig. 1.2A) and paclitaxel-induced neuropathic rats (tested in 11 neurons) (Fig. 1.2B). The changes of holding currents induced by bicuculline in rats with P-INP $(23.93 \pm 2.76 \text{ pA})$ were significantly less (Fig. 2C, P < 0.001) than those in vehicle control rats (63.93 ± 3.53 pA) (Fig. 1.2C). These data indicated that GABAergic tonic inhibition is reduced in the spinal dorsal horn of rats with P-INP. Thus, enhancing GABAergic tonic inhibition may be an effective approach to alleviate P-INP.

Tonic GABA receptor activities in the spinal dorsal horn are mainly regulated by GAT-1 under normal conditions

Studies in the forebrain have shown that tonic GABAergic inhibition is regulated both by GABA synthesis (Fatemi et al 2005, Nishikawa et al 2011) and by GABA transporters (Kirmse et al 2008, Nishikawa et al 2011, Semyanov et al 2004, Smith et al 2007, Wu et al 2006a). To determine the role of GABA transporters in the regulation of GABAergic receptor activities in the spinal dorsal horn, we first determined the cellular location of the GABA transporters GAT-1 and GAT-3 in the spinal dorsal horn of normal control animals using immunohistochemistry technique. As shown in Figure 3A and B, GAT-1 and GAT-3 were widely expressed in the entire spinal dorsal horn with more dense expression in the superficial dorsal horn (laminae I and II). Furthermore, expression of GAT-1 was co-localized with a marker for neuronal cytoskeleton (MAP2) and the astrocyte marker (GFAP), but not with the neuronal cell body marker (NeuN) or microglia marker (OX42) (Fig. 2.3C). In contrast, GAT-3 was predominantly co-localized with GFAP, but not OX42, MAP2, or NeuN (Fig. 2.3D). These data indicate that: a) GAT-1 is expressed in neuronal presynaptic terminals and astrocytes; b) GAT-3 is only present in astrocytes; c) neither GAT-1 nor GAT-3 is expressed in microglia.

We next determined whether GABAergic tonic inhibition in the spinal dorsal horn is regulated by GAT-1 and GAT-3 in normal controls. NO-711 and SNAP5114 are widely used to selectively block GAT-1 and GAT-3 respectively (Keros & Hablitz 2005, Nusser & Mody 2002, Rossi et al 2003). We recorded GABAergic tonic currents before and during bath-perfusion of the GAT-1 inhibitor (NO-711, 10 μ M). As shown in Figure 2.4A and C, the GAT-1 inhibitor significantly (*P* < 0.001) increased the holding currents (which reflects tonically active GABA conductance) by -37.05 ± 2.36 pA (n = 8). Under the condition when GAT-1 was inhibited by NO-711 (10 μ M), the addition of the GAT-3 inhibitor SNAP5114 (100 μ M) resulted in a further increase of holding currents (n = 8, *P* < 0.001) (Fig. 2.4 A and C). Interestingly, when GAT-3 was blocked alone by bathperfusion containing SNAP5114 (100 μ M), we did not observe a significant change in the holding currents (n = 9, P = 0.58) (Fig. 2.4B). These data indicated that GAT-1 is critical in maintaining tonic GABA inhibition in the spinal dorsal horn.

Expression of GAT-1 is increased while expression of GAT-3 is reduced in the spinal dorsal horn in rats with P-INP, which is concurrently associated with increased GABA uptake activities

We then determined whether altered functions of GAT-1 and GAT-3 are implicated in the genesis of P-INP. We examined protein expressions of GAT-1 and GAT-3 in the dorsal half of the L4-5 spinal segment in the paclitaxel group or vehicle group. As shown in Figure 2.5A, in comparison with rats treated with vehicles (n = 10), the expression of GAT-1 in the spinal dorsal horn was significantly increased (n = 11, P < 0.001) while the expression of GAT-3 in the spinal dorsal horn was significantly reduced in rats with P-INP. We next determined the global GABA uptake activities carried by both GAT-1 and GAT-3 in the spinal dorsal horn of rats with P-INP and rats receiving vehicle treatment using synaptosome preparations (Mitrovic et al 1999, Sung et al 2003). We found that GABA uptake activities were significantly increased in rats with P-INP (n = 4, P < 0.001) in comparison with rats (n = 3) in the vehicle group (Fig. 2.5B). These data indicate that in the spinal dorsal horn of rats with P-INP GABA uptake activities are increased, which is ascribed to the increased GAT-1 function.

The paclitaxel-induced GABAergic disinhibition is ameliorated by blocking GAT-1 but not GAT-3

We then investigated whether the paclitaxel-induced suppression of GABAergic tonic inhibition in the spinal dorsal horn can be ameliorated by blocking GAT-1 and GAT-3. As shown in Figure 6A and C, the GAT-1 inhibitor (NO-711, 10 μ M)

significantly increased the holding currents. The degree of increases induced by the GAT-1 inhibitor on the holding currents in the paclitaxel-treated rats (-66.27 ± 3.80 pA, n = 7) (Fig. 2.6C) was significantly (P < 0.001) higher than those in vehicle treated rats (-37.05 ± 2.36 pA, n = 8) (Fig. 4C). Furthermore, we did not observe significant (P < 0.05) alterations in the holding current in paclitaxel treated rats when the GAT-3 inhibitor (SNAP5114, 100 µM) was perfused into the bath in the presence of the GAT-1 inhibitor (NO-711, 10 µM) (Fig. 2.6 A and C). The holding current was not significantly altered by the GAT-3 inhibitor alone (Fig. 1.6B) (n = 9, P = 0.39). These data indicate that inhibition of GAT-1 is a potent approach to restore the paclitaxel-induced suppression of GABA receptor tonic activities in the spinal dorsal horn.

Mechanical allodynia and thermal hyperalgesia in rats with P-INP are attenuated by intrathecal injection of GAT-1 inhibitors

Finally, we determined whether inhibition of GAT-1 can ameliorate mechanical allodynia and thermal hyperalgesia induced by paclitaxel. Rats pre-implanted with intrathecal catheters were assigned into 4 groups: paclitaxel+saline group, paclitaxel+GAT-1 inhibitor group, vehicle+saline group, and vehicle+GAT-1 inhibitor group. After taking baseline withdrawal response thresholds to radiant heat and mechanical stimuli, rats received either 4 injection of paclitaxel (2 mg/kg, i.p) or vehicle on alternative days. Ten days following the first injection, mechanical allodynia and thermal hyeralgesia were confirmed by behavioral tests using von Frey monofilament (Figure 2.7A) and radiant heat stimuli (Figure 2.7B). Meanwhile mechanical and thermal thresholds in the vehicle+saline group and naïve+GAT-1 inhibitor group remained stable. We then topically applied the GAT-1 inhibitor NO-711 (10 µg in a volume of 10 µl) onto

the spinal lumbar enlargement in the paclitaxel+GAT-1 inhibitor group and naïve+GAT-1 inhibitor group through the pre-implanted intrathecal (i.t.) catheter. Rats in the paclitaxel+saline group and vehicle+saline group received 10 µl of saline via intrathecal injection. Changes in thermal and mechanical sensitivities were determined at 0.5, 1, 3, and 24 hours after the i.t. injection. The paclitaxel-induced mechanical allodynia and thermal hyperalgesia were significantly attenuated by a single intrathecal injection of the GAT-1 inhibitor NO-711(10 µg). As shown in Figure 2.7A, NO-711 significantly increased the mechanical thresholds in the paclitaxel+GAT-1 group at 30 min (10.00 \pm 0.01 g) and 60 min (8.00 \pm 0.89 g) in comparison with their own values (4.00 \pm 0.89 g) before the NO-711 injection (F $_{(4,20)}$ = 30.18, P < 0.001), or in comparison with their counterparts in the paclitaxel+saline group at 30 min (5.2 \pm 0.87 g) and 60 min (3.6 \pm 0.97 g) (main effects of drug: F $_{(1,45)} = 12.39$, P < 0.01; main effect of time: F $_{(4,45)} = 8.90$, P < 0.001; interaction: $F_{(4,45)} = 4.30$, P < 0.005; 5 to 6 rats/group). Similarly, latencies of withdrawal responses to radiant heat stimuli in the paclitaxel+GAT-1 group were also significantly increased at 30 min (13.50 \pm 1.07 s) and 60 min (11.51 \pm 0.87 s) after the injection of NO-711(10 μ g) in comparison with the values (7.45 \pm 0.50 s) prior to the NO-711 injection (F $_{(4,20)}$ = 14.33, P < 0.001), and their counterparts in the paclitaxel+saline group at 30 min (8.13 \pm 0.38 s) and 60 min (7.97 \pm 0.77 s, Figure 2.8B) (main effects of drug: F $_{(1,45)}$ = 19.97, P < 0.001; main effect of time: F $_{(4,45)}$ = 5.52, P < 0.01; interaction: $F_{(4,45)} = 6.46$, P < 0.003; 5 to 6 rats/group).

The effects of GAT-1 inhibitors on mechanical and thermal thresholds disappeared by 3 hours after drug administration. These results indicated that the blockade of GAT-1 activities is a powerful approach to reverse P-INP. In contrast, administration of saline in the vehicle+saline group or the GAT-1 inhibitor (10 μ g in a volume of 10 μ l) in the naive+GAT-1 inhibitor group did not significantly alter mechanical or thermal thresholds in these two groups (Figure 7A and B). To further determine whether the GAT-1 inhibitor at the tested dose (10 μ g) cause impairment on motor functions and/or sedation, the rotarod test was performed. Retention time on an accelerating rotarod is a widely used index to monitor motor functions and/or sedation in animals, since sedation also causes the animals to fall (Hara et al 2014, Stone et al 2014). We found that in comparison with naïve rats (n = 8) receiving intrathecal saline injection (10 μ l) to naïve rats (n = 8) did not significantly (*P* = 0.22 to 0.77) alter the retention time on the rotarod over the observation period (0.5 to 24 hours after the intrathecal injection) (data not shown). These results indicate that NO-711 at a dose of 10 μ g does not cause motor impairment or sedation.

Discussion

Mechanisms underlying paclitaxel-induced neuropathic pain

Pathological changes at both peripheral nerves and the spinal dorsal horn have been reported in animals with P-INP. For example, P-INP in rats is associated with the degeneration of intraepidermal terminal arbors of sensory neurons and activation of Langerhans cells in the skin (Boyette-Davis et al 2011, Siau et al 2006). Furthermore, the incidence of swollen and vacuolated axonal mitochondria is increased in myelinated and unmyelinated sensory axons (Xiao & Bennett 2012, Zheng et al 2011a). Agents that enhance mitochondrial function have been shown to be effective in the prevention or

attenuation of P-INP (Jin et al 2008). The protein and mRNA expressions of TRPV1 in dorsal root ganglion sensory neurons are increased in rats receiving repeated paclitaxel treatments (Hara et al 2013). More recently, it was reported that chronic paclitaxel significantly increases the protein expression of the chemokine CX3CL1 in A-fiber primary sensory neurons and infiltration of macrophages into the dorsal root ganglion (DRG) in rats, which contributes to the paclitaxel-induced DRG neuronal apoptosis of A fibers and pathological pain (Huang et al 2014). At the spinal cord level, we have previously shown that wide-dynamic range neurons in the spinal dorsal horn in rats with paclitaxel-induced neuropathic pain display a significant increase in both spontaneous activities (action potentials) and responses to noxious mechanical, heating, and cooling stimuli, as well as an abnormal wind-up to transcutaneous electrical stimuli (Cata et al 2006a). Loss of homeostasis between excitatory and inhibitory inputs to neurons is a major factor leading to exaggerated neuronal activation. In this regard, the downregulation of glial glutamate transporters in the spinal dorsal horn has been demonstrated to be causal in the genesis of P-INP (Doyle et al 2012, Gao et al 2013, Weng et al 2005). Glial glutamate transporters control neuronal activation by promptly clearing the excitatory neuronal transmitter glutamate released from presynaptic terminals in the spinal dorsal horn (Nie & Weng 2009b, Nie & Weng 2010b, Weng et al 2007). Improving glial glutamate transporter functions by reducing levels of peroxynitrite (Doyle et al 2012) or suppression of GSK3ß activities (Gao et al 2013) in the spinal dorsal horn effectively prevents and attenuates P-INP. It was recently reported that upregulation of NKCC1 in the spinal dorsal horn causes a depolarizing shift and reduces GABA induced membrane hyperpolarization in GABAergic neurons following P-INP

(Chen et al 2014b). Whether the tonic GABAergic inhibition is altered in P-INP has not been explored. Our current study provided direct evidence that GABAergic tonic disinhibition in the spinal dorsal horn is implicated in the genesis of P-INP.

Regulation of GABAergic receptor activities in the spinal dorsal horn in pathological pain conditions

Disinhibition in the spinal dorsal horn is a critical factor leading to excessive neuronal activation in animals with neuropathic pain induced by mechanical injury. Extracellular GABA level in the lumbar dorsal horn is reduced by nerve injury (Castro-Lopes et al 1993, Stiller et al 1996). In neuropathic rats, amplitudes and frequencies of GABA_A receptor-mediated IPSCs in neurons in the superficial dorsal horn are attenuated (Moore et al 2002). Additionally, the spinal application of GABA agonists attenuate mechanical allodynia and thermal hyperalgesia induced by nerve injury (Malan et al 2002). It is known that GABAergic receptor activities are governed by at least the following factors: the amount of GABA released from presynaptic terminals, the function of GABA transporters, and the function of GABA receptors at the postsynaptic neuron (Zhou & Danbolt 2013). GABA produces phasic inhibition by acting on $GABA_A$ receptors inside the synapse, and tonic inhibition by acting on extrasynaptic GABA_A receptors (Belelli et al 2009). Studies of GABA receptor activities in the spinal dorsal horn have been mainly focused on the phasic GABA inhibition. For example, synaptic GABAergic activities (phasic inhibition) are reduced when the release probability of GABA neurotransmitters is decreased by activation of presynaptic A1 adenosinereceptors or GABA_B receptors (Hugel & Schlichter 2003, Yang et al 2004a). Activation of neuronal acetylcholine receptors (Takeda et al 2003) or M3 muscarinic acetylcholine

receptors (Zhang et al 2006) at presynaptic terminals increases the GABA release from the presynaptic terminals and GABAergic phasic inhibition. Reduction of GABA synthesis through the glutamate-glutamine cycle at the presynaptic terminals also decreases GABAergic phasic inhibition (Jiang et al 2012). At the post-synaptic site, phasic inhibition induced by the activation of GABA receptors are reduced by the downregulation of the K⁺-Cl⁻cotransporter KCC2, which disrupts Cl⁻ homeostasis in neurons (Coull et al 2005, Coull et al 2003b).

Previous studies show that GABAergic tonic inhibition is present in the spinal dorsal horn (Ataka & Gu 2006, Maeda et al 2010, Takahashi et al 2006). It is generally believed that extrasynaptic GABA_A receptors (which contain the δ subunit) are responsible for the generation of GABAergic tonic inhibition. It was demonstrated that selective activation of the extrasynaptic GABA_A receptors with the δ GABA_A receptor-preferring agonist 4,5,6,7-tetrahydroisoxazolo [5,4-c]pyridine-3-ol (THIP) increases the tonic GABA inhibition, suppresses neuronal excitability in the spinal dorsal horn, and acute nociception in mice (Bonin et al 2011). Currently, whether GABAergic tonic inhibition in the spinal dorsal horn is regulated by GABA transporters remains unexplored. Our study filled this gap by demonstrating that tonic GABA receptor activities in the spinal dorsal horn are regulated by GABA transporters both in normal and neuropathic pain induced by paclitaxel treatment.

Role of GABA transporters in the regulation of GABA receptor activities in the CNS

GABA transporters play an important role in the clearance and homeostasis of extracellular GABA in the CNS because no enzymes are available in the extracellular space to convert GABA into a biologically inert molecule (Zhou & Danbolt 2013).

Among the four GABA transporters, GAT-1 and GAT-3 are widely expressed in the CNS (Guastella et al 1990, Melone et al 2013). Expression of GAT-1 and GAT-3 transporters is region-specific. In the forebrain area, GAT-1 is abundantly expressed in terminals of cortical neurons but not in thalamic, Purkinje and striatonigral synapses where GAT-3 is expressed mainly in astrocytes (Zhou & Danbolt 2013). Studies on the cellular location of GAT-1 and GAT-3 in the spinal dorsal horn are limited. In one study on the rat spinal trigeminal nucleus, GAT-1 and GAT-3 are expressed in astrocytes (Ng & Ong 2001). Expressions of GAT-1 in presynaptic terminals and GAT-3 in astrocytes in the mouse spinal dorsal horn were recently reported (Kim et al 2014). Our current study on rats further confirmed that: a) GAT-1 is positioned at the presynaptic terminals but not at the neuronal cell body; b) GAT-1 is also expressed in astrocytes; c) GAT-3 is only expressed in astrocytes; d) neither GAT-1 nor GAT-3 is expressed in microglia.

Regulation of GABAergic tonic inhibition by GAT-1 and GAT-3 varies depending on different regions. For example, pharmacological inhibition of GAT-1 increases GABAergic tonic currents in the hippocampus (Nusser & Mody 2002) and cerebellum (Rossi et al 2003) but not in the sensorimotor cortex (Keros & Hablitz 2005). When GAT-3 is inhibited, GABAergic tonic currents are increased in the supraoptic nucleus (Park et al 2006) but not in the sensorimotor cortex (Keros & Hablitz 2005). A combined inhibition of GAT-1 and GAT-3 is required to significantly enhance tonic inhibition in the sensorimotor cortex (Keros & Hablitz 2005). The regulation of tonic inhibition in the spinal dorsal horn is unknown. Our study showed that under normal conditions, GABAergic tonic inhibition in the spinal dorsal horn was increased when GAT-1 but not GAT-3 was inhibited. Only under the condition when GAT-1 had been inhibited, further inhibition of GAT-3 increased GABAergic tonic inhibition. These data suggest that in comparison with GAT-3, GAT-1 is positioned in proximity to the presynaptic terminals, and the GABA uptake by GAT-1 is more powerful, which may result from the higher efficacy or number of GAT-1 transporters. Consistent with this notion, GAT-1 was found to be expressed in presynaptic terminals by us (Figure 2.3) and others (Kim et al 2014), and the global GABA uptake is increased in rats with the upregulation of GAT-1 protein expression and down-regulation of GAT-3 expression (Figure 2.5).

Protein expressions of GAT-1 and GAT-3 in the spinal dorsal horn are altered under different pathological pain conditions but controversy remains. Animals with neuropathic pain induced by chronic constriction of the sciatic nerve or spared nerve injury have an increased protein expression of GAT-1 in the spinal dorsal horn (Daemen et al 2008) or the gracile nucleus (Gosselin et al 2010). Using the same animal model, others reported that the protein expression of GAT-1 in the same area is reduced (Miletic et al 2003, Shih et al 2008). Expressions of GAT-1 and GAT-3 transporters are increased in the spinal trigeminal nucleus in rats with inflammatory pain induced by carrageenan injection (Ng & Ong 2001). In another inflammatory pain model induced by formalin injection, global GABA uptake in the mouse spinal cord is increased at 20 min and 120 min after formalin injection (Hu et al 2003). Our present study demonstrated that GAT-1 protein expression is increased while GAT-3 protein expression is reduced in the spinal dorsal horn in rats with P-INP, and these changes are concurrently associated with an increase of global GABA uptake at the same region. These data suggest that enhanced GABA uptake may in part contribute to the reduced GABAergic tonic inhibition in rats

treated with paclitaxel. Targeting GABA transporters to produce analgesic effects has been reported. It was reported that latencies in the tail flick reflex (Hu et al 2003) or the hot plate test (Kubo et al 2009) were prolonged in mice receiving intraperitoneal injection of NO-711 (3 to 10 mg/kg). However, others showed that intrathecal application of GAT-1 inhibitor NO-711 (up to 100 μ g) did not produce analgesic effects in the sham-operated control rats (Li et al 2011a). In agreement with this study, our findings show that intrathecal application of NO-711 (10 µg) did not alter mechanical and thermal thresholds of paw withdrawal responses, or motor functions in rats. Systemic or intrathecal administration of GAT-1 inhibitors ameliorates neuropathic pain induced by chronic constriction of the sciatic nerve (Daemen et al 2008, Li et al 2011a), and the second phase nociceptive behaviors in the formalin pain model (Hu et al 2003). Similarly, spinal inhibition of GAT-3 suppresses the second-phase response in the formalin pain model and attenuates mechanical allodynia induced by chronic constriction injury in rats (Kataoka et al 2013). Currently, the regulation of GABAergic tonic inhibition by GABA transporters in pathological pain conditions has not been investigated. In this study, we found that the attenuation of GABAergic tonic inhibition in the spinal dorsal horn of rats with P-INP is significantly reversed by the GAT-1 inhibitor but not GAT-3 inhibitor. In intact animals, we demonstrated that inhibition of spinal GAT-1 ameliorates mechanical allodynia and thermal hyperalgesia induced by paclitaxel treatment.

Conclusions and Future Directions

In this study, we found that disinhibition in the spinal dorsal horn contributes to the genesis of P-INP. This is at least in part due to enhanced GABA uptake by GAT-1 in the spinal dorsal horn. Suppression of GAT-1 activities reverses disinhibition in the spinal dorsal horn and attenuates mechanical allodynia and thermal hyperalgesia induced by paclitaxel treatment. Together, these results suggest targeting GAT-1 activity may be useful for the development of therapeutics in P-INP.

Through P-INP animal models we have shown that single local injection of GAT-1 inhibitor attenuates mechanical allodynia and thermal hyperalgesia for few hours. However it would be worth to investigate multiple dosage effects of GAT-1 inhibitor on P-INP model. It would be interesting to learn about any preventive effects of GAT-1 inhibitor on development and maintenance of paclitaxel induced neuropathic pain in animal models.

Acknowledgements

This project was supported by the National Institute of Neurological Disorders and Stroke grant RO1NS064289 to H.R. Weng. The authors declare that there are no conflicts of interest.


Figure 2.1: Rats treated with paclitaxel develop mechanical allodynia and thermal hyperalgesia. Rats were injected (i.p.) with either vehicle or paclitaxel (2.0 mg/kg) on four alternate days (days 1, 3, 5 and 7). The mean (\pm SEM) mechanical thresholds of hind paw withdrawal responses (A) and latencies of the withdrawal response to heat stimuli (B) prior to the i.p. injection (Baseline), and on 5 days (5 DPI) and 10 days (10 DPI) post the first injection were plotted. Comparisons of data between baseline and each time point in the paclitaxel group are labeled with *. Comparisons of data between the vehicle group and the paclitaxel group at each time point are indicated with #. Three symbols, P < 0.001.



Figure 2.2: GABAergic tonic inhibition in the spinal dorsal horn is weakened in the paclitaxel-treated rats. Raw data show recordings of GABAergic currents before and after blocking of GABA_A receptors with bicuculline (25 μ M) obtained from vehicle (*A*) and paclitaxel (*B*) treated rats. (*C*) Shows the mean (± SEM) changes of holding currents induced by bicuculline in vehicle and paclitaxel treated rats. ** *P* < 0.01; *** *P* < 0.001.



Figure 2.3: **GAT-1** is expressed in neurons and astrocytes and GAT-3 only is present in astrocytes. Samples were obtained from the spinal dorsal horn of normal control rats. (*A*) and (*B*) respectively show staining of GAT-1 and GAT-3 in the spinal dorsal horn, note higher expressions of GAT-1 and GAT-3 at the superficial dorsal horn (Scale bar = 100μ M). (*C*) Shows that expression of GAT-1 is colocalized with MAP2 (a marker for neuronal cytoskeleton) and GFAP (an astrocyte marker), but not with NeuN (a neuronal cell body marker) or OX42 (a microglia marker) (Scale bar = 20μ M). (*D*) Shows that GAT-3 is predominantly colocalized with GFAP, but not OX42, MAP2, or NeuN (Scale bar = 20μ M).



Figure 2.4: Tonic GABA receptor activities in the spinal dorsal horn are mainly regulated by GAT-1 under normal conditions. Data were obtained from normal control rats. (*A*) Shows recordings of GABAergic currents before and after blocking of GAT-1 with NO-711 (10 μ M) and then further inhibition of GAT-3 with SNAP5114 (100 μ M). (*B*) Shows recordings of GABAergic currents before and after blocking of GAT-3 alone with SNAP5114 (100 μ M). (*C*) Shows the mean (± SEM) changes of holding currents induced by NO-711 and then NO-711 plus SNAP5114. ** *P* < 0.01; *** *P* < 0.001.



Figure 2.5: Rats with P-INP have an increased protein expression of GAT-1 and reduced protein expression of GAT-3, which was accompanied with increased GABA uptake activities. (*A*) Shows the mean (\pm SEM) relative density of GAT-1 and GAT-3 to β -Actin in the spinal dorsal horn of rats treated with vehicle and paclitaxel. Samples of GAT-1 and GAT-3 expressions in the spinal dorsal horn at the L4 to L5 segment in paclitaxel and vehicle treated rats are shown. (*B*) Shows the mean (\pm SEM) GABA uptake activities obtained from the spinal dorsal horn of rats receiving vehicle and paclitaxel treatment. *The GABA* uptake activities in the synaptosome preparation from rats treated with paclitaxel treatment were normalized with those treated with vehicle measured at the same time. ** *P* < 0.01; *** *P* < 0.001.



Figure 2.6: The paclitaxel-induced GABAergic disinhibition is ameliorated by blocking GAT-1 but not GAT-3. The original recordings in (*A*) and (*B*) were obtained from rats with P-INP. (*A*) Shows recordings of GABAergic currents before and after blocking of GAT-1 with NO711 (10 μ M) and then further inhibition of GAT-3 with SNAP5114 (100 μ M). (*B*) Shows recordings of GABAergic currents before and after blocking of GAT-3 alone with SNAP5114 (100 μ M). (*C*) Shows mean (± SEM) changes of holding currents induced by NO-711 and then NO-711 plus SNAP5114 in rats treated with paclitaxel. ** *P* < 0.01; *** *P* < 0.001.



Figure 2.7: Mechanical allodynia and thermal hyperalgesia in rats with P-INP are attenuated by an intrathecal injection of a GAT-1 inhibitor. Line plots show measurements of mechanical thresholds of hind paw withdrawal responses (*A*) and latencies of the withdrawal response to heat stimuli (*B*) collected at baseline, 10 days post-i.p. vehicle or paclitaxel injection (10 DPI), and then 30, 60, 180 min and 24 hours after the intrathecal administration of the tested agent. Baseline indicates the measurement before animals received i.p. vehicle or paclitaxel injection. Comparisons between data collected on 10 DPI and at following each time point are indicated with * for the paclitaxel+GAT-1 inhibitor group. Comparisons between the paclitaxel+saline group and paclitaxel+GAT-1 inhibitor group are labeled with #. Two symbols: P < 0.01, three symbols: P < 0.001, data shows mean (± SEM).

CHAPTER 3

EZH2 REGULATES SPINAL NEUROINFLAMMATION IN RATS WITH NEUROPATHIC PAIN

Ruchi Yadav and Han-Rong Weng: EZH2 regulates spinal neuroinflammation in rats with neuropathic pain. Neuroscience, 2017 May 4; 349:106-117. doi: 10.1016 Reprinted here with permission from publisher

Abstract

Alteration in gene expression along the pain signaling pathway is a key mechanism contributing to the genesis of neuropathic pain. Accumulating studies have shown that epigenetic regulation plays a crucial role in nociceptive process in the spinal dorsal horn. In this present study, we investigated the role of enhancer of zeste homolog-2 (EZH2), a subunit of the polycomb repressive complex 2, in the spinal dorsal horn in the genesis of neuropathic pain in rats induced by partial sciatic nerve ligation. EZH2 is a histone methyltransferase, which catalyzes the methylation of histone H3 on K27 (H3K27), resulting in gene silencing. We found that levels of EZH2 and tri-methylated H3K27 (H3K27TM) in the spinal dorsal horn were increased in rats with neuropathic pain on day 3 and day 10 post nerve injuries. EZH2 was predominantly expressed in neurons in the spinal dorsal horn under normal conditions. The number of neurons with EZH2 expression was increased after nerve injury. More strikingly, nerve injury drastically increased the number of microglia with EZH2 expression by more than 7 fold. Intrathecal injection of the EZH2 inhibitor attenuated the development and maintenance of mechanical and thermal hyperalgesia in rats with nerve injury. Such analgesic effects were concurrently associated with the reduced levels of EZH2, H3K27TM, Iba1, GFAP, TNF- α , IL-1 β , and MCP-1 in the spinal dorsal horn in rats with nerve injury. Our results highly suggest that targeting the EZH2 signaling pathway could be an effective approach for the management of neuropathic pain.

Introduction

Neuropathic pain is a debilitating condition affecting millions of people and poorly managed by the current therapeutics such as opioids or nonsteroidal antiinflammatory drugs. Developing more potent and safe analgesics is an urgent need to combat such devastating condition. It is known that alterations of protein expression via transcriptional and post transcriptional regulation in spinal neurons and glial cells are critical mechanisms contributing to the genesis of neuropathic pain (Befort et al 2001, Suzuki & Dickenson 2000, Taylor 2001, Woolf & Salter 2000). Identifying signaling molecules regulating gene expression would provide potential targets for the development of analgesics.

One key component leading to the development and maintenance of neuropathic pain is excessive activation of spinal dorsal horn neurons following nerve injury (Suzuki & Dickenson 2000, Taylor 2001). Activation and proliferation of microglia and astrocytes, and subsequent over-production of inflammatory mediators such as TNF- α , IL-1 β and MCP-1 are causative factors causing excessive activation of spinal dorsal horn neurons (Grace et al 2014, Ren & Dubner 2016). In this context, TNF- α , IL-1 β (Kawasaki et al 2008b, Yan & Weng 2013a) and MCP-1 (Gao et al 2009a) enhance excitatory glutamatergic synaptic activities in the spinal dorsal horn while inhibitory GABAergic synaptic activities in the same region are suppressed by TNF- α , IL-1 β (Kawasaki et al 2008b, Yan et al 2015). Suppression of microglial activation with minocycline (Nie et al 2010b), or astrocytic activation with propentofylline (Tawfik et al 2008) can effectively attenuate neuropathic pain. Recent studies have demonstrated that regulation of gene expression profile via epigenetic mechanisms play an important role in the genesis of chronic pain conditions (Descalzi et al 2015, Ligon et al 2016a). Currently, it remains unclear whether and how epigenetic mechanisms are engaged in the regulation of glial activation and production of TNF- α , IL-1 β and MCP-1 in the spinal dorsal horn in animals with neuropathic pain.

Epigenetics mechanisms including DNA methylation, histone modification, and non-coding RNAs are implicated in activation and suppression of various gene expressions in the development and maintenance of chronic pain in animals (Bai et al 2015, Liang et al 2015, Ligon et al 2016a). Among the many histone modification mechanisms, N-terminal tail of histone is subjected to various post translation modification such as acetylation, methylation, phosphorylation, ubiquitination. In general, histone acetylation at the lysine residue promotes gene transcription. Whereas, histone methylation can either activate or represses gene transcription, depending upon which histone lysine residue is methylated (Margueron et al 2009, Martinez & Simeonov 2015). It is generally believed that methylation of historie H3 on K27 results in gene silencing (Margueron et al 2009). Polycomb complex 2 (PRC2) is one class of gene repressive epigenetic transcriptional regulators. PRC2 induces gene silencing by transferring the mono, di or tri-methyl groups onto lysine 27 of histone3 (H3K27) via its subunit the enhancer of zeste homolog-2 (EZH2), a histone methyltransferase (Alam et al 2015, Burgold et al 2008). Previous studies have shown that EZH2 plays an important role in controlling cell differentiation and proliferation. Increased levels of tri-methylated H3K27 (H3K27TM) and EZH2 promote the differentiation and proliferation of neurons, astrocytes and oligodendrocytes cells (Pereira et al 2010). During neocortical development PRC2 complex checks the multipotent neuronal progenitor cells and

controls their early neurogenic- and astrogenic cellular fate (Hirabayashi et al 2009b). EZH2 protein prevents the premature onset of neurogenesis in a developing brain (Sparmann et al 2013). More recently, it was shown that EZH2 is engaged in the production of inflammatory cytokines and proliferation of cells in various diseases such as rheumatoid arthritis (Miao et al 2013) and breast cancer (Hartman et al 2013, Kim & Roberts 2016a). Given that glial cell proliferation and over-production of inflammatory mediators are salient mechanisms implicated in the generation of chronic pain, the role of EZH2 in the spinal pain system was investigated in this study.

We demonstrated that increased global levels of EZH2 and H3K27TM in the L4-L5 spinal dorsal horn are critical epigenetic mechanisms contributing to the regulation of activation of microglia and astrocytes, and over-production of TNF- α , IL1- β , and MCP-1 in the spinal dorsal horn, which plays a key role in the genesis of neuropathic pain induced by partial sciatic nerve ligation.

Methods and materials

Animals

Adult male Sprague-Dawley rats (body weight range: 210 to 280 g, Harlan Laboratories) were used. All experiments were approved by the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee at the University of Georgia and were fully compliant with the National Institutes of Health Guidelines for the Use and Care of Laboratory Animals. *Partial sciatic nerve ligation (pSNL) neuropathic pain model*

Partial sciatic nerve ligation was made as previously described (Seltzer et al 1990, Yan et al 2014). Briefly, animals were anesthetized with 2-3% isoflurane. Under sterile conditions, the left sciatic nerve was exposed at the upper thigh and ligated approximately to one-thirds to one-half of its diameter with a 5-0 silk suture. In shamoperated rats, the left sciatic nerve was exposed but not ligated. Following the surgery, the wounds were closed with skin staples.

Behavioral tests

Behavioral tests were conducted in a quiet room with the room temperature at 22°C as we previously described (Weng et al., 2006; Yan et al., 2013). To verify the changes in mechanical sensitivity before and after surgery, rats were placed on a wire mesh under a plexiglass cage ($12 \times 20 \times 15 \text{ cm}^3$), loosely restrained and allowed to acclimate for at least 30 min. A series of von Frey monofilaments (bending force from 0.6 to 26.00 g) were tested in ascending order to generate response-frequency function for each animal. Each von Frey filament was applied 10 times to the mid planter area of the left hind paw for about 1 s to measure hind paw withdrawal response. The response-frequency function for each von Frey filament that evoked as [(number of withdrawal responses of the hind paw/10) x 100%]. Withdrawal responses mechanical threshold was determined by the lowest force filament that evoked a 50% or greater withdrawal responses frequency (Weng et al., 2006; Yan et al., 2013). This value was later averaged across all animals in each group to yield the group response threshold (g).

To determine thermal sensitivity, rats were placed on a smooth glass plate preheated at 30 °C. A radiant heat beam (diameter 5 mm) was directed onto the mid-plantar area of the left hind paw to evoke a paw withdrawal response from beneath (Hargreaves et al 1988). The withdrawal latency (defined as the time between the onset of radiant heat and the time when the rat withdrew his paw) was recorded. Each hind paw was stimulated three times with an interval of at least 2 min. A cutoff time of 20 s was used to avoid damage to the skin. Three paw withdrawal latencies recorded from each individual rat were averaged.

Intrathecal catheter implantation and drug administration

Intrathecal (i.t.) injection of tested drugs to the spinal enlargement was made through the pre-implanted intrathecal catheter. Briefly, a polyethylene (PE-10) catheter that ended at the spinal L4 segment was intrathecally placed as previously described (Yadav et al 2015, Yaksh & Rudy 1976). Rats were anesthetized with 2-3% isoflurane and a PE-10 catheter was carefully inserted through the atlanto-occipital membrane opening and advanced to the lumbar enlargement (L4-L5). The muscles were then sutured in layers and the skin edges were closed with skin staples. The animals were allowed to recover for 7 days before the baseline behavior test were conducted. Animals with the i.t. catheter were then randomly divided into pSNL or sham groups to receive pSNL and sham operation respectively. Drugs or vehicle in a volume of 10 µL was injected into the spinal lumbar enlargement region through the intrathecal catheter, followed by 20 µL of saline to flush. The EZH2 inhibitors (DZNep and GSK126) were prepared in DMSO and saline. The final concentration of DMSO in the injected solution was less than 1%. Saline with the same concentration of DMSO was used as a vehicle control. When the drug administration fell on same day as the behavior analysis, the behavior tests were completed prior to the drug administration. At the end of the behavior experiments, rats were intrathecally injected with 50 μ L of 2% lidocaine. If hind paw paralysis did not occur, rats were removed from the experiment. The experimenter who conducted the behavioral tests was blinded to the treatments given to the animals.

Western blotting

Animals were deeply anesthetized with urethane (1.3–1.5 g/kg, i.p.). The L4-L5 spinal segment was exposed and removed from the rats. The dorsal quadrant of the spinal segment ipsilateral to the operation side was isolated and quickly frozen in liquid nitrogen and stored at -80 °C for later use. Frozen tissues were homogenized with a handheld pellet in lysis buffer (50 mM Tris, pH 7.5, 150 mM NaCl, 1 mM EDTA, 0.1% SDS, 1% deoxycholic acid, 2 mM orthovanadate, 100 mM NaF, 1% Triton X-100, 0.5 mM phenylmethylsulfonyl fluoride, 20 µM leupeptin, 100 IU mL-1 aprotinin) for about 30 min on ice. The samples were then centrifuged for 20 min at 12,000 g at 4 °C and the supernatants containing proteins were collected. The quantification of protein contents was made by the BCA method. Protein samples (50 μ g) were electrophoresed in 12.5 % SDS polyacrylamide gels and transferred to polyvinylidene difluoride membrane (Millipore, Bedford, MA). The membranes were blocked with 5% milk or 5% BSA in TBST, and then incubated respectively overnight at 4 °C with polyclonal rabbit anti-GFAP (1:1,000, cell signaling), polyclonal rabbit anti-Iba1 (1:1,000; Wako), rabbit anti-TNF- α (1:500; Millipore), rabbit anti-IL-1 β (1:500; Millipore), rabbit anti-MCP-1 (1:500; Abcam), rabbit anti-EZH2 (1:500; Abcam), rabbit anti-H3K27TM (1:500; Epigentek), rabbit anti-total histone H3 (1;1,000; cell signaling) primary antibodies, or a monoclonal rabbit anti-\beta-actin (1:2,000; Millipore) primary antibody as a loading control. The blots were then incubated for 2 hr at room temperature with corresponding HRP-conjugated secondary antibodies (1:5,000; Santa Cruz Biotechnology, CA, USA), visualized in ECL solution (Super Signal West Pico Chemiluminescent Substrate, Pierce, Rockford, IL, USA) for 2.5 min, and exposed onto Odyssey imaging system-LI-COR biosciences. The

bands intensity of immunoreactivity was quantified using ImageJ 1.46 software (NIH). Levels of each biomarker were expressed as the relative ratio to the loading control protein (β -actin) unless otherwise indicated.

Immunohistochemical Analysis

Animals were deeply anesthetized with urethane (1.3-1.5 g/kg, i.p.) and perfused through the ascending aorta with 200 ml heparinized phosphate-buffered solution (0.1 M PBS, pH = 7.35) followed by a solution of 4% formaldehyde in (0.1 M PBS, pH = 7.35). The L4 and L5 spinal cord was removed and fixed for next 24 hrs at 4 °C in fresh 4% formaldehyde. The L4- L5 spinal lumbar region was dehydrated with gradient ethanol, and embedded in paraffin. The transverse sections of the spinal cord were sliced at a 10 µM thickness and mounted on superfrost plus slides. After dewaxing and hydration, slices were subjected for an antigen-retrieval method by sodium citrate (pH = 6) at 90° C for 30 min followed by bench-cooling for 20 min. After washing with 0.1 M PBS, slices were then blocked in 10% normal goat serum with 0.05% BSA, 0.3% Triton X-100 in 0.1 M PBS for 3 hrs at room temperature. The sections were then incubated overnight at 4 °C with primary antibodies. Either simultaneous or sequential incubation of primary antibodies mixture in 2% normal goat serum with 0.0 5% BSA, 0.3% Triton X-100 in 0.1 M PBS against the following targets: mouse anti-NeuN (a marker for neuronal cells,1:200, Cell Signaling); mouse anti-GFAP (a marker for astrocytes, 1:500, Cell Signaling); mouse anti- Iba1 (1:200, Millipore) antibodies. After washing three times with 0.1 M PBS, the sections were incubated for 4 hrs at room temperature with the corresponding Texas Red antibody (1:500, Vector Laboratories) or Alexa Fluor 488 antibody (1:500, Life Technologies). After rinsing three times with 0.1 M PBS, the

sections were air-dried and cover-slipped with Vectashield mounting medium (Vector Laboratories). Non-adjacent sections were randomly selected, and the immunostaining for each antibody were viewed under an Olympus BX43 microscope with an Olympus U-CMAD3 camera. Images were processed using Olympus-cell Sens Dimensions. Four to five sections from each rodent's L4-L5 spinal cord segments (4-5 animals per group) were randomly selected and used for analysis. The number of GFAP⁺/EZH2⁺, Iba1⁺/EZH2⁺ microglia and NeuN⁺/EZH2⁺ neurons with clear, visible cell body and nuclei in the spinal dorsal horn were counted.

Materials

DZnep and GSK126 were purchased from Cayman chemicals (USA).

Data analysis

All data are presented as the mean \pm S.E. One-way and two-way ANOVA with repeated measures were used to respectively detect difference in behavioral data over different time points in the same group, and detect difference in behavioral data between groups over different time points. Once difference was found, the Bonferroni post hoc test was used to determine sources of differences. Non-paired Student's t-tests were used to make comparison between groups for data collected from western blots. A *p* value less than 0.05 was considered statistically significant. All statistical analyses were performed using GraphPad Prism (v5.03, GraphPad Software, Inc.).

Results

Nerve Injury induced allodynia and thermal hyperalgesia

In order to define the role of EZH2 in the genesis of neuropathic pain, expressions of

multiple molecules in the spinal dorsal horn ipsilateral to the operation side were analyzed in rats on days 3 and 10 after pSNL or sham operation. Adult male animals were randomly assigned into 4 groups, two groups receiving pSNL, and two groups receiving sham operation. Behavioral tests were performed to confirm that animals receiving pSNL developed mechanical allodynia and thermal hyperalgesia before the animals were used for any biochemical assays. The mechanical thresholds of hind paw withdrawal responses $(5.75 \pm 2.7 \text{ g}, n = 10)$ in rats with pSNL on day 3 after surgery were significantly lower than their own baseline (prior to the surgery) (14.18 \pm 2.3 g, n = 10, p < 0.001) or the sham operated rats (14.96 ± 2.4 g, n = 8, p < 0.001) on the same day. At the same time, latencies of hind paw withdrawal responses to radiant heat stimuli in rats with pSNL (7.49 \pm 0.71 s, n = 10) were significantly shorter than their own baseline values (14.29 \pm .64 s, n = 10, p < 0.001) or the sham-operated rats (15.82 \pm 1.17 s, n = 8, p < 0.001). We also found that mechanical thresholds (6.05 ± 1.18 g, n = 15) in rats with pSNL on day 10 after surgery were significantly reduced in comparison with their baseline values (15.45 \pm 0.90 g, n = 15, p < 0.001) or rats with sham-operation $(17.33 \pm 0.64 \text{ g}, n = 12, p < 0.001)$. Meanwhile, latencies of hind paw withdrawal responses to radiant heat stimuli in rats with pSNL were significantly (p < 0.01) reduced in comparison with their baseline 15.23 ± 0.50 s to 6.91 ± 0.32 s (n = 15) and with the sham-operated rats (16.15 \pm 0.77 s, n = 12). Mechanical thresholds (n = 8) or thermal thresholds (n = 12) in rats with sham-operation measured on day 3 or day 10 after surgery were similar to their own baseline prior to the surgery. These data indicate that rats receiving pSNL had clear signs of neuropathic pain (mechanical allodynia and thermal hyperalgesia) both on day 3 and day 10 after the surgery. Unless otherwise stated, all data in the rest of this paper were obtained from animals that completed the behavioral assessment stated above.

Global levels of EZH2 and H3K27TM were increased in the spinal dorsal horn in rats with neuropathic pain

To determine the role of EZH2 in the genesis of neuropathic pain, we examined global EZH2 protein expression in the spinal dorsal horn ipsilateral to the operation side in rats receiving pSNL and rats receiving sham operation on days 3 and 10 after the surgery. Using western blot techniques, we found that in comparison with sham-operated rats (n = 4) EZH2 protein expression in the spinal dorsal horn was significantly (p < 0.05) increased in animals (n = 5) with pSNL on days 3 (Figure 3.1A) and 10 (Figure 3.1B) after surgery. EZH2 is a methyltransferase that causes methylation of H3K27 (Kuzmichev et al 2002). To determine whether the increased protein expression of EZH2 is accompanied with an increase of its functional activity, we measured levels of H3K27TM using western blots. We found that in comparison with the sham-operated groups, animals in the pSNL groups had a higher level of global H3K27TM protein in the spinal dorsal horn on days 3 (Figure 3.1A) and 10 (Figure 3.1B) after surgery. Together these data indicate that the EZH2 activity is increased in the spinal dorsal horn of rats with neuropathic pain.

EZH2 was predominantly expressed in neurons in the spinal dorsal horn under normal conditions, and nerve injury increased the number of neurons and microglia with EZH2 expression

To identify the cellular types responsible for the globally increased expression of EZH2, we investigated the cellular location of EZH2 since the cellular location of EZH2

in the spinal cord has not been reported. To define the cellular location of EZH2 protein, the L4- L5 spinal segment obtained from rats receiving sham operation and pSNL on day 3 and day 10 (four to five rats per group) after surgery were used. We observed a stronger EZH2 staining in the dorsal horn of rats with pSNL on days 3 and 10 than that in rats with sham-operation (Figure 3.2A). Furthermore, microglia, astrocytes, and neurons in spinal slices were respectively labeled with Iba1, GFAP, and NeuN antibodies. The slices were doubled-labeled with the EZH2 antibody. We found that EZH2 was predominantly co-localized with NeuN in sham operated rats (Figure 3.2B and C). The number of neurons with EZH2 expression was significantly (p < 0.001) increased after nerve injury (Figure 3.2B and C). More strikingly, nerve injury drastically increased (p < 0.001) the number of microglia with EZH2 expression by more than 7 fold on day 3 and day 10 after nerve injury in comparison with the sham operated rats on the same days (Figure 3.2B and C). Consequently, the ratios between cells with NeuN⁺ and EZH2⁺ and cells with $Iba1^+$ and $EZH2^+$ were significantly reduced from 8.77 \pm 2.04 (n = 5) in the sham operated rats to 1.23 ± 0.06 (n = 5, p < 0.01) in rats on day 3 after nerve injury, and from 7.86 ± 1.23 (n = 5) in the sham operated rats to 2.21 ± 0.18 (n = 5, p < 0.01) in rats on day 10 after nerve injury.

No significant change in the number of GFAP⁺/EZH2⁺ cells was observed in rats with pSNL on days 3 and 10 after surgery compared to rats with sham operation (Figure 3.2B and C). These data indicate that: a. EZH2 is mainly expressed in neurons under normal conditions; b. nerve injury increases the number of both microglia and neurons with EZH2 expression, with a much more drastic increase in microglia with EZH2 expression. Furthermore, the expression of Iba1 on day 3 and day 10 after nerve injury were about 2 fold of those in sham operated animals on the same day, suggesting that the number of microglia in animals with nerve injury was about 2 fold of that in sham animals. The more than 7 fold increase in number of microglia with EZH2 expression in animals on day 3 and day 10 after nerve injury suggests that the increase in number of microglia with EZH2 expression is not purely due to the increase in the number of microglia, rather, it suggests that at least some of the original microglia prior to nerve injury have EZH2 expression increased.

The increased levels of EZH2 and H3K27TM was temporally associated with neuroinflammation in the spinal cord in neuropathic rats

The drastic increased number of microglia with EZH2 expression prompted us to explore the potential link between EZH2 and neuroinflammation in the spinal dorsal horn. We examined whether the increased levels of EZH2 and H3K27TM in the spinal cord are temporally associated with activation of microglia and astrocytes, and over-production of TNF- α , IL-1 β and MCP-1. Protein expressions of the microglial marker (Iba1), astrocytic marker (GFAP), TNF- α , IL-1 β and MCP-1 in the spinal dorsal horn of rats with pSNL on day 3 (Figure 3.3A; n = 5) and day 10 (Figure 3.3B; n = 5) were significantly higher than the sham-operated animals on day 3 (Figure 3.3A; n = 4) and day 10 (Figure 3.3B; n = 4). The temporal association between the increased levels of EZH2 and H3K27TM and spinal neuroinflammation highly suggest that EZH2 and H3K27TM may be implicated in the spinal neuroinflammation process under neuropathic conditions.

Pharmacological inhibition of EZH2 prevented the development of neuropathic pain

To determine whether the increased EZH2 activity contributes to the development of chronic pain induced by pSNL, we examined whether pharmacological inhibition of EZH2 can prevent the development of neuropathic pain. In the first set of experiments, a widely used EZH2 inhibitor, 3-Deazaneplanocin (DZNep) (Girard et al 2014, Glazer et al 1986, Miranda et al 2009, Tan et al 2007) was used. DZNep is an Sadenosylhomocysteine hydrolase inhibitor, known to suppress the protein expression of EZH2 and levels of H3K27TM without effects on DNA methyltransferases (Fiskus et al 2009, Fujiwara et al 2014, Tan et al 2007). Rats were randomly assigned into four groups: Sham + Vehicle, Sham + DZNep, pSNL + Vehicle, and pSNL + DZNep groups. Behavior analysis was performed on day 1 before the surgery and then on days 2, 4, 6, 8, and 10 after the surgery. Rats in the pSNL + DZNep group and Sham + DZNep group received DZNep (20 nM in 10 µL) through the pre-implanted intrathecal catheter on day 1 immediately prior to the surgery and then daily till day 9 after the surgery. Vehicles (10 μ L) were administered to rats in the pSNL + Vehicle and Sham + Vehicle groups in the same fashion. As shown in Figure 4A, mechanical thresholds of withdrawal responses were significantly (p < 0.001) reduced in the pSNL + vehicle group (n = 12) starting from day 2 through day 10 following the nerve injury compared to their baseline prior to the surgery and those from the sham + vehicle group (n = 9). Mechanical thresholds of withdrawal responses in the pSNL + DZNep group (n = 11) at baseline, and on days 2 and 4 were similar to those in the pSNL + Vehicle group (n = 12), but became significantly higher than those in the pSNL + vehicle group from day 6 through day 10 (p< 0.001). Meanwhile, mechanical thresholds in the Sham + Vehicle group and Sham +

DZNep group remained stable during the 10 day observation period. Similarly, we also observed that latencies of withdrawal responses to radiant heat stimuli were significantly prolonged at the same time point in the pSNL + DZNep group than those in the pSNL + Vehicle group (Figure 3.4B).

In the second set of experiments, we used another agent GSK126, which is a selective, S-adenosyl-methionine-competitive small molecule inhibitor of EZH2 methyltransferase activity (McCabe et al 2012). Rats were randomly assigned into five groups: Sham + Vehicle, Sham + GSK-126 (5 nM), pSNL + Vehicle, pSNL + GSK-126 (5 nM), and pSNL + GSK-126 (0.5 nM). Drugs and vehicle were administered in the same fashion and time schedule as those described for the DZNep treatment. We found that mechanical thresholds of withdrawal responses in the pSNL + GSK-126 (5 nM) group (n = 10) but not in the GSK-126 (0.5 nM) group (n = 4) were significantly elevated in comparison with those in the pSNL + vehicle group (n = 11) from day 2 through day 10 (p < 0.001) (Figure 3.4C). Mechanical thresholds in the Sham + vehicle group and sham + GSK-126 (5 nM) group were not significantly altered during the same period. We also found that GSK-126 prolonged latencies of withdrawal responses to radiant heat stimuli in rats with pSNL in a dose-dependent manner (Figure 3.4D) from day 4 to day 10 after the surgery. These data demonstrate that inhibition of EZH2 can prevent the development of neuropathic pain.

Pharmacological inhibition of EZH2 attenuated the pre-existing neuropathic pain

Next, we determined whether inhibition of EZH2 can attenuate the pre-existing neuropathic pain. Four groups of rats were used: Sham + Vehicle, Sham + DZNep, pSNL + Vehicle, and pSNL + DZNep groups. DZNep (20 nM in 10 μ L) were administered

intrathecally daily from day 3 to day 9 after the nerve injury. Vehicles (10 μ L) were administered to rats in the pSNL + Vehicle and Sham + Vehicle in the same fashion. We found that mechanical thresholds and thermal latencies of withdrawal responses in the pSNL + DZNep (n = 6) group were significantly increased (p < 0.05 to p < 0.01) from day 7 to day 10 after the surgery in comparison with their own values on day 3 and those in the pSNL + Vehicle group (n = 6) (Figure 3.5). These data indicate that blocking spinal EZH2 activity can attenuate the pre-existing neuropathic pain.

Global levels of EZH2 and H3K27TM in the spinal dorsal horn of neuropathic rats were restored by inhibition of EZH2

DZNep treatment is known to suppress protein expression of EZH2 and reduce levels of H3K27TM (Fiskus et al 2009, Fujiwara et al 2014, Tan et al 2007). To determine levels of EZH2 and H3K27TM in the spinal dorsal horn, the spinal dorsal horn of the same animals that had finished the 9 day DZNep and vehicle treatments as well as behavioral tests on day 10 as described in Figure 3.4A and B were used. Using western blot techniques, we found that 9 day treatment of DZNep restored basal protein expressions of EZH2 in rats with pSNL (n = 7) (Fig. 6A). At the same time, the H3K27TM level in the neuropathic rats was also restored as demonstrated by western blots (n = 7) (Figure 3.6A). Similarly, we determined spinal levels of EZH2 and H3K27TM in the rats that had completed the 9 day GSK126 and vehicle treatments as well as behavioral tests on day 10 as described in Fig. 4C and D. We found that GKS126 treatment normalized the levels of EZH2 and H3K27TM in rats with pSNL (Figure 3.6B).

DZNep treatment suppressed neuroinflammation in the spinal dorsal horn of rats with neuropathic pain

Finally, we examined the molecular mechanisms by which EZH2 inhibitors exerts its analgesic effects. The drastic increased number of microglia with expression of EZH2 highly suggests that DZNep treatment may suppress neuroinflammation in the spinal dorsal horn in rats with pSNL. Thus, we determined protein expressions of Iba1, GFAP, TNF- α , IL-1 β , and MCP-1 in the same animals that had completed with the behavioral tests as described in Figure 4A and B. We found that the increased expressions of Iba1, GFPA, and TNF- α , IL-1 β , and MCP-1 in the spinal dorsal horn of rats with pSNL (n = 8) were significantly attenuated when 20 nM DEZNep was intrathecally injected into the animals immediately prior to the pSNL surgery and then daily for 9 days (n = 7) (Figure 3.7). These results demonstrate that suppression of glial activation and production of TNF- α , IL-1 β , and MCP-1 are important mechanisms by which DZNep produces the analgesic effects in the animals with neuropathic pain.

Discussion

In this study, we for the first time demonstrated that EZH2 is a key regulator in the development of neuropathic pain. We found that nerve injury caused increases in levels of EZH2 and H3K27TM, and the number of neurons and microglia with EZH2 expression in the spinal dorsal horn. Importantly, spinal pharmacological inhibition of EZH2 attenuated the development and maintenance of mechanical and thermal hyperalgesia in rats with nerve injury. Such analgesic effects are concurrently accompanied with the reduced protein expressions of Iba1, GFPA, TNF- α , IL-1 β , and MCP-1 in the spinal dorsal horn induced by nerve injury. Our findings highly indicate that EZH2 is implicated in the genesis of neuropathic pain through regulating neuroinflammation in the spinal dorsal horn.

Gene activation and suppression play a critical role in the development of plasticity along the peripheral and central pain signaling pathways in chronic pain conditions (Kuner 2010, Lacroix-Fralish et al 2006, Woolf 2011). Emerging studies have implicated epigenetic mechanisms such as DNA methylation, histone modification, and non-coding micro RNAs in aberrant gene expression in animals with neuropathic pain (Buchheit et al 2012, Doehring et al 2011, Gräff et al 2011, Tajerian et al 2011). For example, rats with neuropathic pain have increases in global DNA methylation and methyl-CpG-binding protein 2 (MeCP2), and suppression of global DNA methylation and MeCP2 expression with 5-azacytidine attenuate mechanical allodynia and thermal hyperalgesia induced by nerve injury (Wang et al 2011). Suppression of miR-7a expression in the dorsal root ganglion induced by nerve injury causes an increased protein expression of $\beta 2$ subunit of the voltage-gated sodium channel, which contributes importantly to the late phase of neuropathic pain (Sakai et al 2013). Inhibition of histone acetylation with HDAC inhibitors attenuates the development of mechanical and thermal hypersensitivity induced by nerve trauma or antiretroviral drug-induced neuropathy in rats, but do not have effects on the pre-existing neuropathic pain (Denk et al 2013)) Increased histone H3 acetylation in the promoter of MIP-2 and CXCR2 leads to the upregulation of MIP-2 and CXCR2 following nerve injury, and neuropathic pain (Kiguchi et al 2012). In addition to histone acetylation, histone methylation is another important

mechanism regulating gene expression. Currently, our understanding about the role of histone methylation in the nervous system is limited.

The PRC2 is an essential epigenetic machinery that suppresses the gene expression by transferring the mono, di or tri-methyl groups onto lysine 27 of histone3 (H3K27) via its catalytic subunit EZH2, a methyltransferase (Bannister & Kouzarides 2011, Ferrari et al 2014, Kirmizis et al 2004). It was recently reported that a global increase of H3K27TM and EZH2 protein expression in the dorsal root ganglion of rats with neuropathic pain results in suppression of potassium channel activities in the sensory neurons (Laumet et al 2015). Little is known about the global levels of H3K27TM and its methyltransferase (EZH2) in the spinal cord in pathological conditions. Similarly, the effects induced by pharmacological intervention targeting this signaling pathway at the spinal cord have not been explored. In this study, we found that global protein expression of EZH2 and levels of H3K27TM in the spinal dorsal horn were increased on day 3 and day 10 after never injury and spinal pharmacological EZH2 inhibitors attenuate the development and maintenance of neuropathic pain. Importantly, we validated the targets of the EZH2 inhibitors by demonstrating that the levels of EZH2 and H3K27TM were normalized in the spinal cord of neuropathic rats treated with the EZH2 inhibitors. These findings suggest that normalization of the EZH2 activity in the spinal dorsal horn is effective to attenuate neuropathic pain.

Given that glial activation and over-production of inflammatory mediators are critically implicated in the genesis of neuropathic pain, molecular mechanisms regulating spinal glial activation and neuroinflammation have been highly sought-after as the basis of a new generation of therapeutics for neuropathic pain. Recent studies suggest that

121

histone modification is engaged in epigenetic regulation of genes related to inflammation along the pain signaling pathway under pathological pain conditions. For example, systemic administration of a HDAC inhibitor, sodium butyrate, significantly attenuated the increased TNF- α level in the injured sciatic nerve (Kukkar et al 2014). Nerve injury promotes histone H3 and H4 acetylation and increases expression of BDNF via activating the BDNF promoter (Uchida et al 2013). Pharmacological inhibition or knockdown of the histone acetyltransferase E1A binding protein p300 in the spinal cord attenuates the COX-2 expression in the spinal cord induced by nerve injury (Zhu et al 2012). While it was reported that an upregulation of MCP-3 gene expression in the spinal cord of neuropathic rats was ascribed to the decreased H3K27TM at the MCP-3 promoter (Imai et al 2013), it remains unknown whether global spinal neuroinflammation under pathological pain conditions can be modulated by altering the global levels of EZH2 and H3K27TM in the spinal dorsal horn. Our results show that nerve injury significantly increases the global levels of EZH2 and H3K27TM in the spinal dorsal horn. Neuropathic rats treated with the EZH2 inhibitors had significant less mechanical allodynia and thermal hyperalgesia and less protein expressions of Iba1, GFAP, and TNF- α , IL-1 β , and MCP-1 in the spinal dorsal horn in comparison with those in neuropathic rats receiving vehicle treatment. These data strongly indicate that pharmacological suppression of the increased activities of EZH2 attenuate the development of neuropathic pain via suppressing activation of microglia and astrocytes, and production of TNF- α , IL-1 β , and MCP-1. Our findings also reiterate the importance to investigate the global levels and function of a given molecule when considering the therapeutic use of the target molecule.

Mechanisms by which EZH2 regulates neuroinflammation remain not well understood. Neuroinflammation is characterized by glial activation and proliferation and their subsequent over-production of proinflammatory mediators (including TNF- α , IL-1 β , and MCP-1). Given that trimethylation of H3K27 by EZH2 results in gene repression (Cao and Zhang, 2004; Hansen et al., 2008; Marqueron et al., 2009), the types of genes repressed by H3K27TM/EZH2 must be negative regulators of neuroinflammation. One gene known to be suppressed by EZH2/H3K27TM is the cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor p16 (Maertens et al 2009). P16 is a well-known cell-cycle-regulatory protein, which inhibits cyclin dependent kinase (like CDK4) activities and suppresses cell proliferation (Traves et al 2012). Previous studies have shown that cell proliferation and inflammation are regulated positively by EZH2/H3K27TM but negatively by P16 gene expression. For example, embryos with EZH2 deletion display severe defects during gastrulation (O'Carroll et al 2001, Zhang et al 2015b) Over expression of EZH2 in differentiating neural stem cells promotes neural stem cells to be differentiated into oligodendrocytes (Sher et al 2008). EZH2 suppression in dorsal root ganglion cocultures interferes with in vitro myelination by Schwann cells (Heinen et al 2012, Zhang et al 2015b). Down-regulation of P16 leads to cell proliferation (Traves et al 2012). More recent studies show that EZH2 and P16 are involved in the inflammation processes. For example, EZH2 is overexpressed in fibroblast-like synoviocytes in the rheumatoid joint and EZH2 causes changes in fibroblast-like synoviocytes through the Wnt signaling pathway, which plays an important role in regulating rheumatoid arthritis (Miao et al 2013, Trenkmann et al 2011). Activation of NF-kB by lysophosphatidic acid and production of IL-6, IL-8 in breast cancer cells is dependent on high EZH2 expression

(Hartman et al 2013). Enhancement of gene expression of P16 results in reduction of rheumatoid arthritis in animal models, and attenuation in production of proinflammatory mediators from synovial fibroblasts of rheumatoid arthritis, and macrophages in response to lipopolysaccharide (LPS) treatment (Murakami et al 2012). Currently, it is unknown about the role of EZH2 in the regulation of inflammation in the CNS. Our present study fills this gap by investigating the role of EZH2 in the spinal cord. The cellular location of EZH2 in the spinal cord was defined for the first time. We revealed that EZH2 is predominantly expressed in neurons under normal conditions. This is in line with a previous report that EZH2 is only expressed in neurons in the spinal dorsal root ganglion (Laumet et al 2015). We found that nerve injury causes an increase in the global EZH2 expression and the number of neurons with EZH2 expression in the spinal dorsal horn. Intriguingly, nerve injury results in a tremendous increase in the number of microglia with EZH2 expression on 3 day and 10 day after nerve injury. Given that microglial activation, as evident by an increased expression of Iba1 protein, was found at the same time, it is conceivable that the increased expression of EZH2 in microglia contributes importantly to the microglial activation and its production of inflammatory mediators, which ultimately brings about neuroinflammation in the spinal dorsal horn. This notion is indirectly supported by several previous findings. First, cell proliferation is associated with production of inflammatory mediators (Gong et al 2011, Turgeon et al 2013). Second, microglial proliferation is a form of microglial activation, which has been recently demonstrated to be a critical mechanism contributing to the genesis of neuroinflammation and neuropathic pain in rodents (Guan et al 2016, Okubo et al 2016).

Conclusions and Future Directions

In conclusion, our current study reveals that EZH2 plays a critical role in the development and maintenance of neuropathic pain through regulating the neuroinflammation process in the spinal dorsal horn. Hence, suppressing the spinal EZH2 and H3K27TM levels may be a novel strategy for the development of new analgesics for the treatment of neuropathic pain.

In this study we have predominately focused on glial activation and proiflammatory cytokines with in the spinal dorsal horn in the development and maintenance of neuropathic pain, we have not addressed any upstream regulators of EZH2 proteins and downstream effects of EZH2 and H3K27TM mediated specific gene suppressed by this histone modification. By chip-seq analysis we can get genetic profile of various genes which are suppressed by H3K27TM histone modification and verify their usability as potential drug able targets.

Acknowledgments

This project was supported by the NIH RO1 grant (RO1NS064289) to H.R.W. The authors declare no conflict of interest.



Figure 3.1: Nerve injury increases EZH2 protein expression and H3K27TM levels in spinal dorsal horn. Bar graphs show the mean (+S.E.) of relative density ratio of EZH2 over β -actin and H3K27TM over total-histone H3 in the spinal dorsal horn of rats receiving either sham operation or pSNL on day 3 (A) and day 10 (B) after surgery. Western blot samples of each molecular protein in each group are displayed. *p < 0.05; **p < 0.01.



Figure 3.2: **EZH2** is predominantly expressed in neurons in the spinal dorsal horn under normal conditions, and nerve injury increases the number of neurons with **EZH2** expression and microglia with EZH2 expression. (A) shows samples of EZH2 staining in L4-L5 spinal dorsal horn ipsilateral to the operation site in sham and pSNL rats on days 3 and 10 after surgery. Scale bar: 200 µm. (B) shows co-localization of EZH2 staining (red) with different cellular markers (in green): Iba1 for microglia, GFAP for astrocytes, and NeuN for neurons. Scale bar: 50 µm. (C) Bar graphs show the mean (+ S.E.) numbers of EZH2 ⁺/Iba1⁺, EZH2⁺/GFAP⁺, and EZH2⁺/NeuN⁺ cells in the spinal dorsal horn per section in sham operated and pSNL rats on days 3 and 10 after surgery. Four to five rats per group were used for analysis. Comparisons of the same cellular types on the same days after surgery between sham-operated and pSNL rats are shown. *** p < 0.001.



Figure 3.3: Nerve injury increases protein expressions of Iba1, GFAP, TNF- α , IL-1 β , and MCP-1 in the spinal dorsal horn. Bar graphs show the mean (+ S.E.) density of Iba1, GFAP, TNF- α , IL-1 β , and MCP-1 relative to β -actin in the spinal dorsal horn in rats receiving either sham operation or pSNL on day 3 (A) and day 10 (B) after surgery. Samples of each molecular protein expression in each group are displayed. *p < 0.05; **p < 0.01.



Figure 3.4: **EZH2** inhibitors prevent the pain hypersensitivity induced by nerve injury. (A) and (B) show the mean (\pm S.E.) mechanical withdrawal threshold and thermal withdrawal latency during the 10-day observation period in four groups of rats treated with daily intrathecal injection of either 20 nM DZNep (in 10 µL) or vehicle (10 µL) for 9 days. Comparisons between baseline and each time point in the pSNL+ vehicle group are indicated with *; comparisons between the pSNL + 20 nM DEZNep and pSNL + Vehicle groups are indicated with #. (C) and (D) show the mean (\pm S.E.) mechanical withdrawal threshold and thermal withdrawal latency during the 10-day observation period in five groups of rats treated with daily intrathecal injection of either 5 nM GSK-126 (in 10 µL), 0.5 nM GSK-126 (in 10 µL), or vehicle (10 µL) for 9 days. Comparisons between the pSNL + vehicle group are indicated with *; comparisons between the pSNL+ vehicle group are indicated with *; comparisons between the pSNL+ vehicle group are indicated with *; comparisons between the pSNL+ vehicle group are indicated with *; comparisons between the pSNL+ vehicle group are indicated with *; comparisons between the pSNL+ vehicle group are indicated with *; comparisons between the pSNL+ 0.5 nM GSK-126 and pSNL + vehicle group are indicated with +. One symbol: p < 0.05; three symbols: p < 0.001.



Figure 3.5: **EZH2 inhibitors attenuate the pre-existing pain hypersensitivity induced by nerve injury.** Line plots show the mean (\pm S.E.) mechanical withdrawal threshold (A) and thermal withdrawal latency (B) during the 10-day observation period in four groups of rats. Daily intrathecal injection of either 20 nM DZNep (in 10 µL) or vehicle (10 µL) was made from days 3 to 9. Comparisons between baseline and each time point in the pSNL+ Vehicle group are indicated with *; comparisons between the pSNL + 20 nM DEZNep and pSNL + vehicle group are indicated with #. One symbol: p < 0.05; two symbols: p < 0.01; three symbols: p < 0.001.


Figure 3.6: **Pre-emptive DZNep or GSK126 treatment significantly attenuates the increased levels of EZH2 and H3K27TM in the spinal dorsal horn induced by nerve injury.** (A): Data were obtained from the spinal dorsal horn of animals treated with daily intrathecal injection of either 20 nM DZNep (in 10 µL) or vehicle (10 µL) for 9 days. (B): Data were obtained from the spinal dorsal horn of animals treated with daily intrathecal injection of either 5 nM GSK126 (in 10 µL) or vehicle (10 µL) for 9 days. Bar graphs show the mean (+ S.E.) relative density ratio of EZH2 over β -actin and H3K27TM over total-histone H3. Western blot samples of each molecular protein in each group are displayed. **p* < 0.05; ***p* < 0.01; ****p* < 0.001.



Figure 3.7: Pre-emptive treatment of the EZH2 inhibitor attenuates the increased expressions of Iba1, GFAP, TNF- α , IL-1 β and MCP-1 in the spinal dorsal horn of rats with nerve injury. Data were obtained from the spinal dorsal horn of animals treated with daily intrathecal injection of either 20 nM DZNep (in 10 µL) or vehicle (10 µL) for 9 days. Bar graphs show the mean (+ S.E.) density of GFAP, Iba1, TNF- α , IL-1 β and MCP-1 relative to β -actin in the spinal dorsal horn of sham operated rats treated vehicle, pSNL rats treated with DEZNep, and pSNL rats treated vehicle. Samples of each molecular protein in each group are displayed. *p < 0.05; **p < 0.01.

CHAPTER 4

PHARMACOLOGICAL MAMANGEMENT OF PAIN AND CURRENT CHALLENGES IN THE PAIN THERAPUETICS FILED

Introduction

The search for novel therapeutics with minimum or no side effects to treat and manage pathological pain conditions represents a largely unmet medical need: a lack of potent drugs to alleviate pain. Through failed clinical trials, we have learned that pathological pain is a multifaceted and complex condition. Several factors, such as complex etiology, genetic variation, environmental factors, lack of better understanding of complex pain mechanisms, limitations of basic biological research and tools for investigation, and lack of availability of good disease models representative of humanrelevant pathological pain conditions are among the culprits that are hampering our progress in translational medicine to bring relief to patients suffering from chronic pain condition.

In the past, pain has been viewed as a symptom associated with another disease. Therefore, all the past drug development strategies were geared towards symptom reduction. Pain starts as a maladaptation in the peripheral or central nervous system nociceptive sensory processing, which can slowly transform all, one, or a combination of multiple networking systems including cognitive, motivational, reward/pleasure,

133

physiological rhythmic cycles, etc. (Baliki et al 2011, Cauda et al 2010, May 2008). Studies have shown that patients suffering from chronic pain condition often show lack of interest (Marbach et al 1983) and suffer from depression, posttraumatic stress disorder (Moeller-Bertram et al 2012), migraine (Maleki et al 2012) and irritable bowel syndrome (Blankstein et al 2010). Thus, identifying a drug target molecule(s) or a combination of drug target agents that can modulate multiple target proteins may have the potential to improve clinical outcome.

Our understanding of pain as a disease has opened doors for potential new therapeutic approaches, which can be divided into three basic strategies. The first approach includes finding novel ways of reformulation and/or drug delivery in a cost-effective manner to increase the efficacy and safety of existing drugs. Examples of novel reformulations include an oxycodone controlled-release formulation (OxyContin; Purdue Pharma) and a combination of morphine and naltrexone (Embeda; King Pharma), which are long-acting agents indicated for mild to moderate pain treatment. Drug delivery is also addressed by this approach. For example, the administration of NSAIDs for a prolonged period of time can cause serious/fatal gastrointestinal bleeding (Woodcock 2009). To overcome these side effects, a combination of histamine receptor H₂ antagonist famotidine with ibuprofen (Duvexa; Horizon Pharma) was approved by the FDA in 2011. This combination, when given to patients who are suffering from mild to moderate arthritis pain, has shown significant reduction in the number of NSAID-induced gastrointestinal ulcers.

The second approach includes finding new indications for known drugs. For example, duloxetine was previously used as an antidepressant and pregabalin as an

134

anticonvulsant; both got approval from the FDA to treat various types of neuropathic pain and fibromyalgia under the trade names Cymbalta (from Eli Lilly) and Lyrica (from Pfizer), respectively. The third approach to pain therapeutics includes the development of pharmaceutical agents with novel mechanisms of action. For examples, Ralfinamide, from Newron, is an inhibitor of sodium channels, including Nav 1.7 channel, N-type calcium channels and NMDA receptor blocker, and is under investigation for the treatment of neuropathic and other various types of chronic pain condition.

Below, I have summarized the current pain therapeutics being used for the treatment of neuropathic pain, their side effects and limitations. Additionally, I have provided a brief overview of the latest mechanistic-based therapeutics in preclinical and clinical trials, challenges to translational medicine and future directions in the pain therapeutics field.

Pharmacological Management of Chronic Pain

Current pharmacological approaches available to treat chronic pain generally can be categorized into non-opioid analgesics, opioid analgesics and nonsteroidal antiinflammatory (NSAIDs) classes of drugs. Combination therapy has shown little superiority in pain-relief outcomes to monotherapy. In most patients, these medications are ineffective or only moderately effective in treating various types of neuropathic pain, such as diabetic polyneuropathic pain, post-herpetic neuralgia and post-traumatic peripheral neuropathies, etc. For the treatment of acute to chronic pain, patients are usually prescribed COX-1 and COX-2 inhibitors, which reduce inflammation and relieve painful sensations by preventing the synthesis of prostaglandins and thromboxane. These classes of drugs are known as nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs) and include aspirin, ibuprofen, ketoprofen and naproxen-like pharmacological agents. However, these drugs have proven questionable efficacy in most patients and bring moderate to no relief in neuropathic pain condition. Long-term usage of NSAIDs causes side effects such as heartburn, stomach ulcer and high blood pressure, which sometimes result in severe to fatal gastrointestinal bleeding (Graham et al 2013, Ligon et al 2016b).

"Antidepressant and antiepileptic drugs have been used to treat neuropathic pain (NP). Despite their estimated pain relief of no more than 40-50%, these non-opioid drugs have been used in clinics for the pharmacological treatment of NP (Schestatsky et al 2014). Opioids are narcotic pain medicines recommended for moderate to severe pain treatment. These drugs relieve pain by interacting with opioid receptors present in the brain, spinal cord and other organs. The opioid class of drugs includes both legally available prescription drugs (oxycodone, hydrocodone, codeine, morphine, and fentanyl) and the illegally available class of drugs such as heroin. Prescription opioid drugs are effective in relieving certain types of pain, but not all. Most often, opioid drugs are misused due to their euphoric effects in addition to the pain relief. Longer-term usage of these drugs causes serious side effects, such as addiction and tolerance, and is associated with drug overdose fatalities.

According to International Association for the Study of Pain (IASP) Neuropathic Pain Special Interest Group (NeuroPSIG), the recommended treatment for neuropathic pain syndrome is summarized in Table 1 (Dworkin et al 2010). Table 4.1 Recommended prescribed medication for treatment of neuropathic pain syndrome by IASP NeuroPSIG

First-Line Treatment	Second-Line Treatment	Third-Line Treatment	
 Tricyclic Antidepressants Amitriptyline, Nortriptyline, Desipramine Norepinephrine and Serotonin reuptake inhibitors 	 Tramadol Controlled-release Opioids Morphine Oxycodone Fentanyl Hydromorphone 	 Antidepressants Bupropion Citalopram Paroxetine Anticonvulsants Carbamazepine Lamotrigine, Oxoerbazopino 	
 Duloxetine Venlafaxine Anticonvulsants Gabapentin, Pregabalin 4. Topical Lidocaine 		 Topiramate Valproic acid 3. Topical low- concentration Capsain 4. Dextromethorphan 5. Memeantine 6. Mexiletine 	

There are a few drugs that are approved to treat neuropathic pain and share a significant pharmaceutical market across the major world markets including United States, Japan, France, Germany, Italy, Spain, and the United Kingdom. Due to their limited efficacy in treating neuropathic pain, off-label prescriptions are widespread (Nightingale 2012). In the table below, I have briefly summarized seven major drugs that have been approved to treat neuropathic pain across global major markets (Nightingale 2012).

Table 4.2 Drugs approved across the United States, Japan, France, Germany, Italy, Spain, and the United Kingdom for neuropathic pain treatment

Drug	Mode of action	Formulation	Manufacturer
1) Lyrica (controlled- release Pregabalin)	GABA α2δ subunit agonist, calcium channel modulator	Oral	Pfizer

2)	Cymhalta		Oral	E1: 1 :11.
2)	Cymbana		Orai	Ell Lilly
	(antidepressa	Selective		
	nt	serotonin &		
	Duloxetine)	norepinephrine		
		reuptake inhibitor		
3)	Lidoderm		Transdermal	Endo/Grunenthal/Teikoku
	(5% lidocaine		Patch	
	patch)	Voltage – gated		
	1 /	Na^+ channels		
4)	Outenza (8%	blocker		NeurogesX/Acorda
.,	cansaicin		Transdermal	Therapy
	natch)		Patch	morupy.
	paten)	Transiant recontor	1 atem	
5)	Nuccesto ED	ransient receptor		Conversion of Laboration
3)	Nucyfila ER			Grunentnai (Johnson
	(extended	$I(\mathbf{I}\mathbf{K}\mathbf{P}\mathbf{V}\mathbf{I})$	0.1	&Johnson/Janssen)
	release	agonist	Oral	
	tapentadol)			
		Opioid receptor		
6)	Gralise	agonist,		Depomed
	(Extended-	noradrenaline		
	release	reuptake inhibitor	Oral	
	gabapentin)			
	0 1	GABA modulator		
7)	Horizant			XenoPort (GlaxoSmith
	(gabapentin			Kline)
	enacarbil)			,
	enacurent)		Oral	
		GABA	Ordi	
		modulator		
		voltage geted		
		voltage-galed		
		calcium channel		
		modulator		

Anticonvulsant pregabalin (Lyrica)

Pregabalin, marketed under the brand name Lyrica, is an antiepileptic drug (anticonvulsant) used in the treatment of seizures, fibromyalgia, diabetic neuropathy, herpes zoster neuralgia and neuropathic pain associated with spinal cord injury in adults (Attal et al 2010). It was approved in the US by the FDA in 2005. Gabapentin and pregabalin demonstrate similar efficacy and tolerability. However, in comparison to gabapentin, pregabalin shows more dose-responsive effects. Lyrica capsules are orally administered in a dosage range from 300 mg to 600 mg for herpes zoster neuralgia. However, pregabalin is ineffective in the treatment of trigeminal neuralgia (Bennett et al 2013) and migraines (Linde et al 2013), and its effectiveness in treating post-surgical chronic pain and cancer pain is controversial (Bennett et al 2013, Clarke et al 2012).

Pregabalin, a gabapentenoid molecule, is a GABA analog. Pregabalin is a potent and selective ligand for alpha(2)delta-1 and alpha(2)delta-2 calcium channel subunits and exerts its analgesic effects by modulating the GABA $\alpha 2\delta$ subunit containing voltage – gated calcium channels (VDCC) (Bian et al 2006, Li et al 2011b). Pregabalin is rapidly absorbed on an empty stomach, and peak concentration is reached in plasma within one hour of oral administration. It undergoes negligible metabolism in human and is primarily eliminated by renal excretion. Relative to benzodiazepines, pregabalin has less potential for abuse but still is associated with physical dependence (2005) and fatal overdose risks (Miljevic et al 2012). Adverse effects such as dizziness, sedation, peripheral edema, weight gain, dry mouth, and headache have been observed with pregabalin administration.

Gralise (extended-release gabapentin)

An immediate-release formulation of Neurontin was approved by the FDA in 2011 for post-herpetic neuralgia. Gabapentin is an anticonvulsant drug initially tested for psychiatric along with conjunctive anticonvulsant therapies (Chouinard et al 1998, Pande et al 1999, Pande et al 2000). Other therapeutic uses of gabapentin include painful diabetic neuropathy (Backonja et al 1998) and treatment of migraine (Mathew et al 2001). It is an analog of the inhibitory neurotransmitter γ -aminobutyric acid (GABA) (Satzinger 1994) but has not shown any agonist-like effects on GABA receptors (Jensen

et al 2002, Lanneau et al 2001). Although the mechanism of analgesic action of gabapentin is unknown, it has been shown to prevent allodynia and hyperalgesia in neuropathic pain models (Rose & Kam 2002). In vitro studies suggest that gabapentin binds with high affinity to the $\alpha 2\delta$ subunits of voltage-activated calcium channels (Gee et al 1996) and proposed to activate descending noradrenergic inhibition via disinhibition of Locus coeruleus (LC) neurons(Yoshizumi et al 2012).

The total dosage of 1800mg/day of gabapentin, administered three times a day, has been proven to be efficacious for post-herpetic neuralgia. Gralise is a gastro-retentive (GR) formulation of gabapentin with an effective dosage of 1800mg once a day with the evening meal and was approved by the FDA in 2011 (Argoff et al 2012, Chen et al 2013b).

Swellable polymer-based technology applied to Gralise has optimized its drug delivery to the upper small intestine, where maximum gabapentin absorption takes place. Due to this modification, after oral administration Gralise can be retained in the stomach for approximately 8-10 h if taken with a meal (Abrahamsson et al 1993, Chen et al 2013a). This specific formulation does not alter the area under the concentration curve (AUC). The most frequent side effects associated with Gralice administration are dizziness, somnolence, nausea and headache (Anderson & Saneto 2015). With similar efficacy and tolerability to the immediate-release formulation of gabapentin, the primary advantage of taking Gralise is the once-daily dose instead of thrice-daily doses for the immediate-release formulation of gabapentin (Leppik & Hovinga 2013).

Horizant (gabapentin enacarbil)

Gabapentin encarbil is an oral prodrug of gabapentin under brand name Horizant. Horizant was approved in the USA by the FDA in 2011 for the treatment of moderate-tosevere primary restless leg syndrome and for the management of postherpetic neuralgia in adults. The recommended dosage for post-herpetic neuralgia patients taking Horizant extended-release tablets starts at 600 mg daily and ranges up to 600 mg twice/day orally with food (Backonja et al 2011). Horizant is not approved outside of the USA. This formulation was discovered and manufactured by XenoPort/GSK. After oral administration, the prodrug gabapentin enacarbil undergoes extensive first pass metabolism by carboxylesterases and releases the byproducts of gabapentin, carbon dioxide, acetaldehyde and isobutyric acid. Gabapentin itself is not metabolized and is excreted by the kidneys via an organic cation transporter (OCT2). The elimination halflife of gabapentin ranges from 5.1 to 6.0 hours. Side effects such as dizziness, drowsiness, dry mouth, headache, weight gain, etc., have been reported (Backonja et al 2011). Gabapentin encarbil has moderate efficacy and its long-term usage side effects for patients suggest that there is further need to improve this pharmacological agent.

Lidoderm (5% Lidocaine patch)

Lidocaine, also known as xylocaine, is primarily used as a local nerve block to numb tissue in a specific area (local anesthesia). For direct intravenous injection, either lidocaine hydrochloride or lidocaine sodium hydroxide sterile nonpyrogenic solution is administered intravenously. By inhibiting the ionic fluxes, lidocaine application interferes with the initiation and conduction of the action potential in nerves. However, intravenous administration of lidocaine (5mg/kg) shows adverse cardiac antiarrhythmic side effects. The first lidocaine patch was approved by the FDA in 1999 for the treatment of postherpetic neuralgia. Since then, several formulations of patches have been used effectively without the risk of development of tolerance, physical dependence or addiction that other analgesics such as opioids carry (Galer & Gammaitoni 2003). Part of the reason these patches were effective is due to their ability to intercept the initiation and transmission of nociceptive information from the peripheral nervous system to the central nervous system (Argoff 2000).

Lidoderm, 5% lidocaine patch, was approved by the FDA for the treatment of postherpetic neuralgia for targeted peripheral analgesic treatment and has been recommended as a first-line therapy for the treatment of neuropathic pain from postherpetic neuralgia (Davies & Galer 2004). The Lidoderm patch (10x14 cm) is adhesive with 5% lidocaine (700mg/patch) along with other inactive ingredients enmeshed in a nonwoven polyethylene-backed patch (Comer & Lamb 2000). Up to three patches can be applied at once to effectively cover as much of the painful area as possible. These patches may be applied to intact skin for 12 hours, followed by an interval of 12 hours with no patch (Rowbotham et al 1996). Application of 5% lidocaine in combination with other analgesics has been shown to be effective in reducing the intensity of pain in patients suffering from postherpetic neuralgia, painful diabetic neuropathy, and lower back pain conditions (Argoff et al 2004). Mild side effects such as redness, swelling, irritation or numbness have been observed at the application site. However, there are some shortcomings of utilizing 5% lidocaine as an analgesic for pain relief, as in some patients it does not provide lasting 24-hour analgesic relief due to its currently approved dosing regimen, 12-hour application of patch followed by a 12-hour off period. Two clinical trials with patch application for 18 hours and 24 hours have shown their safety,

tolerability with minimum risk of systemic adverse side effects and drug-drug interaction (Gammaitoni et al 2002, Gammaitoni & Davis 2002). However, further studies and clinical trials need to be done to explore the effectiveness of 5% lidocaine patches as an analgesic, either alone or in combination with other treatment options for other different types of neuropathic conditions.

Quentza (8% capsaicin patch)

Capsaicin is an irritant, naturally found in hot peppers, and is a ligand for transient receptor potential channel vanilloid receptors (TRPV). Capsaicin receptors, TRPV1, are abundantly present in nociceptive nerve terminals (A δ and C fibers) in the skin, dorsal root and trigeminal ganglia (Schumacher & Pasvankas 2014), and have been implicated in neuropathic pain pathology. In addition to capsaicin, TRPV1 can also be activated by acids, various endogenous mediators and high temperature (Alawi & Keeble 2010). Historically, the use of capsaicin as a balm for pain relief has been known for centuries, but only in the late 19th century did scientists begin to systematically explore its usage and function in the desensitization process of neurons (Alawi & Keeble 2010).

Quentza (8% capsaicin patch) is manufactured by NeurogesX/Astellas Pharma and was approved in the US by the FDA in 2010 for the treatment of postherpetic neuralgia (PHN). A single application of the 8% capsaicin patch for 60 minutes relieves pain in patients suffering from PHN condition. 90 days after the first application of the patch, the 8% capsaicin patch can be reapplied in case pain returns. At the beginning, topical application of capsaicin causes erythema and intense burning pain and discomfort followed by the desensitization of sensory neurons, resulting in the inhibition of pain transmission from the peripheral to central nervous system (Laklouk & Baranidharan 2016). This transient increase in pain usually persists for more than two days after capsaicin patch application before any analgesic effects begin for PHN patients (Irving et al 2012). The patches are usually applied in clinical settings. To reduce the painful side effects before application of the 8% capsaicin patch, the patient is given either a local lidocaine injection or a prescribed oral analgesic. High-dose capsaicin patches are safe and effective for PHN (Simpson et al 2010), however, due to their initial discomfort, the side effects of pain and poor tolerance to a local irritant associated with Quentza patches are expected to limit their future use.

Cymbalta (antidepressant duloxetine)

Cymbalta (duloxetine) is a selective serotonin and norepinephrine reuptake inhibitor (SSNRI) (Wong et al 1993). Duloxetine is used to treat depression and anxiety disorders, both in adult and children older than seven years of age. It is also prescribed to patients who are suffering from bone and muscle pain. It is one of the top-selling drugs, manufacture by Eli Lilly pharmaceutical company, and was approved by the FDA in 2004 to treat depression. Within a year of this approval, the FDA approved this drug for diabetic neuropathy treatment. In 2007, the FDA also gave approval for the treatment of fibromyalgia. Finally, in 2010, Cymbalta was also approved by the FDA for chronic musculoskeletal pain, including osteoarthritis, despite the many reports of serious side effects such as liver damage and skin diseases.

Duloxetine can bind with high affinity to serotonin (5-HT) and norepinephrine (NE) uptake transporters, subsequently increasing norepinephrine and 5-HT concentration and thereby suppressing neuronal firings (Bymaster et al 2001). A maximum plasma concentration is achieved six hours after oral administration of

144

duloxetine, (Zhao et al 2009). More than 90% of duloxetine binds to blood plasma proteins, such as albumin or α 1-acid-glycoprotein. Following the absorption of duloxetine, it is quickly metabolized in the liver by cytochrome p-450 isoenzymes 2D6 and 1 A2 (Owens et al 1997, Skinner et al 2003). The half-life of duloxetine is 12 hours. 70% of duloxetine metabolites are excreted in urine and approximately 20% is eliminated via feces (Lantz et al 2003).

Duloxetine doses from 60mg-120mg have been shown to be efficacious for treating pain in diabetic peripheral neuropathy (Lunn et al 2014). Side effects such as nausea, dry mouth, and somnolence were the most common (Detke et al 2002). Following its patent expiration in June 2013, there are now generic versions of the drug available in the US market.

Nucynta ER (Tapentadol)

In 2008, tapentadol hydrochloride's immediate release was approved by the FDA in the United States to treat moderate to severe acute pain (Wade & Spruill 2009). Opioids, such as morphine, are very effective in treating acute pain but are only moderately efficacious in treating chronic pain condition induced by nerve injury or inflammation. Additionally, the development of tolerance, addiction, nausea, dizziness and emesis associated with opioid intake makes them unpopular choices to treat chronic pain conditions (Raffa et al 2012). Tapentadol is a novel class of drug with dual mechanisms of action. It combines the action of the μ -opioid receptor (MOR) agonist and a noradrenaline reuptake inhibitor and thus offers a broad therapeutic spectrum for nociceptive and neuropathic pain. In comparison to opioid analgesics, tapentadol interacts weakly with MOR. Tramadol (Ultram), which showed side effects similar to opioids, was later sequentially modified to develop tapentadol in the late 1980s (Chang et al 2016). Tapentadol (100-250 mg twice daily) is effective for the management of moderate to severe chronic pain (Afilalo et al 2010, Buynak et al 2015). It is rapidly absorbed; a mean maximum plasma concentration is reached within 1.25-1.5 hours after oral ingestion. 95% of the tapentadol is excreted by the kidneys within 24 hours (Terlinden et al 2007). Tapentadol, a long-acting opioid with reduced classical opioid-associated side effects and less potential for abuse, provides key clinical advantages and is most likely to be prescribed for the long-term treatment of neuropathic and nociceptive pain. However, the risk of addiction, abuse, life-threatening respiratory depression, overdose and death are still associated with this formulation. Other side effects, such as hypotension, sedation, and coma, are associated with tapentadol ingestion. Therefore, it is indicated to use as needed where alternative options are ineffective, not tolerated or otherwise have failed to provide adequate pain management.

Evidence of Mechanistic-based Therapeutics in Preclinical and Clinical Studies of Pain

Advances in understanding the pathophysiology of pain helps to identify target discovery for pain treatment. In recent decades, biomedical research in chronic pain has greatly improved our understanding of pain mechanisms. We already know that the hyperactivation of nociceptor cells transforms nociceptive inputs and consequently affects the experience of pain in humans. Genetic mutations that alter pain sensations, such as calcium channel and sodium channels, found in specific patient populations have exposed new therapeutic targets for the development of new medication for the treatment of pain, for example, mutation in the P/Q type of calcium channels alter Ca^{2+} influx and neurotransmitter release in familial hemiplegic migraine (Barrett et al 2008). Ca^{+2} ions play an important role in membrane potential and activate several pathways by acting as secondary messengers. Identification of N-type calcium channels in nociceptive pain and selectively targeting them using ziconotide peptide is one example where a mechanistic study was translated in the clinic for the treatment of pain (Zamponi 2016).

A genome wide meta-analysis in more than 300,000 individuals has identified 38 susceptible loci for migraine (Gormley et al 2016). Peripheral loss or gain of function in the sodium channels Nav1.7 encoding gene can result in congenital insensitivity to pain or abnormal pain sensation, respectively (Eberhardt et al 2014). Similarly, gain of function in Nav1.8, Nav1.9 and Nav1.6 are associated with abnormal high-frequency firing patterns in peripheral neurons and pain (Dib-Hajj et al 2015, Tanaka et al 2016, Yang et al 2016). Inhibition of sodium channels could prove to be a viable approach for pain therapy, but requires further testing in human trails.

Nerve growth factor (NGF) play role in the development and maintenance of sympathetic and sensory neurons, and has been found in association with increased sensitivity to pain sensation (Rukwied et al 2010). Several clinical trials are in the process of evaluating the therapeutic effects of anti-nerve growth factor in various diseases, including pain. For treating knee osteoarthritic chronic pain, human anti-nerve growth factor monoclonal antibody AMG 403 is undergoing in a phase 1 clinical trial to evaluate its safety tolerability, and pharmacokinetic profile in human subjects.

Calcitonin gene-related peptide and angiotensin pathways have been implicated in pain conditions. A randomized double-blind, placebo-controlled phase 2 clinical trial is underway to determine the effectiveness of AMG 334, a fully human monoclonal antibody, against the CGRP receptor. Results from this trial suggest that a 70 mg subcutaneous injection of AMG 334 might be a potential therapy for migraine prevention in patients with episodic migraine (Sun et al 2016). In an animal model, the angiotensin II type 2 receptor inhibitor neutralizes capsaicin responses (Anand et al 2013) and hyperalgesia condition in neuropathic pain model (Sun et al 2016). The angiotensin II type 2 receptor exerts its analgesic effects through inhibiting the p38 mitogen activated protein kinase and p44/42 MAPK activation pathway (Sun et al 2016).

Anandamide (AEA) is a lyophilic endogenous molecule and an essential part of the endocannabinoids system. In response to stress and noxious stimuli, AEA molecules are released locally and relieve painful sensations by modulating calcium and potassium channel activity and suppressing the proinflammatory mediators (Piomelli & Sasso 2014). These endogenous cannabinoids are very short-lived and are quickly degraded by the fatty acid amide hydrolase (FAAH). Anandamide exerts its effects by binding to cannabinoids receptors (CB1, CB2) and partially by binding to transient receptor potential cation channel subfamily V membrane 1 (TRPV1) (Hohmann et al 2004, McDowell et al 2013). In animal models, inhibition of FAAH increased the endogenous level of cannabinoid and created analgesic effects. In clinical phase 1 & 2 trials on human subjects, when BIA 10-247 was administered orally twice a day for 10 days, severe neurological side effects occurred, such as headache, cerebellar syndrome, memory impairment, and altered consciousness. In this study, one patient died during the trial due to the adverse side effects of the investigational new drug and the trial was aborted (Kerbrat et al 2016). This recent failure in clinical trials suggests that the identification of drug targets and mechanistic study done in preclinical model, like cell culture and animal models, do not always necessarily translate into the clinic.

With current analgesisc available in the market it is clear that alternate therapeutic approaches are required with new mechanisms of action. Recent findings demonstrate that epigenetic mechanisms are involved in chronic pain state and could be manipulated to develop new therapy for patients. However the epigenetic therapeutic are at their infancy stages. Due to lack of selective of epigenetic compounds and their limited side effects profile availability, epigenetic therapeutic compounds cannot be used in clinical settings now. A greater understudy of epigenetic and genetics mechanism in pain which could help us unravel novel therapeutic approaches for the treatment of chronic pain conditions.

Challenges in Chronic Pain Translational Research

Despite a large push and billions of dollars of spending on preclinical research and early clinical drug development for neuropathic pain, a huge translation gap exists. Several factors have been identified that impede the management and treatment of neuropathic pain conditions (Baron 2009, Borsook et al 2014, Melnikova 2010, Nascimento et al 2016). Some of these factors are listed below:

• Due to discrepancies in defining neuropathic pain among researchers and clinicians and lack of clear guidelines to classify different types of neuropathic pain often resulting into misdiagnosis and inadequate treatment care. According to the International Association for the Study of Pain (IASP), neuropathic pain

disorders occur after lesion or dysfunction to the nociceptive system in the peripheral and central nervous system. Based on the current criteria of diagnosis and outcome measurements, there is no standardized approach available in the neuropathic field. Therefore, in clinical practice it is difficult to distinguish neuropathic pain from other types of chronic pain conditions and effectively treat it. Additional there are no consensus among clinicians and researchers about measuring outcomes with respect to pain intensity.

- Lack of sensitive diagnostic tools to measure pain perception. As pain perception is very subjective and changes from one subject to another, there is significant variation in responses to noxious stimuli and pain treatments. Additionally, pain perception is a very complex and dynamic process that alters the processing of sensory information over a period of time and is very much affected by other environmental and social cues, which make it further challenging to diagnose patients suffering from various types of chronic pain conditions.
- In the preclinical research field the, lack of an animal model which can truly represent the patient's symptoms and mechanism of pain is truly a limiting factor in translating research findings in patient practice. Animal models are distinctively very different from human subjects, and it is always a challenge to how far we can extrapolate the animal research findings the in clinic.
- Limitation of resources due to cuts in federal funding in pain research area. Lack in data sharing/confidentiality vs. open access is posing hurdles in the progression of pain research field.

Concluding Remarks

Beside these challenges we need to re-evaluate the current strategies being used in translating findings from basic biomedical sciences to the clinic. We need to take hard look on why despite of increased in spending money on basic pharmaceutical research and investment in clinical translation are not producing new drug entities in the market to treat chronic pain condition. For example: We need to reevaluate our process and protocols on the clinical end on how to store patient samples, how to properly evaluate patient's phenotypic the clinical features with chronic pain conditions, how to improve clinical trial recruitment process, how to identify representative patient populations and how to establishes standardized protocols for acquisition of biological samples and data analysis. Most importantly we need to improve on the process of sharing negative and positive research findings in this area.

In general we need to build on efficient partnership between academia, industry and government (FDA, NIH) in order to identify novel candidates of drugs and to bring them in the market in a cost effective manner.

References:

- 2005. Schedules of controlled substances: placement of pregabalin into schedule V. Final rule. *Fed Regist* 70: 43633-5
- Abbadie C, Lindia JA, Cumiskey AM, Peterson LB, Mudgett JS, et al. 2003. Impaired neuropathic pain responses in mice lacking the chemokine receptor CCR2. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 100: 7947-52
- Abrahamsson B, Alpsten M, Hugosson M, Jonsson UE, Sundgren M, et al. 1993. Absorption, gastrointestinal transit, and tablet erosion of felodipine extendedrelease (ER) tablets. *Pharm Res* 10: 709-14
- Acar F, Miller J, Golshani KJ, Israel ZH, McCartney S, Burchiel KJ. 2008. Pain relief after cervical ganglionectomy (C2 and C3) for the treatment of medically intractable occipital neuralgia. *Stereotact Funct Neurosurg* 86: 106-12
- Adler JE, Nico L, VandeVord P, Skoff AM. 2009. Modulation of neuropathic pain by a glial-derived factor. *Pain Med* 10: 1229-36
- Afilalo M, Etropolski MS, Kuperwasser B, Kelly K, Okamoto A, et al. 2010. Efficacy and safety of Tapentadol extended release compared with oxycodone controlled release for the management of moderate to severe chronic pain related to osteoarthritis of the knee: a randomized, double-blind, placebo- and activecontrolled phase III study. *Clin Drug Investig* 30: 489-505
- Agherbi H, Gaussmann-Wenger A, Verthuy C, Chasson L, Serrano M, Djabali M. 2009. Polycomb mediated epigenetic silencing and replication timing at the INK4a/ARF locus during senescence. *PloS one* 4: e5622
- Alam H, Gu B, Lee MG. 2015. Histone methylation modifiers in cellular signaling pathways. *Cellular and molecular life sciences : CMLS* 72: 4577-92
- Alawi K, Keeble J. 2010. The paradoxical role of the transient receptor potential vanilloid 1 receptor in inflammation. *Pharmacol Ther* 125: 181-95
- Aldrich BT, Frakes EP, Kasuya J, Hammond DL, Kitamoto T. 2009. Changes in expression of sensory organ-specific microRNAs in rat dorsal root ganglia in association with mechanical hypersensitivity induced by spinal nerve ligation. *Neuroscience* 164: 711-23
- Anand U, Facer P, Yiangou Y, Sinisi M, Fox M, et al. 2013. Angiotensin II type 2 receptor (AT2 R) localization and antagonist-mediated inhibition of capsaicin responses and neurite outgrowth in human and rat sensory neurons. *Eur J Pain* 17: 1012-26
- Anderson GD, Saneto RP. 2015. Modified-Release Formulations of Second-Generation Antiepileptic Drugs: Pharmacokinetic and Clinical Aspects. *CNS Drugs* 29: 669-81
- Antal M, Petko M, Polgar E, Heizmann CW, Storm-Mathisen J. 1996a. Direct evidence of an extensive GABAergic innervation of the spinal dorsal horn by fibres descending from the rostral ventromedial medulla. *Neuroscience* 73: 509-18
- Antal M, Petko M, Polgar E, Heizmann CW, StormMathisen J. 1996b. Direct evidence of an extensive GABAergic innervation of the spinal dorsal horn by fibres descending from the rostral ventromedial medulla. *Neuroscience* 73: 509-18

- Argoff CE. 2000. New analgesics for neuropathic pain: the lidocaine patch. *Clin J Pain* 16: S62-6
- Argoff CE, Chen C, Cowles VE. 2012. Clinical development of a once-daily gastroretentive formulation of gabapentin for treatment of postherpetic neuralgia: an overview. *Expert Opin Drug Deliv* 9: 1147-60
- Argoff CE, Galer BS, Jensen MP, Oleka N, Gammaitoni AR. 2004. Effectiveness of the lidocaine patch 5% on pain qualities in three chronic pain states: assessment with the Neuropathic Pain Scale. *Curr Med Res Opin* 20 Suppl 2: S21-8
- Argyriou AA, Koltzenburg M, Polychronopoulos P, Papapetropoulos S, Kalofonos HP. 2008. Peripheral nerve damage associated with administration of taxanes in patients with cancer. *Crit Rev Oncol Hematol* 66: 218-28
- Arnett HA, Mason J, Marino M, Suzuki K, Matsushima GK, Ting JP. 2001. TNF alpha promotes proliferation of oligodendrocyte progenitors and remyelination. *Nat Neurosci* 4: 1116-22
- Arroyo DS, Gaviglio EA, Peralta Ramos JM, Bussi C, Rodriguez-Galan MC, Iribarren P. 2014. Autophagy in inflammation, infection, neurodegeneration and cancer. *International Immunopharmacology* 18: 55-65
- Asensio VC, Campbell IL. 1999. Chemokines in the CNS: plurifunctional mediators in diverse states. *Trends Neurosci* 22: 504-12
- Ataka T, Gu JG. 2006. Relationship between tonic inhibitory currents and phasic inhibitory activity in the spinal cord lamina II region of adult mice. *Mol Pain* 2: 36
- Atkins S, Loescher AR, Boissonade FM, Smith KG, Occleston N, et al. 2007. Interleukin-10 reduces scarring and enhances regeneration at a site of sciatic nerve repair. J Peripher Nerv Syst 12: 269-76
- Attal N, Cruccu G, Baron R, Haanpaa M, Hansson P, et al. 2010. EFNS guidelines on the pharmacological treatment of neuropathic pain: 2010 revision. *Eur J Neurol* 17: 1113-e88
- Austin PJ, Bembrick AL, Denyer GS, Keay KA. 2015. Injury-Dependent and Disability-Specific Lumbar Spinal Gene Regulation following Sciatic Nerve Injury in the Rat. *PLoS One* 10: e0124755
- Azevedo FA, Carvalho LR, Grinberg LT, Farfel JM, Ferretti RE, et al. 2009. Equal numbers of neuronal and nonneuronal cells make the human brain an isometrically scaled-up primate brain. *The Journal of comparative neurology* 513: 532-41
- Backonja M, Beydoun A, Edwards KR, Schwartz SL, Fonseca V, et al. 1998. Gabapentin for the symptomatic treatment of painful neuropathy in patients with diabetes mellitus: a randomized controlled trial. *JAMA* 280: 1831-6
- Backonja MM, Canafax DM, Cundy KC. 2011. Efficacy of gabapentin enacarbil vs placebo in patients with postherpetic neuralgia and a pharmacokinetic comparison with oral gabapentin. *Pain Med* 12: 1098-108
- Badiola N, Malagelada C, Llecha N, Hidalgo J, Comella JX, et al. 2009. Activation of caspase-8 by tumour necrosis factor receptor 1 is necessary for caspase-3 activation and apoptosis in oxygen-glucose deprived cultured cortical cells. *Neurobiol Dis* 35: 438-47

- Bai D, Zhu G, Pennefather P, Jackson MF, MacDonald JF, Orser BA. 2001. Distinct functional and pharmacological properties of tonic and quantal inhibitory postsynaptic currents mediated by gamma-aminobutyric acid(A) receptors in hippocampal neurons. *Mol Pharmacol* 59: 814-24
- Bai G, Ren K, Dubner R. 2015. Epigenetic regulation of persistent pain. *Transl Res* 165: 177-99
- Bali KK, Hackenberg M, Lubin A, Kuner R, Devor M. 2014. Sources of individual variability: miRNAs that predispose to neuropathic pain identified using genome-wide sequencing. *Mol Pain* 10: 22
- Bali KK, Selvaraj D, Satagopam VP, Lu J, Schneider R, Kuner R. 2013. Genome-wide identification and functional analyses of microRNA signatures associated with cancer pain. *EMBO Mol Med* 5: 1740-58
- Baliki MN, Schnitzer TJ, Bauer WR, Apkarian AV. 2011. Brain morphological signatures for chronic pain. *PloS one* 6: e26010
- Bannister AJ, Kouzarides T. 2011. Regulation of chromatin by histone modifications. *Cell Res* 21: 381-95
- Bardoni R, Takazawa T, Tong CK, Choudhury P, Scherrer G, Macdermott AB. 2013. Pre- and postsynaptic inhibitory control in the spinal cord dorsal horn. *Ann NY Acad Sci* 1279: 90-6
- Baron R. 2000. Peripheral neuropathic pain: from mechanisms to symptoms. *Clin J Pain* 16: S12-20
- Baron R. 2009. Neuropathic pain: a clinical perspective. *Handb Exp Pharmacol*: 3-30
- Barrett CF, van den Maagdenberg AM, Frants RR, Ferrari MD. 2008. Familial hemiplegic migraine. *Advances in genetics* 63: 57-83
- Barrett GL, Georgiou A, Reid K, Bartlett PF, Leung D. 1998. Rescue of dorsal root sensory neurons by nerve growth factor and neurotrophin-3, but not brain-derived neurotrophic factor or neurotrophin-4, is dependent on the level of the p75 neurotrophin receptor. *Neuroscience* 85: 1321-8
- Basak I, Patil KS, Alves G, Larsen JP, Moller SG. 2016. microRNAs as neuroregulators, biomarkers and therapeutic agents in neurodegenerative diseases. *Cellular and molecular life sciences : CMLS* 73: 811-27
- Basavarajappa BS, Subbanna S. 2016. Epigenetic Mechanisms in Developmental Alcohol-Induced Neurobehavioral Deficits. *Brain Sci* 6
- Basbaum AI, Bautista DM, Scherrer G, Julius D. 2009. Cellular and molecular mechanisms of pain. *Cell* 139: 267-84
- Bavencoffe A, Li Y, Wu Z, Yang Q, Herrera J, et al. 2016. Persistent Electrical Activity in Primary Nociceptors after Spinal Cord Injury Is Maintained by Scaffolded Adenylyl Cyclase and Protein Kinase A and Is Associated with Altered Adenylyl Cyclase Regulation. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience* 36: 1660-8
- Beck DW, Roberts RL, Olson JJ. 1986. Glial cells influence membrane-associated enzyme activity at the blood-brain barrier. *Brain Res* 381: 131-7
- Bedi SS, Yang Q, Crook RJ, Du J, Wu Z, et al. 2010. Chronic spontaneous activity generated in the somata of primary nociceptors is associated with pain-related behavior after spinal cord injury. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience* 30: 14870-82

- Befort K, Costigan M, Woolf CJ. 2001. Differential gene expression--how to find new analgesic targets. *Curr Opin Investig Drugs* 2: 396-8
- Beggs S, Salter MW. 2007. Stereological and somatotopic analysis of the spinal microglial response to peripheral nerve injury. *Brain Behav Immun* 21: 624-33
- Belelli D, Harrison NL, Maguire J, Macdonald RL, Walker MC, Cope DW. 2009. Extrasynaptic GABAA receptors: form, pharmacology, and function. *The Journal* of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience 29: 12757-63
- Benarroch EE. 2016. Dorsal horn circuitry: Complexity and implications for mechanisms of neuropathic pain. *Neurology* 86: 1060-9
- Bennett MI, Laird B, van Litsenburg C, Nimour M. 2013. Pregabalin for the management of neuropathic pain in adults with cancer: a systematic review of the literature. *Pain Med* 14: 1681-8
- Benveniste EN. 1998. Cytokine actions in the central nervous system. *Cytokine Growth Factor Rev* 9: 259-75
- Berger SL. 2007. The complex language of chromatin regulation during transcription. *Nature* 447: 407-12
- Berke L, Snel B. 2014. The histone modification H3K27me3 is retained after gene duplication and correlates with conserved noncoding sequences in Arabidopsis. *Genome biology and evolution* 6: 572-9
- Berliocchi L, Maiaru M, Varano GP, Russo R, Corasaniti MT, et al. 2015. Spinal autophagy is differently modulated in distinct mouse models of neuropathic pain. *Mol Pain* 11: 3
- Bezzi P, Carmignoto G, Pasti L, Vesce S, Rossi D, et al. 1998. Prostaglandins stimulate calcium-dependent glutamate release in astrocytes. *Nature* 391: 281-5
- Bhangoo S, Ren D, Miller RJ, Henry KJ, Lineswala J, et al. 2007. Delayed functional expression of neuronal chemokine receptors following focal nerve demyelination in the rat: a mechanism for the development of chronic sensitization of peripheral nociceptors. *Mol Pain* 3: 38
- Bhangoo SK, Ripsch MS, Buchanan DJ, Miller RJ, White FA. 2009. Increased chemokine signaling in a model of HIV1-associated peripheral neuropathy. *Mol Pain* 5: 48
- Bhangoo SK, Swanson GT. 2013. Kainate receptor signaling in pain pathways. *Mol Pharmacol* 83: 307-15
- Bian F, Li Z, Offord J, Davis MD, McCormick J, et al. 2006. Calcium channel alpha2delta type 1 subunit is the major binding protein for pregabalin in neocortex, hippocampus, amygdala, and spinal cord: an ex vivo autoradiographic study in alpha2-delta type 1 genetically modified mice. *Brain Res* 1075: 68-80
- Biber K, Boddeke E. 2014. Neuronal CC chemokines: the distinct roles of CCL21 and CCL2 in neuropathic pain. *Front Cell Neurosci* 8: 210
- Biber K, Tsuda M, Tozaki-Saitoh H, Tsukamoto K, Toyomitsu E, et al. 2011. Neuronal CCL21 up-regulates microglia P2X4 expression and initiates neuropathic pain development. *The EMBO journal* 30: 1864-73
- Biggs JE, Lu VB, Stebbing MJ, Balasubramanyan S, Smith PA. 2010. Is BDNF sufficient for information transfer between microglia and dorsal horn neurons during the onset of central sensitization? *Mol Pain* 6: 44

- Bird A, Taggart M, Frommer M, Miller OJ, Macleod D. 1985. A fraction of the mouse genome that is derived from islands of nonmethylated, CpG-rich DNA. *Cell* 40: 91-9
- Bird AP. 1980. DNA methylation and the frequency of CpG in animal DNA. *Nucleic Acids Res* 8: 1499-504
- Bird AP. 1986. CpG-rich islands and the function of DNA methylation. *Nature* 321: 209-13
- Blankstein U, Chen J, Diamant NE, Davis KD. 2010. Altered brain structure in irritable bowel syndrome: potential contributions of pre-existing and disease-driven factors. *Gastroenterology* 138: 1783-9
- Bonecchi R, Galliera E, Borroni EM, Corsi MM, Locati M, Mantovani A. 2009. Chemokines and chemokine receptors: an overview. *Front Biosci (Landmark Ed)* 14: 540-51
- Bonin RP, De Koninck Y. 2013. Restoring ionotropic inhibition as an analgesic strategy. *Neurosci Lett* 557 Pt A: 43-51
- Bonin RP, Labrakakis C, Eng DG, Whissell PD, De Koninck Y, Orser BA. 2011.
 Pharmacological enhancement of delta-subunit-containing GABA(A) receptors that generate a tonic inhibitory conductance in spinal neurons attenuates acute nociception in mice. *Pain* 152: 1317-26
- Borsook D, Hargreaves R, Bountra C, Porreca F. 2014. Lost but making progress--Where will new analgesic drugs come from? *Sci Transl Med* 6: 249sr3
- Boucher TJ, McMahon SB. 2001. Neurotrophic factors and neuropathic pain. *Current* opinion in pharmacology 1: 66-72
- Boulanger MJ, Chow DC, Brevnova EE, Garcia KC. 2003. Hexameric structure and assembly of the interleukin-6/IL-6 alpha-receptor/gp130 complex. *Science (New York, N.Y.)* 300: 2101-4
- Boyette-Davis J, Xin W, Zhang H, Dougherty PM. 2011. Intraepidermal nerve fiber loss corresponds to the development of Taxol-induced hyperalgesia and can be prevented by treatment with minocycline. *PAIN* 152: 308-13
- Bramham CR, Messaoudi E. 2005. BDNF function in adult synaptic plasticity: the synaptic consolidation hypothesis. *Prog Neurobiol* 76: 99-125
- Brandenburger T, Castoldi M, Brendel M, Grievink H, Schlosser L, et al. 2012. Expression of spinal cord microRNAs in a rat model of chronic neuropathic pain. *Neurosci Lett* 506: 281-6
- Bravo D, Ibarra P, Retamal J, Pelissier T, Laurido C, et al. 2014. Pannexin 1: a novel participant in neuropathic pain signaling in the rat spinal cord. *Pain* 155: 2108-15
- Brenman JE, Bredt DS. 1997. Synaptic signaling by nitric oxide. *Curr Opin Neurobiol* 7: 374-8
- Bruce AJ, Boling W, Kindy MS, Peschon J, Kraemer PJ, et al. 1996. Altered neuronal and microglial responses to excitotoxic and ischemic brain injury in mice lacking TNF receptors. *Nat Med* 2: 788-94
- Bruno V, Battaglia G, Casabona G, Copani A, Caciagli F, Nicoletti F. 1998. Neuroprotection by glial metabotropic glutamate receptors is mediated by transforming growth factor-beta. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience* 18: 9594-600

- Buchheit T, Van de Ven T, Shaw A. 2012. Epigenetics and the transition from acute to chronic pain. *Pain Med* 13: 1474-90
- Buisson A, Nicole O, Docagne F, Sartelet H, Mackenzie ET, Vivien D. 1998. Upregulation of a serine protease inhibitor in astrocytes mediates the neuroprotective activity of transforming growth factor beta1. *FASEB J* 12: 1683-91
- Burgold T, Spreafico F, De Santa F, Totaro MG, Prosperini E, et al. 2008. The histone H3 lysine 27-specific demethylase Jmjd3 is required for neural commitment. *PloS one* 3: e3034
- Burgold T, Voituron N, Caganova M, Tripathi PP, Menuet C, et al. 2012. The H3K27 demethylase JMJD3 is required for maintenance of the embryonic respiratory neuronal network, neonatal breathing, and survival. *Cell reports* 2: 1244-58
- Burnstock G. 2016. Purinergic Mechanisms and Pain. Adv Pharmacol 75: 91-137
- Bushnell MC, Ceko M, Low LA. 2013. Cognitive and emotional control of pain and its disruption in chronic pain. *Nat Rev Neurosci* 14: 502-11
- Buynak R, Rappaport SA, Rod K, Arsenault P, Heisig F, et al. 2015. Long-term Safety and Efficacy of Tapentadol Extended Release Following up to 2 Years of Treatment in Patients With Moderate to Severe, Chronic Pain: Results of an Open-label Extension Trial. *Clin Ther* 37: 2420-38
- Bymaster FP, Dreshfield-Ahmad LJ, Threlkeld PG, Shaw JL, Thompson L, et al. 2001. Comparative affinity of duloxetine and venlafaxine for serotonin and norepinephrine transporters in vitro and in vivo, human serotonin receptor subtypes, and other neuronal receptors. *Neuropsychopharmacology* 25: 871-80
- Byrnes KR, Stoica BA, Fricke S, Di Giovanni S, Faden AI. 2007. Cell cycle activation contributes to post-mitotic cell death and secondary damage after spinal cord injury. *Brain* 130: 2977-92
- Calvo M, Zhu N, Grist J, Ma Z, Loeb JA, Bennett DL. 2011. Following nerve injury neuregulin-1 drives microglial proliferation and neuropathic pain via the MEK/ERK pathway. *Glia* 59: 554-68
- Calvo M, Zhu N, Tsantoulas C, Ma Z, Grist J, et al. 2010. Neuregulin-ErbB signaling promotes microglial proliferation and chemotaxis contributing to microgliosis and pain after peripheral nerve injury. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience* 30: 5437-50
- Cao DD, Li L, Chan WY. 2016. MicroRNAs: Key Regulators in the Central Nervous System and Their Implication in Neurological Diseases. *Int J Mol Sci* 17
- Carlton SM, Du J, Tan HY, Nesic O, Hargett GL, et al. 2009. Peripheral and central sensitization in remote spinal cord regions contribute to central neuropathic pain after spinal cord injury. *Pain* 147: 265-76
- Carlton SM, Hayes ES. 1990. LIGHT MICROSCOPIC AND ULTRASTRUCTURAL ANALYSIS OF GABA-IMMUNOREACTIVE PROFILES IN THE MONKEY SPINAL-CORD. J. Comp. Neurol. 300: 162-82
- Carroll SL, Miller ML, Frohnert PW, Kim SS, Corbett JA. 1997. Expression of neuregulins and their putative receptors, ErbB2 and ErbB3, is induced during Wallerian degeneration. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience* 17: 1642-59

- Cartier L, Hartley O, Dubois-Dauphin M, Krause KH. 2005. Chemokine receptors in the central nervous system: role in brain inflammation and neurodegenerative diseases. *Brain Res Brain Res Rev* 48: 16-42
- Castro-Lopes JM, Tavares I, Coimbra A. 1993. GABA decreases in the spinal cord dorsal horn after peripheral neurectomy. *Brain Res* 620: 287-91
- Cata JP, Weng HR, Chen JH, Dougherty PM. 2006a. Altered discharges of spinal wide dynamic range neurons and down-regulation of glutamate transporter expression in rats with paclitaxel-induced hyperalgesia. *Neuroscience* 138: 329-38
- Cata JP, Weng HR, Dougherty PM. 2006b. Clinical and experimental findings in humans and animals with chemotherapy-induced peripheral neuropathy. *Minerva Anes*. 72: 151-69
- Catterall WA, Few AP. 2008. Calcium channel regulation and presynaptic plasticity. *Neuron* 59: 882-901
- Cauda F, D'Agata F, Sacco K, Duca S, Cocito D, et al. 2010. Altered resting state attentional networks in diabetic neuropathic pain. *J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry* 81: 806-11
- Chang EJ, Choi EJ, Kim KH. 2016. Tapentadol: Can It Kill Two Birds with One Stone without Breaking Windows? *The Korean Journal of Pain* 29: 153-57
- Charnay Y, Leger L, Dray F, Dubois PM. 1984. [The co-localization of monoamines and enkephalins in the central nervous system]. *Ann Endocrinol (Paris)* 45: 201-6
- Charo IF, Ransohoff RM. 2006. The many roles of chemokines and chemokine receptors in inflammation. *N Engl J Med* 354: 610-21
- Chaudhuri K, Chatterjee R. 2007. MicroRNA detection and target prediction: integration of computational and experimental approaches. *DNA Cell Biol* 26: 321-37
- Chen C, Han C-H, Sweeney M, Cowles VE. 2013a. Pharmacokinetics, Efficacy, and Tolerability of a Once-Daily Gastroretentive Dosage Form of Gabapentin for the Treatment of Postherpetic Neuralgia. *Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences* 102: 1155-64
- Chen C, Han CH, Sweeney M, Cowles VE. 2013b. Pharmacokinetics, efficacy, and tolerability of a once-daily gastroretentive dosage form of gabapentin for the treatment of postherpetic neuralgia. *J Pharm Sci* 102: 1155-64
- Chen G, Goeddel DV. 2002. TNF-R1 signaling: a beautiful pathway. *Science (New York, N.Y.)* 296: 1634-5
- Chen HP, Zhou W, Kang LM, Yan H, Zhang L, et al. 2014a. Intrathecal miR-96 inhibits Nav1.3 expression and alleviates neuropathic pain in rat following chronic construction injury. *Neurochem Res* 39: 76-83
- Chen MJ, Kress B, Han X, Moll K, Peng W, et al. 2012. Astrocytic CX43 hemichannels and gap junctions play a crucial role in development of chronic neuropathic pain following spinal cord injury. *Glia* 60: 1660-70
- Chen SR, Zhou HY, Byun HS, Pan HL. 2013c. Nerve injury increases GluA2-lacking AMPA receptor prevalence in spinal cords: functional significance and signaling mechanisms. *The Journal of pharmacology and experimental therapeutics* 347: 765-72
- Chen SR, Zhu L, Chen H, Wen L, Laumet G, Pan HL. 2014b. Increased Spinal Cord Na+-K+-2Cl- Cotransporter-1 (NKCC1) Activity Contributes to Impairment of

Synaptic Inhibition in Paclitaxel-induced Neuropathic Pain. *The Journal of biological chemistry* 289: 31111-20

- Chen Y, Derkach VA, Smith PA. 2016. Loss of Ca(2+)-permeable AMPA receptors in synapses of tonic firing substantia gelatinosa neurons in the chronic constriction injury model of neuropathic pain. *Exp Neurol* 279: 168-77
- Cherng CH, Lee KC, Chien CC, Chou KY, Cheng YC, et al. 2014. Baicalin ameliorates neuropathic pain by suppressing HDAC1 expression in the spinal cord of spinal nerve ligation rats. *J Formos Med Assoc* 113: 513-20
- Chiu CS, Brickley S, Jensen K, Southwell A, McKinney S, et al. 2005. GABA transporter deficiency causes tremor, ataxia, nervousness, and increased GABAinduced tonic conductance in cerebellum. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience* 25: 3234-45
- Cho HJ, Basbaum AI. 1991. GABAergic circuitry in the rostral ventral medulla of the rat and its relationship to descending antinociceptive controls. *The Journal of comparative neurology* 303: 316-28
- Choi SR, Kwon SG, Choi HS, Han HJ, Beitz AJ, Lee JH. 2016. Neuronal NOS Activates Spinal NADPH Oxidase 2 Contributing to Central Sigma-1 Receptor-Induced Pain Hypersensitivity in Mice. *Biol Pharm Bull* 39: 1922-31
- Chouinard G, Beauclair L, Belanger MC. 1998. Gabapentin: long-term antianxiety and hypnotic effects in psychiatric patients with comorbid anxiety-related disorders. *Can J Psychiatry* 43: 305
- Chung IY, Benveniste EN. 1990. Tumor necrosis factor-alpha production by astrocytes. Induction by lipopolysaccharide, IFN-gamma, and IL-1 beta. *J Immunol* 144: 2999-3007
- Clark AK, Yip PK, Grist J, Gentry C, Staniland AA, et al. 2007. Inhibition of spinal microglial cathepsin S for the reversal of neuropathic pain. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 104: 10655-60
- Clark AK, Yip PK, Malcangio M. 2009. The liberation of fractalkine in the dorsal horn requires microglial cathepsin S. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience* 29: 6945-54
- Clarke H, Bonin RP, Orser BA, Englesakis M, Wijeysundera DN, Katz J. 2012. The prevention of chronic postsurgical pain using gabapentin and pregabalin: a combined systematic review and meta-analysis. *Anesth Analg* 115: 428-42
- Clarkson AN, Huang BS, Macisaac SE, Mody I, Carmichael ST. 2010. Reducing excessive GABA-mediated tonic inhibition promotes functional recovery after stroke. *Nature* 468: 305-9
- Clavier N, Lombard MC, Besson JM. 1992. Benzodiazepines and pain: effects of midazolam on the activities of nociceptive non-specific dorsal horn neurons in the rat spinal cord. *Pain* 48: 61-71
- Clementi E, Meldolesi J. 1997. The cross-talk between nitric oxide and Ca2+: a story with a complex past and a promising future. *Trends Pharmacol Sci* 18: 266-9
- Colburn RW, DeLeo JA, Rickman AJ, Yeager MP, Kwon P, Hickey WF. 1997. Dissociation of microglial activation and neuropathic pain behaviors following peripheral nerve injury in the rat. *J Neuroimmunol* 79: 163-75

- Colburn RW, Rickman AJ, DeLeo JA. 1999a. The Effect of Site and Type of Nerve Injury on Spinal Glial Activation and Neuropathic Pain Behavior. *Experimental Neurology* 157: 289-304
- Colburn RW, Rickman AJ, DeLeo JA. 1999b. The effect of site and type of nerve injury on spinal glial activation and neuropathic pain behavior. *Exp Neurol* 157: 289-304

Comer AM, Lamb HM. 2000. Lidocaine patch 5%. Drugs 59: 245-9; discussion 50-1

- Coull JA, Beggs S, Boudreau D, Boivin D, Tsuda M, et al. 2005. BDNF from microglia causes the shift in neuronal anion gradient underlying neuropathic pain. *Nature* 438: 1017-21
- Coull JA, Boudreau D, Bachand K, Prescott SA, Nault F, et al. 2003a. Trans-synaptic shift in anion gradient in spinal lamina I neurons as a mechanism of neuropathic pain. *Nature* 424: 938-42
- Coull JAM, Boudreau D, Bachand K, Prescott SA, Nault F, et al. 2003b. Trans-synaptic shift in anion gradient in spinal lamina I neurons as a mechanism of neuropathic pain. *Nature* 424: 938-42
- Cox JJ, Reimann F, Nicholas AK, Thornton G, Roberts E, et al. 2006. An SCN9A channelopathy causes congenital inability to experience pain. *Nature* 444: 894-8
- Coyle DE. 1998. Partial peripheral nerve injury leads to activation of astroglia and microglia which parallels the development of allodynic behavior. *Glia* 23: 75-83
- Crown ED, Gwak YS, Ye Z, Johnson KM, Hulsebosch CE. 2008. Activation of p38 MAP kinase is involved in central neuropathic pain following spinal cord injury. *Exp Neurol* 213: 257-67
- Cummins TR, Rush AM. 2007. Voltage-gated sodium channel blockers for the treatment of neuropathic pain. *Expert Rev Neurother* 7: 1597-612
- Cunha TM, Verri WA, Jr., Silva JS, Poole S, Cunha FQ, Ferreira SH. 2005. A cascade of cytokines mediates mechanical inflammatory hypernociception in mice. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 102: 1755-60
- D'Mello R, Dickenson AH. 2008. Spinal cord mechanisms of pain. *Br J Anaesth* 101: 8-16
- D'Souza SD, Antel JP, Freedman MS. 1994. Cytokine induction of heat shock protein expression in human oligodendrocytes: an interleukin-1-mediated mechanism. J Neuroimmunol 50: 17-24
- Daemen MA, Hoogland G, Cijntje JM, Spincemaille GH. 2008. Upregulation of the GABA-transporter GAT-1 in the spinal cord contributes to pain behaviour in experimental neuropathy. *Neurosci Lett* 444: 112-5
- Daniele CA, MacDermott AB. 2009. Low-threshold primary afferent drive onto GABAergic interneurons in the superficial dorsal horn of the mouse. *The Journal* of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience 29: 686-95
- Datta SR, Dudek H, Tao X, Masters S, Fu H, et al. 1997. Akt phosphorylation of BAD couples survival signals to the cell-intrinsic death machinery. *Cell* 91: 231-41
- Davies PS, Galer BS. 2004. Review of lidocaine patch 5% studies in the treatment of postherpetic neuralgia. *Drugs* 64: 937-47
- Davis GM, Haas MA, Pocock R. 2015. MicroRNAs: Not "Fine-Tuners" but Key Regulators of Neuronal Development and Function. *Front Neurol* 6: 245

- de Almeida OM, Gardino PF, Loureiro dos Santos NE, Yamasaki EN, de Mello MC, et al. 2002. Opposite roles of GABA and excitatory amino acids on the control of GAD expression in cultured retina cells. *Brain Res* 925: 89-99
- de Ruijter AJ, van Gennip AH, Caron HN, Kemp S, van Kuilenburg AB. 2003. Histone deacetylases (HDACs): characterization of the classical HDAC family. *Biochem J* 370: 737-49
- de Sampaio e Spohr TC, Martinez R, da Silva EF, Neto VM, Gomes FC. 2002. Neuroglia interaction effects on GFAP gene: a novel role for transforming growth factor-beta1. *The European journal of neuroscience* 16: 2059-69
- De Smaele E, Zazzeroni F, Papa S, Nguyen DU, Jin R, et al. 2001. Induction of gadd45beta by NF-kappaB downregulates pro-apoptotic JNK signalling. *Nature* 414: 308-13
- Deer TR, Grigsby E, Weiner RL, Wilcosky B, Kramer JM. 2013. A prospective study of dorsal root ganglion stimulation for the relief of chronic pain. *Neuromodulation* 16: 67-71; discussion 71-2
- Del Rizzo PA, Trievel RC. 2014. Molecular basis for substrate recognition by lysine methyltransferases and demethylases. *Biochimica et biophysica acta* 1839: 1404-15
- Denk F, Huang W, Sidders B, Bithell A, Crow M, et al. 2013. HDAC inhibitors attenuate the development of hypersensitivity in models of neuropathic pain. *Pain* 154: 1668-79
- Derry WB, Wilson L, Jordan MA. 1995. Substoichiometric binding of taxol suppresses microtubule dynamics. *Biochemistry* 34: 2203-11
- Descalzi G, Ikegami D, Ushijima T, Nestler EJ, Zachariou V, Narita M. 2015. Epigenetic mechanisms of chronic pain. *Trends Neurosci* 38: 237-46
- Detke MJ, Lu Y, Goldstein DJ, Hayes JR, Demitrack MA. 2002. Duloxetine, 60 mg once daily, for major depressive disorder: a randomized double-blind placebocontrolled trial. *J Clin Psychiatry* 63: 308-15
- Deumens R, Jaken RJ, Knaepen L, van der Meulen I, Joosten EA. 2009. Inverse relation between intensity of GFAP expression in the substantia gelatinosa and degree of chronic mechanical allodynia. *Neurosci Lett* 452: 101-5
- Devor M. 2009. Ectopic discharge in Abeta afferents as a source of neuropathic pain. *Exp* Brain Res 196: 115-28
- Dib-Hajj SD, Black JA, Waxman SG. 2015. NaV1.9: a sodium channel linked to human pain. *Nat Rev Neurosci* 16: 511-9
- Djouhri L, Lawson SN. 2004. Abeta-fiber nociceptive primary afferent neurons: a review of incidence and properties in relation to other afferent A-fiber neurons in mammals. *Brain Res Brain Res Rev* 46: 131-45
- Dobbertin A, Schmid P, Gelman M, Glowinski J, Mallat M. 1997. Neurons promote macrophage proliferation by producing transforming growth factor-beta2. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience* 17: 5305-15
- Doehring A, Geisslinger G, Lotsch J. 2011. Epigenetics in pain and analgesia: an imminent research field. *Eur J Pain* 15: 11-6
- Dominguez E, Mauborgne A, Mallet J, Desclaux M, Pohl M. 2010. SOCS3-mediated blockade of JAK/STAT3 signaling pathway reveals its major contribution to

spinal cord neuroinflammation and mechanical allodynia after peripheral nerve injury. *J Neurosci* 30: 5754-66

- Dougherty PM, Cata JP, Cordella JV, Burton A, Weng HR. 2004. Taxol-induced sensory disturbance is characterized by preferential impairment of myelinated fiber function in cancer patients. *Pain* 109: 132-42
- Doura MB, Unterwald EM. 2016. MicroRNAs Modulate Interactions between Stress and Risk for Cocaine Addiction. *Front Cell Neurosci* 10: 125
- Doyle CA, Hunt SP. 1999. Substance P receptor (neurokinin-1)-expressing neurons in lamina I of the spinal cord encode for the intensity of noxious stimulation: a c-Fos study in rat. *Neuroscience* 89: 17-28
- Doyle T, Chen Z, Muscoli C, Bryant L, Esposito E, et al. 2012. Targeting the overproduction of peroxynitrite for the prevention and reversal of paclitaxel-induced neuropathic pain. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience* 32: 6149-60
- Dragone T, Cianciulli A, Calvello R, Porro C, Trotta T, Panaro MA. 2014. Resveratrol counteracts lipopolysaccharide-mediated microglial inflammation by modulating a SOCS-1 dependent signaling pathway. *Toxicol In Vitro* 28: 1126-35
- Dubin AE, Patapoutian A. 2010. Nociceptors: the sensors of the pain pathway. J Clin Invest 120: 3760-72
- Dubovy P, Klusakova I, Hradilova Svizenska I. 2014. Inflammatory profiling of Schwann cells in contact with growing axons distal to nerve injury. *Biomed Res Int* 2014: 691041
- Duggan AW, Hope PJ, Jarrott B, Schaible HG, Fleetwood-Walker SM. 1990. Release, spread and persistence of immunoreactive neurokinin A in the dorsal horn of the cat following noxious cutaneous stimulation. Studies with antibody microprobes. *Neuroscience* 35: 195-202
- Dworkin RH, O'Connor AB, Audette J, Baron R, Gourlay GK, et al. 2010. Recommendations for the pharmacological management of neuropathic pain: an overview and literature update. *Mayo Clin Proc* 85: S3-14
- Dykes RW. 1997. Mechanisms controlling neuronal plasticity in somatosensory cortex. *Can J Physiol Pharmacol* 75: 535-45
- Eberhardt M, Nakajima J, Klinger AB, Neacsu C, Huhne K, et al. 2014. Inherited pain: sodium channel Nav1.7 A1632T mutation causes erythromelalgia due to a shift of fast inactivation. *J Biol Chem* 289: 1971-80
- Echeverry S, Shi XQ, Haw A, Liu H, Zhang ZW, Zhang J. 2009. Transforming growth factor-beta1 impairs neuropathic pain through pleiotropic effects. *Mol Pain* 5: 16
- Echeverry S, Shi XQ, Zhang J. 2008. Characterization of cell proliferation in rat spinal cord following peripheral nerve injury and the relationship with neuropathic pain. *Pain* 135: 37-47
- Eulenburg V, Gomeza J. 2010. Neurotransmitter transporters expressed in glial cells as regulators of synapse function. *Brain Res Rev* 63: 103-12
- Fader AN, von Gruenigen V, Gibbons H, Abushahin F, Starks D, et al. 2008. Improved tolerance of primary chemotherapy with reduced-dose carboplatin and paclitaxel in elderly ovarian cancer patients. *Gynecol Oncol* 109: 33-8
- Fatemi SH, Stary JM, Earle JA, Araghi-Niknam M, Eagan E. 2005. GABAergic dysfunction in schizophrenia and mood disorders as reflected by decreased levels

of glutamic acid decarboxylase 65 and 67 kDa and Reelin proteins in cerebellum. *Schizophr Res* 72: 109-22

- Fattori E, Lazzaro D, Musiani P, Modesti A, Alonzi T, Ciliberto G. 1995. IL-6 expression in neurons of transgenic mice causes reactive astrocytosis and increase in ramified microglial cells but no neuronal damage. *The European journal of neuroscience* 7: 2441-9
- Favereaux A, Thoumine O, Bouali-Benazzouz R, Roques V, Papon MA, et al. 2011. Bidirectional integrative regulation of Cav1.2 calcium channel by microRNA miR-103: role in pain. *The EMBO journal* 30: 3830-41
- Feng W, Teng R, Zhao Y, Gao J, Chu H. 2015. Epigenetic modulation of Wnt signaling contributes to neuropathic pain in rats. *Mol Med Rep* 12: 4727-33
- Feng X, Juan AH, Wang HA, Ko KD, Zare H, Sartorelli V. 2016a. Polycomb Ezh2 controls the fate of GABAergic neurons in the embryonic cerebellum. *Development (Cambridge, England)* 143: 1971-80
- Feng X, Juan AH, Wang HA, Ko KD, Zare H, Sartorelli V. 2016b. Polycomb Ezh2 controls the fate of GABAergic neurons in the embryonic cerebellum. *Development (Cambridge, England)*
- Ferrari KJ, Scelfo A, Jammula S, Cuomo A, Barozzi I, et al. 2014. Polycomb-dependent H3K27me1 and H3K27me2 regulate active transcription and enhancer fidelity. *Molecular cell* 53: 49-62
- Fiskus W, Wang Y, Sreekumar A, Buckley KM, Shi H, et al. 2009. Combined epigenetic therapy with the histone methyltransferase EZH2 inhibitor 3-deazaneplanocin A and the histone deacetylase inhibitor panobinostat against human AML cells. *Blood* 114: 2733-43
- Fossat P, Dobremez E, Bouali-Benazzouz R, Favereaux A, Bertrand SS, et al. 2010. Knockdown of L calcium channel subtypes: differential effects in neuropathic pain. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience* 30: 1073-85
- Franke H, Illes P. 2014. Nucleotide signaling in astrogliosis. *Neurosci Lett* 565: 14-22
- Fujiwara T, Saitoh H, Inoue A, Kobayashi M, Okitsu Y, et al. 2014. 3-Deazaneplanocin A (DZNep), an inhibitor of S-adenosylmethionine-dependent methyltransferase, promotes erythroid differentiation. *The Journal of biological chemistry* 289: 8121-34
- Fukuhara K, Katafuchi T, Yoshimura M. 2013. Effects of baclofen on mechanical noxious and innocuous transmission in the spinal dorsal horn of the adult rat: in vivo patch-clamp analysis. *The European journal of neuroscience* 38: 3398-407
- Gagelin C, Pierre M, Gavaret JM, Toru-Delbauffe D. 1995. Rapid TGF beta 1 effects on actin cytoskeleton of astrocytes: comparison with other factors and implications for cell motility. *Glia* 13: 283-93
- Gaillard S, Lo Re L, Mantilleri A, Hepp R, Urien L, et al. 2014. GINIP, a Galphaiinteracting protein, functions as a key modulator of peripheral GABAB receptormediated analgesia. *Neuron* 84: 123-36
- Galer BS, Gammaitoni AR. 2003. More than 7 years of consistent neuropathic pain relief in geriatric patients. *Arch Intern Med* 163: 628
- Gammaitoni AR, Alvarez NA, Galer BS. 2002. Pharmacokinetics and safety of continuously applied lidocaine patches 5%. *Am J Health Syst Pharm* 59: 2215-20

- Gammaitoni AR, Davis MW. 2002. Pharmacokinetics and tolerability of lidocaine patch 5% with extended dosing. *Ann Pharmacother* 36: 236-40
- Gao M, Yan X, Weng HR. 2013. Inhibition of glycogen synthase kinase 3beta activity with lithium prevents and attenuates paclitaxel-induced neuropathic pain. *Neuroscience* 254: 301-11
- Gao YJ, Ji RR. 2009. c-Fos and pERK, which is a better marker for neuronal activation and central sensitization after noxious stimulation and tissue injury? *Open Pain J* 2: 11-17
- Gao YJ, Zhang L, Samad OA, Suter MR, Yasuhiko K, et al. 2009a. JNK-induced MCP-1 production in spinal cord astrocytes contributes to central sensitization and neuropathic pain. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience* 29: 4096-108
- Gao YJ, Zhang L, Samad OA, Suter MR, Yasuhiko K, et al. 2009b. JNK-induced MCP-1 production in spinal cord astrocytes contributes to central sensitization and neuropathic pain. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience* 29: 4096-108
- Garrison CJ, Dougherty PM, Kajander KC, Carlton SM. 1991. Staining of glial fibrillary acidic protein (GFAP) in lumbar spinal cord increases following a sciatic nerve constriction injury. *Brain Res* 565: 1-7
- Garry MG, Richardson JD, Hargreaves KM. 1994. Sodium nitroprusside evokes the release of immunoreactive calcitonin gene-related peptide and substance P from dorsal horn slices via nitric oxide-dependent and nitric oxide-independent mechanisms. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience* 14: 4329-37
- Gee NS, Brown JP, Dissanayake VU, Offord J, Thurlow R, Woodruff GN. 1996. The novel anticonvulsant drug, gabapentin (Neurontin), binds to the alpha2delta subunit of a calcium channel. *The Journal of biological chemistry* 271: 5768-76
- Gensel JC, Kigerl KA, Mandrekar-Colucci SS, Gaudet AD, Popovich PG. 2012. Achieving CNS axon regeneration by manipulating convergent neuro-immune signaling. *Cell Tissue Res* 349: 201-13
- George A, Schmidt C, Weishaupt A, Toyka KV, Sommer C. 1999. Serial determination of tumor necrosis factor-alpha content in rat sciatic nerve after chronic constriction injury. *Exp Neurol* 160: 124-32
- Geranton SM, Morenilla-Palao C, Hunt SP. 2007. A role for transcriptional repressor methyl-CpG-binding protein 2 and plasticity-related gene serum- and glucocorticoid-inducible kinase 1 in the induction of inflammatory pain states. J Neurosci 27: 6163-73
- Giaume C, McCarthy KD. 1996. Control of gap-junctional communication in astrocytic networks. *Trends Neurosci* 19: 319-25
- Ginhoux F, Greter M, Leboeuf M, Nandi S, See P, et al. 2010. Fate mapping analysis reveals that adult microglia derive from primitive macrophages. *Science (New York, N.Y.)* 330: 841-5
- Girard N, Bazille C, Lhuissier E, Benateau H, Llombart-Bosch A, et al. 2014. 3-Deazaneplanocin A (DZNep), an inhibitor of the histone methyltransferase EZH2, induces apoptosis and reduces cell migration in chondrosarcoma cells. *PLoS One* 9: e98176

- Glazer RI, Knode MC, Tseng CK, Haines DR, Marquez VE. 1986. 3-Deazaneplanocin A: a new inhibitor of S-adenosylhomocysteine synthesis and its effects in human colon carcinoma cells. *Biochem Pharmacol* 35: 4523-7
- Glocker EO, Kotlarz D, Klein C, Shah N, Grimbacher B. 2011. IL-10 and IL-10 receptor defects in humans. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* 1246: 102-7
- Golan H, Levav T, Mendelsohn A, Huleihel M. 2004. Involvement of tumor necrosis factor alpha in hippocampal development and function. *Cereb Cortex* 14: 97-105
- Gomes FC, Sousa Vde O, Romao L. 2005. Emerging roles for TGF-beta1 in nervous system development. *Int J Dev Neurosci* 23: 413-24
- Gong Y, Huo L, Liu P, Sneige N, Sun X, et al. 2011. Polycomb group protein EZH2 is frequently expressed in inflammatory breast cancer and is predictive of worse clinical outcome. *Cancer* 117: 5476-84
- Gormley P, Anttila V, Winsvold BS, Palta P, Esko T, et al. 2016. Meta-analysis of 375,000 individuals identifies 38 susceptibility loci for migraine. *Nature genetics* 48: 856-66
- Gosselin RD, Bebber D, Decosterd I. 2010. Upregulation of the GABA transporter GAT-1 in the gracile nucleus in the spared nerve injury model of neuropathic pain. *Neurosci Lett* 480: 132-7
- Grace PM, Hutchinson MR, Maier SF, Watkins LR. 2014. Pathological pain and the neuroimmune interface. *Nat Rev Immunol*
- Gräff J, Kim D, Dobbin MM, Tsai L-H. 2011. Epigenetic Regulation of Gene Expression in Physiological and Pathological Brain Processes. *Physiological reviews* 91: 603-49
- Graham GG, Davies MJ, Day RO, Mohamudally A, Scott KF. 2013. The modern pharmacology of paracetamol: therapeutic actions, mechanism of action, metabolism, toxicity and recent pharmacological findings. *Inflammopharmacology* 21: 201-32
- Griffin RS, Costigan M, Brenner GJ, Ma CH, Scholz J, et al. 2007. Complement induction in spinal cord microglia results in anaphylatoxin C5a-mediated pain hypersensitivity. *J Neurosci* 27: 8699-708
- Guan Z, Kuhn JA, Wang X, Colquitt B, Solorzano C, et al. 2016. Injured sensory neuronderived CSF1 induces microglial proliferation and DAP12-dependent pain. *Nature neuroscience* 19: 94-101
- Guastella J, Nelson N, Nelson H, Czyzyk L, Keynan S, et al. 1990. Cloning and expression of a rat brain GABA transporter. *Science (New York, N.Y.)* 249: 1303-6
- Gupta S, Kim SY, Artis S, Molfese DL, Schumacher A, et al. 2010. Histone methylation regulates memory formation. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience* 30: 3589-99
- Gustafson-Vickers SL, Lu VB, Lai AY, Todd KG, Ballanyi K, Smith PA. 2008. Longterm actions of interleukin-1beta on delay and tonic firing neurons in rat superficial dorsal horn and their relevance to central sensitization. *Mol Pain* 4: 63
- Gwak YS, Crown ED, Unabia GC, Hulsebosch CE. 2008. Propentofylline attenuates allodynia, glial activation and modulates GABAergic tone after spinal cord injury in the rat. *Pain* 138: 410-22

- Gwak YS, Hulsebosch CE. 2009. Remote astrocytic and microglial activation modulates neuronal hyperexcitability and below-level neuropathic pain after spinal injury in rat. *Neuroscience* 161: 895-903
- Gwak YS, Hulsebosch CE. 2011. GABA and central neuropathic pain following spinal cord injury. *Neuropharmacology* 60: 799-808
- Gwak YS, Kang J, Unabia GC, Hulsebosch CE. 2012. Spatial and temporal activation of spinal glial cells: role of gliopathy in central neuropathic pain following spinal cord injury in rats. *Exp Neurol* 234: 362-72
- Hains BC, Waxman SG. 2007. Sodium channel expression and the molecular pathophysiology of pain after SCI. *Prog Brain Res* 161: 195-203
- Halassa MM, Fellin T, Takano H, Dong JH, Haydon PG. 2007. Synaptic islands defined by the territory of a single astrocyte. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience* 27: 6473-7
- Han C, Rush AM, Dib-Hajj SD, Li S, Xu Z, et al. 2006. Sporadic onset of erythermalgia: a gain-of-function mutation in Nav1.7. *Ann Neurol* 59: 553-8
- Hanani M. 2005. Satellite glial cells in sensory ganglia: from form to function. *Brain Res Brain Res Rev* 48: 457-76
- Hara K, Haranishi Y, Kataoka K, Takahashi Y, Terada T, et al. 2014. Chlorogenic acid administered intrathecally alleviates mechanical and cold hyperalgesia in a rat neuropathic pain model. *Eur J Pharmacol* 723: 459-64
- Hara T, Chiba T, Abe K, Makabe A, Ikeno S, et al. 2013. Effect of paclitaxel on transient receptor potential vanilloid 1 in rat dorsal root ganglion. *Pain*
- Hargreaves K, Dubner R, Brown F, Flores C, Joris J. 1988. A new and sensitive method for measuring thermal nociception in cutaneous hyperalgesia. *Pain* 32: 77-88
- Hartman ZC, Poage GM, den Hollander P, Tsimelzon A, Hill J, et al. 2013. Growth of triple-negative breast cancer cells relies upon coordinate autocrine expression of the proinflammatory cytokines IL-6 and IL-8. *Cancer Res* 73: 3470-80
- Harvey RJ, Depner UB, Wassle H, Ahmadi S, Heindl C, et al. 2004. GlyR alpha3: an essential target for spinal PGE2-mediated inflammatory pain sensitization. *Science (New York, N.Y.)* 304: 884-7
- Hashizume H, Rutkowski MD, Weinstein JN, DeLeo JA. 2000. Central administration of methotrexate reduces mechanical allodynia in an animal model of radiculopathy/sciatica. *Pain* 87: 159-69
- Hathway GJ, Vega-Avelaira D, Moss A, Ingram R, Fitzgerald M. 2009. Brief, low frequency stimulation of rat peripheral C-fibres evokes prolonged microglialinduced central sensitization in adults but not in neonates. *Pain* 144: 110-8
- Heinen A, Tzekova N, Graffmann N, Torres KJ, Uhrberg M, et al. 2012. Histone methyltransferase enhancer of zeste homolog 2 regulates Schwann cell differentiation. *Glia* 60: 1696-708
- Heinrich PC, Behrmann I, Haan S, Hermanns HM, Muller-Newen G, Schaper F. 2003.Principles of interleukin (IL)-6-type cytokine signalling and its regulation.*Biochem J* 374: 1-20
- Henderson IC, Berry DA, Demetri GD, Cirrincione CT, Goldstein LJ, et al. 2003.
 Improved outcomes from adding sequential Paclitaxel but not from escalating Doxorubicin dose in an adjuvant chemotherapy regimen for patients with nodepositive primary breast cancer. *J Clin Oncol* 21: 976-83
- Hide I, Tanaka M, Inoue A, Nakajima K, Kohsaka S, et al. 2000. Extracellular ATP triggers tumor necrosis factor-alpha release from rat microglia. *Journal of neurochemistry* 75: 965-72
- Hirabayashi Y, Suzki N, Tsuboi M, Endo TA, Toyoda T, et al. 2009a. Polycomb Limits the Neurogenic Competence of Neural Precursor Cells to Promote Astrogenic Fate Transition. *Neuron* 63: 600-13
- Hirabayashi Y, Suzki N, Tsuboi M, Endo TA, Toyoda T, et al. 2009b. Polycomb limits the neurogenic competence of neural precursor cells to promote astrogenic fate transition. *Neuron* 63: 600-13
- Hirota H, Kiyama H, Kishimoto T, Taga T. 1996. Accelerated Nerve Regeneration in Mice by upregulated expression of interleukin (IL) 6 and IL-6 receptor after trauma. J Exp Med 183: 2627-34
- Hohmann AG, Farthing JN, Zvonok AM, Makriyannis A. 2004. Selective activation of cannabinoid CB2 receptors suppresses hyperalgesia evoked by intradermal capsaicin. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* 308: 446-53
- Holmes GM, Hebert SL, Rogers RC, Hermann GE. 2004. Immunocytochemical localization of TNF type 1 and type 2 receptors in the rat spinal cord. *Brain Res* 1025: 210-19
- Hossein-Nezhad A, Fatemi RP, Ahmad R, Peskind ER, Zabetian CP, et al. 2016. Transcriptomic Profiling of Extracellular RNAs Present in Cerebrospinal Fluid Identifies Differentially Expressed Transcripts in Parkinson's Disease. *Journal of Parkinson's disease* 6: 109-17
- Hu JH, Yang N, Ma YH, Zhou XG, Jiang J, et al. 2003. Hyperalgesic effects of gammaaminobutyric acid transporter I in mice. *Journal of neuroscience research* 73: 565-72
- Hu P, McLachlan EM. 2002. Macrophage and lymphocyte invasion of dorsal root ganglia after peripheral nerve lesions in the rat. *Neuroscience* 112: 23-38
- Hu Y, Li W, Lu L, Cai J, Xian X, et al. 2010. An anti-nociceptive role for ceftriaxone in chronic neuropathic pain in rats. *Pain* 148: 284-301
- Huang YH, Sinha SR, Tanaka K, Rothstein JD, Bergles DE. 2004. Astrocyte glutamate transporters regulate metabotropic glutamate receptor-mediated excitation of hippocampal interneurons. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience* 24: 4551-9
- Huang ZZ, Li D, Liu CC, Cui Y, Zhu HQ, et al. 2014. CX3CL1-mediated macrophage activation contributed to paclitaxel-induced DRG neuronal apoptosis and painful peripheral neuropathy. *Brain Behav Immun* 40: 155-65
- Hugel S, Schlichter R. 2003. Convergent control of synaptic GABA release from rat dorsal horn neurones by adenosine and GABA autoreceptors. *The Journal of physiology* 551: 479-89
- Hwang WW, Salinas RD, Siu JJ, Kelley KW, Delgado RN, et al. 2014. Distinct and separable roles for EZH2 in neurogenic astroglia. *eLife* 3: e02439
- Iida A, Iwagawa T, Baba Y, Satoh S, Mochizuki Y, et al. 2015. Roles of histone H3K27 trimethylase Ezh2 in retinal proliferation and differentiation. *Developmental neurobiology* 75: 947-60

- Imai S, Ikegami D, Yamashita A, Shimizu T, Narita M, et al. 2013. Epigenetic transcriptional activation of monocyte chemotactic protein 3 contributes to longlasting neuropathic pain. *Brain* 136: 828-43
- Imai S, Saeki M, Yanase M, Horiuchi H, Abe M, et al. 2011. Change in microRNAs associated with neuronal adaptive responses in the nucleus accumbens under neuropathic pain. J Neurosci 31: 15294-9
- Inoue A, Hashimoto T, Hide I, Nishio H, Nakata Y. 1997. 5-Hydroxytryptaminefacilitated release of substance P from rat spinal cord slices is mediated by nitric oxide and cyclic GMP. *Journal of neurochemistry* 68: 128-33
- Inoue K, Tsuda M. 2012. Purinergic systems, neuropathic pain and the role of microglia. *Exp Neurol* 234: 293-301
- Irving G, Backonja M, Rauck R, Webster LR, Tobias JK, Vanhove GF. 2012. NGX-4010, a capsaicin 8% dermal patch, administered alone or in combination with systemic neuropathic pain medications, reduces pain in patients with postherpetic neuralgia. *Clin J Pain* 28: 101-7
- Isom LL, Ragsdale DS, De Jongh KS, Westenbroek RE, Reber BF, et al. 1995. Structure and function of the beta 2 subunit of brain sodium channels, a transmembrane glycoprotein with a CAM motif. *Cell* 83: 433-42
- Jagot F, Davoust N. 2016. Is It worth Considering Circulating microRNAs in Multiple Sclerosis? *Front Immunol* 7: 129
- Jarvis MF. 2010. The neural-glial purinergic receptor ensemble in chronic pain states. *Trends Neurosci* 33: 48-57
- Jensen AA, Mosbacher J, Elg S, Lingenhoehl K, Lohmann T, et al. 2002. The anticonvulsant gabapentin (neurontin) does not act through gamma-aminobutyric acid-B receptors. *Mol Pharmacol* 61: 1377-84
- Jenuwein T, Allis CD. 2001. Translating the histone code. *Science (New York, N.Y.)* 293: 1074-80
- Ji RR, Berta T, Nedergaard M. 2013. Glia and pain: is chronic pain a gliopathy? *Pain* 154 Suppl 1: S10-28
- Jia F, Pignataro L, Schofield CM, Yue M, Harrison NL, Goldstein PA. 2005. An extrasynaptic GABAA receptor mediates tonic inhibition in thalamic VB neurons. *J Neurophysiol* 94: 4491-501
- Jiang E, Yan X, Weng HR. 2012. Glial glutamate transporter and glutamine synthetase regulate GABAergic synaptic strength in the spinal dorsal horn. *Journal of neurochemistry* 121: 526-36
- Jin HW, Flatters SJ, Xiao WH, Mulhern HL, Bennett GJ. 2008. Prevention of paclitaxelevoked painful peripheral neuropathy by acetyl-L-carnitine: effects on axonal mitochondria, sensory nerve fiber terminal arbors, and cutaneous Langerhans cells. *Experimental neurology* 210: 229-37
- John GR, Lee SC, Brosnan CF. 2003. Cytokines: powerful regulators of glial cell activation. *Neuroscientist* 9: 10-22
- Jones SL. 1991. Descending noradrenergic influences on pain. *Prog Brain Res* 88: 381-94
- Jung H, Toth PT, White FA, Miller RJ. 2008. Monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 functions as a neuromodulator in dorsal root ganglia neurons. *Journal of neurochemistry* 104: 254-63

- Justin N, Zhang Y, Tarricone C, Martin SR, Chen S, et al. 2016. Structural basis of oncogenic histone H3K27M inhibition of human polycomb repressive complex 2. *Nature communications* 7: 11316
- Kahle KT, Staley KJ, Nahed BV, Gamba G, Hebert SC, et al. 2008. Roles of the cationchloride cotransporters in neurological disease. *Nature clinical practice*. *Neurology* 4: 490-503
- Kakkar A, Biswas A, Goyal N, Suri V, Sharma MC, et al. 2015. The expression of Cyclin D1, VEGF, EZH2, and H3K27me3 in Atypical Teratoid/Rhabdoid Tumors of the CNS: A Possible Role in Targeted Therapy. *Applied immunohistochemistry & molecular morphology : AIMM / official publication of the Society for Applied Immunohistochemistry*
- Kalous A, Osborne PB, Keast JR. 2007. Acute and chronic changes in dorsal horn innervation by primary afferents and descending supraspinal pathways after spinal cord injury. J Comp Neurol 504: 238-53
- Kami K, Taguchi S, Tajima F, Senba E. 2016. Histone Acetylation in Microglia Contributes to Exercise-Induced Hypoalgesia in Neuropathic Pain Model Mice. J Pain 17: 588-99
- Kartvelishvily E, Shleper M, Balan L, Dumin E, Wolosker H. 2006. Neuron-derived Dserine release provides a novel means to activate N-methyl-D-aspartate receptors. *The Journal of biological chemistry* 281: 14151-62
- Kataoka K, Hara K, Haranishi Y, Terada T, Sata T. 2013. The antinociceptive effect of SNAP5114, a gamma-aminobutyric acid transporter-3 inhibitor, in rat experimental pain models. *Anesthesia and analgesia* 116: 1162-9
- Kawasaki Y, Xu ZZ, Wang X, Park JY, Zhuang ZY, et al. 2008a. Distinct roles of matrix metalloproteases in the early- and late-phase development of neuropathic pain. *Nat Med* 14: 331-6
- Kawasaki Y, Zhang L, Cheng JK, Ji RR. 2008b. Cytokine mechanisms of central sensitization: distinct and overlapping role of interleukin-1beta, interleukin-6, and tumor necrosis factor-alpha in regulating synaptic and neuronal activity in the superficial spinal cord. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience* 28: 5189-94
- Ke BC, Huang XX, Li Y, Li LY, Xu QX, et al. 2016. Neuronal-derived Ccl7 drives neuropathic pain by promoting astrocyte proliferation. *Neuroreport* 27: 849-57
- Kellermayer R. 2012. Epigenetics and the developmental origins of inflammatory bowel diseases. *Can J Gastroenterol* 26: 909-15
- Kerbrat A, Ferre JC, Fillatre P, Ronziere T, Vannier S, et al. 2016. Acute Neurologic Disorder from an Inhibitor of Fatty Acid Amide Hydrolase. N Engl J Med 375: 1717-25
- Keros S, Hablitz JJ. 2005. Subtype-specific GABA transporter antagonists synergistically modulate phasic and tonic GABAA conductances in rat neocortex. *J Neurophysiol* 94: 2073-85
- Kersante F, Rowley SC, Pavlov I, Gutierrez-Mecinas M, Semyanov A, et al. 2013. A functional role for both -aminobutyric acid (GABA) transporter-1 and GABA transporter-3 in the modulation of extracellular GABA and GABAergic tonic conductances in the rat hippocampus. *The Journal of physiology* 591: 2429-41

- Kidd JF, Pilkington MF, Schell MJ, Fogarty KE, Skepper JN, et al. 2002. Paclitaxel affects cytosolic calcium signals by opening the mitochondrial permeability transition pore. *The Journal of biological chemistry* 277: 6504-10
- Kiguchi N, Kobayashi Y, Maeda T, Fukazawa Y, Tohya K, et al. 2012. Epigenetic augmentation of the macrophage inflammatory protein 2/C-X-C chemokine receptor type 2 axis through histone H3 acetylation in injured peripheral nerves elicits neuropathic pain. *The Journal of pharmacology and experimental therapeutics* 340: 577-87
- Kiguchi N, Kobayashi Y, Saika F, Kishioka S. 2013. Epigenetic upregulation of CCL2 and CCL3 via histone modifications in infiltrating macrophages after peripheral nerve injury. *Cytokine* 64: 666-72
- Kim D, You B, Jo EK, Han SK, Simon MI, Lee SJ. 2010. NADPH oxidase 2-derived reactive oxygen species in spinal cord microglia contribute to peripheral nerve injury-induced neuropathic pain. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 107: 14851-6
- Kim DS, Figueroa KW, Li KW, Boroujerdi A, Yolo T, Luo ZD. 2009. Profiling of dynamically changed gene expression in dorsal root ganglia post peripheral nerve injury and a critical role of injury-induced glial fibrillary acidic protein in maintenance of pain behaviors [corrected]. *Pain* 143: 114-22
- Kim J, Kosaka Y, Shimizu-Okabe C, Niizaki A, Takayama C. 2014. Characteristic development of the GABA-removal system in the mouse spinal cord. *Neuroscience* 262: 129-42
- Kim KH, Roberts CW. 2016a. Targeting EZH2 in cancer. Nature medicine 22: 128-34
- Kim KH, Roberts CWM. 2016b. Targeting EZH2 in cancer. Nat Med 22: 128-34
- Kirmizis A, Bartley SM, Kuzmichev A, Margueron R, Reinberg D, et al. 2004. Silencing of human polycomb target genes is associated with methylation of histone H3 Lys 27. *Genes & development* 18: 1592-605
- Kirmse K, Dvorzhak A, Kirischuk S, Grantyn R. 2008. GABA transporter 1 tunes GABAergic synaptic transmission at output neurons of the mouse neostriatum. *The Journal of physiology* 586: 5665-78
- Kishimoto T. 2005. Interleukin-6: from basic science to medicine--40 years in immunology. *Annu Rev Immunol* 23: 1-21
- Kitto KF, Haley JE, Wilcox GL. 1992. Involvement of nitric oxide in spinally mediated hyperalgesia in the mouse. *Neurosci Lett* 148: 1-5
- Knabl J, Witschi R, Hosl K, Reinold H, Zeilhofer UB, et al. 2008. Reversal of pathological pain through specific spinal GABAA receptor subtypes. *Nature* 451: 330-4
- Knerlich-Lukoschus F, Juraschek M, Blomer U, Lucius R, Mehdorn HM, Held-Feindt J. 2008. Force-dependent development of neuropathic central pain and time-related CCL2/CCR2 expression after graded spinal cord contusion injuries of the rat. J Neurotrauma 25: 427-48
- Korhonen T, Karppinen J, Malmivaara A, Autio R, Niinimaki J, et al. 2004. Efficacy of infliximab for disc herniation-induced sciatica: one-year follow-up. *Spine (Phila Pa 1976)* 29: 2115-9
- Korhonen T, Karppinen J, Paimela L, Malmivaara A, Lindgren KA, et al. 2006. The treatment of disc-herniation-induced sciatica with infliximab: one-year follow-up

results of FIRST II, a randomized controlled trial. *Spine (Phila Pa 1976)* 31: 2759-66

Krieglstein K, Strelau J, Schober A, Sullivan A, Unsicker K. 2002. TGF-beta and the regulation of neuron survival and death. *J Physiol Paris* 96: 25-30

Krnjevic K. 1997. Role of GABA in cerebral cortex. *Can J Physiol Pharmacol* 75: 439-51

- Kubo K, Nishikawa K, Ishizeki J, Hardy-Yamada M, Yanagawa Y, Saito S. 2009. Thermal hyperalgesia via supraspinal mechanisms in mice lacking glutamate decarboxylase 65. *The Journal of pharmacology and experimental therapeutics* 331: 162-9
- Kukkar A, Singh N, Jaggi AS. 2014. Attenuation of neuropathic pain by sodium butyrate in an experimental model of chronic constriction injury in rats. *J Formos Med Assoc* 113: 921-8
- Kuner R. 2010. Central mechanisms of pathological pain. Nat Med 16: 1258-66
- Kurihara T, Bravo R. 1996. Cloning and functional expression of mCCR2, a murine receptor for the C-C chemokines JE and FIC. *The Journal of biological chemistry* 271: 11603-7
- Kusuda R, Cadetti F, Ravanelli MI, Sousa TA, Zanon S, et al. 2011. Differential expression of microRNAs in mouse pain models. *Mol Pain* 7: 17
- Kuzmichev A, Nishioka K, Erdjument-Bromage H, Tempst P, Reinberg D. 2002. Histone methyltransferase activity associated with a human multiprotein complex containing the Enhancer of Zeste protein. *Genes & development* 16: 2893-905
- Lacroix-Fralish ML, Ledoux JB, Mogil JS. 2007. The Pain Genes Database: An interactive web browser of pain-related transgenic knockout studies. *Pain* 131: 3 e1-4
- Lacroix-Fralish ML, Tawfik VL, Tanga FY, Spratt KF, DeLeo JA. 2006. Differential spinal cord gene expression in rodent models of radicular and neuropathic pain. *Anesthesiology* 104: 1283-92
- Laklouk M, Baranidharan G. 2016. Profile of the capsaicin 8% patch for the management of neuropathic pain associated with postherpetic neuralgia: safety, efficacy, and patient acceptability. *Patient preference and adherence* 10: 1913-18
- Landgrave-Gomez J, Mercado-Gomez O, Guevara-Guzman R. 2015. Epigenetic mechanisms in neurological and neurodegenerative diseases. *Front Cell Neurosci* 9: 58
- Lanneau C, Green A, Hirst WD, Wise A, Brown JT, et al. 2001. Gabapentin is not a GABAB receptor agonist. *Neuropharmacology* 41: 965-75
- Lantz RJ, Gillespie TA, Rash TJ, Kuo F, Skinner M, et al. 2003. Metabolism, excretion, and pharmacokinetics of duloxetine in healthy human subjects. *Drug Metab Dispos* 31: 1142-50
- Latremoliere A, Woolf CJ. 2009. Central sensitization: a generator of pain hypersensitivity by central neural plasticity. *J Pain* 10: 895-926
- Lau BK, Vaughan CW. 2014. Descending modulation of pain: the GABA disinhibition hypothesis of analgesia. *Curr Opin Neurobiol* 29: 159-64
- Laumet G, Garriga J, Chen SR, Zhang Y, Li DP, et al. 2015. G9a is essential for epigenetic silencing of K(+) channel genes in acute-to-chronic pain transition. *Nat Neurosci* 18: 1746-55

- Lawrence DA. 1996. Transforming growth factor-beta: a general review. *Eur Cytokine Netw* 7: 363-74
- Lawson LJ, Perry VH, Gordon S. 1992. Turnover of resident microglia in the normal adult mouse brain. *Neuroscience* 48: 405-15
- Ledeboer A, Liu T, Shumilla JA, Mahoney JH, Vijay S, et al. 2006. The glial modulatory drug AV411 attenuates mechanical allodynia in rat models of neuropathic pain. *Neuron Glia Biol* 2: 279-91
- Ledeboer A, Sloane EM, Milligan ED, Frank MG, Mahony JH, et al. 2005. Minocycline attenuates mechanical allodynia and proinflammatory cytokine expression in rat models of pain facilitation. *Pain* 115: 71-83
- Lee J, Son MJ, Woolard K, Donin NM, Li A, et al. 2008. Epigenetic-mediated dysfunction of the bone morphogenetic protein pathway inhibits differentiation of glioblastoma-initiating cells. *Cancer cell* 13: 69-80
- Lee R, Kermani P, Teng KK, Hempstead BL. 2001. Regulation of cell survival by secreted proneurotrophins. *Science (New York, N.Y.)* 294: 1945-8
- Lee V, Maguire J. 2014. The impact of tonic GABAA receptor-mediated inhibition on neuronal excitability varies across brain region and cell type. *Frontiers in neural circuits* 8: 3
- Lefevre Y, Amadio A, Vincent P, Descheemaeker A, Oliet SH, et al. 2015. Neuropathic pain depends upon D-serine co-activation of spinal NMDA receptors in rats. *Neurosci Lett* 603: 42-7
- Lehnardt S, Massillon L, Follett P, Jensen FE, Ratan R, et al. 2003. Activation of innate immunity in the CNS triggers neurodegeneration through a Toll-like receptor 4dependent pathway. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 100: 8514-9
- LeMay LG, Otterness IG, Vander AJ, Kluger MJ. 1990. In vivo evidence that the rise in plasma IL 6 following injection of a fever-inducing dose of LPS is mediated by IL 1 beta. *Cytokine* 2: 199-204
- Leppik IE, Hovinga CA. 2013. Extended-release antiepileptic drugs: a comparison of pharmacokinetic parameters relative to original immediate-release formulations. *Epilepsia* 54: 28-35
- Lesne S, Docagne F, Gabriel C, Liot G, Lahiri DK, et al. 2003. Transforming growth factor-beta 1 potentiates amyloid-beta generation in astrocytes and in transgenic mice. *The Journal of biological chemistry* 278: 18408-18
- Leung L, Cahill CM. 2010. TNF-alpha and neuropathic pain--a review. *Journal of neuroinflammation* 7: 27
- Lewin GR, Rueff A, Mendell LM. 1994. Peripheral and central mechanisms of NGFinduced hyperalgesia. *The European journal of neuroscience* 6: 1903-12
- Lewis JD, Meehan RR, Henzel WJ, Maurer-Fogy I, Jeppesen P, et al. 1992. Purification, sequence, and cellular localization of a novel chromosomal protein that binds to methylated DNA. *Cell* 69: 905-14
- Li H, Shen L, Ma C, Huang Y. 2013a. Differential expression of miRNAs in the nervous system of a rat model of bilateral sciatic nerve chronic constriction injury. *Int J Mol Med* 32: 219-26

- Li J, Hart RP, Mallimo EM, Swerdel MR, Kusnecov AW, Herrup K. 2013b. EZH2mediated H3K27 trimethylation mediates neurodegeneration in ataxiatelangiectasia. *Nature neuroscience* 16: 1745-53
- Li K, Zhao GQ, Li LY, Wu GZ, Cui SS. 2014. Epigenetic upregulation of Cdk5 in the dorsal horn contributes to neuropathic pain in rats. *Neuroreport* 25: 1116-21
- Li L, Chen SR, Chen H, Wen L, Hittelman WN, et al. 2016. Chloride Homeostasis Critically Regulates Synaptic NMDA Receptor Activity in Neuropathic Pain. *Cell reports* 15: 1376-83
- Li Y, Gu P, Fu B, Liu F, Li E. 2011a. Analgesic effect of intrathecally gammaaminobutyric acid transporter-1 inhibitor NO-711 administrating on neuropathic pain in rats. *Neurosci Lett* 494: 6-9
- Li Z, Taylor CP, Weber M, Piechan J, Prior F, et al. 2011b. Pregabalin is a potent and selective ligand for alpha(2)delta-1 and alpha(2)delta-2 calcium channel subunits. *Eur J Pharmacol* 667: 80-90
- Liang L, Lutz BM, Bekker A, Tao YX. 2015. Epigenetic regulation of chronic pain. *Epigenomics* 7: 235-45
- Liaw WJ, Stephens RL, Jr., Binns BC, Chu Y, Sepkuty JP, et al. 2005. Spinal glutamate uptake is critical for maintaining normal sensory transmission in rat spinal cord. *Pain* 115: 60-70
- Ligon CO, Moloney RD, Greenwood-Van Meerveld B. 2016a. Targeting Epigenetic Mechanisms for Chronic Pain: A Valid Approach for the Development of Novel Therapeutics. *The Journal of pharmacology and experimental therapeutics* 357: 84-93
- Ligon CO, Moloney RD, Greenwood-Van Meerveld B. 2016b. Targeting Epigenetic Mechanisms for Chronic Pain: A Valid Approach for the Development of Novel Therapeutics. *The Journal of pharmacology and experimental therapeutics* 357: 84-93
- Lin CR, Chen KH, Yang CH, Huang HW, Sheen-Chen SM. 2014. Intrathecal miR-183 delivery suppresses mechanical allodynia in mononeuropathic rats. *The European journal of neuroscience* 39: 1682-9
- Lin CS, Tsaur ML, Chen CC, Wang TY, Lin CF, et al. 2007. Chronic intrathecal infusion of minocycline prevents the development of spinal-nerve ligation-induced pain in rats. *Reg Anesth Pain Med* 32: 209-16
- Lin TB, Hsieh MC, Lai CY, Cheng JK, Wang HH, et al. 2016. Melatonin relieves neuropathic allodynia through spinal MT2-enhanced PP2Ac and downstream HDAC4 shuttling-dependent epigenetic modification of hmgb1 transcription. *Journal of pineal research* 60: 263-76
- Linde M, Mulleners WM, Chronicle EP, McCrory DC. 2013. Gabapentin or pregabalin for the prophylaxis of episodic migraine in adults. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev*: CD010609
- Lindholm D, Castren E, Kiefer R, Zafra F, Thoenen H. 1992. Transforming growth factor-beta 1 in the rat brain: increase after injury and inhibition of astrocyte proliferation. *J Cell Biol* 117: 395-400
- List J, Moser RP, Steuer M, Loudon WG, Blacklock JB, Grimm EA. 1992. Cytokine responses to intraventricular injection of interleukin 2 into patients with leptomeningeal carcinomatosis: rapid induction of tumor necrosis factor alpha,

interleukin 1 beta, interleukin 6, gamma-interferon, and soluble interleukin 2 receptor (Mr 55,000 protein). *Cancer Res* 52: 1123-8

- Liu L, Rudin M, Kozlova EN. 2000. Glial cell proliferation in the spinal cord after dorsal rhizotomy or sciatic nerve transection in the adult rat. *Exp Brain Res* 131: 64-73
- Liu M, Wood JN. 2011. The roles of sodium channels in nociception: implications for mechanisms of neuropathic pain. *Pain Med* 12 Suppl 3: S93-9
- Liu Q, Vrontou S, Rice FL, Zylka MJ, Dong X, Anderson DJ. 2007a. Molecular genetic visualization of a rare subset of unmyelinated sensory neurons that may detect gentle touch. *Nature neuroscience* 10: 946-8
- Liu T, Jiang CY, Fujita T, Luo SW, Kumamoto E. 2013. Enhancement by interleukin-1beta of AMPA and NMDA receptor-mediated currents in adult rat spinal superficial dorsal horn neurons. *Mol Pain* 9: 16
- Liu YL, Zhou LJ, Hu NW, Xu JT, Wu CY, et al. 2007b. Tumor necrosis factor-alpha induces long-term potentiation of C-fiber evoked field potentials in spinal dorsal horn in rats with nerve injury: the role of NF-kappa B, JNK and p38 MAPK. *Neuropharmacology* 52: 708-15
- Loddick SA, Turnbull AV, Rothwell NJ. 1998. Cerebral interleukin-6 is neuroprotective during permanent focal cerebral ischemia in the rat. *J Cereb Blood Flow Metab* 18: 176-9
- Lopez-Santiago LF, Pertin M, Morisod X, Chen C, Hong S, et al. 2006. Sodium channel beta2 subunits regulate tetrodotoxin-sensitive sodium channels in small dorsal root ganglion neurons and modulate the response to pain. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience* 26: 7984-94
- Lu B, Pang PT, Woo NH. 2005. The yin and yang of neurotrophin action. *Nat Rev Neurosci* 6: 603-14
- Lu Y, Perl ER. 2003. A specific inhibitory pathway between substantia gelatinosa neurons receiving direct C-fiber input. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience* 23: 8752-8
- Lu Y, Perl ER. 2005. Modular organization of excitatory circuits between neurons of the spinal superficial dorsal horn (laminae I and II). *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience* 25: 3900-7
- Lunn MP, Hughes RA, Wiffen PJ. 2014. Duloxetine for treating painful neuropathy, chronic pain or fibromyalgia. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev*: CD007115
- Ma W, Eisenach JC. 2003. Cyclooxygenase 2 in infiltrating inflammatory cells in injured nerve is universally up-regulated following various types of peripheral nerve injury. *Neuroscience* 121: 691-704
- Maeda A, Katafuchi T, Oba Y, Shiokawa H, Yoshimura M. 2010. Enhancement of GABAergic tonic currents by midazolam and noradrenaline in rat substantia gelatinosa neurons in vitro. *Anesthesiology* 113: 429-37
- Maeda S, Kawamoto A, Yatani Y, Shirakawa H, Nakagawa T, Kaneko S. 2008. Gene transfer of GLT-1, a glial glutamate transporter, into the spinal cord by recombinant adenovirus attenuates inflammatory and neuropathic pain in rats. *Mol Pain* 4: 65
- Maertens GN, El Messaoudi-Aubert S, Racek T, Stock JK, Nicholls J, et al. 2009. Several distinct polycomb complexes regulate and co-localize on the INK4a tumor suppressor locus. *PLoS One* 4: e6380

- Maiaru M, Morgan OB, Tochiki KK, Hobbiger EJ, Rajani K, et al. 2016. Complex regulation of the regulator of synaptic plasticity histone deacetylase 2 in the rodent dorsal horn after peripheral injury. *J Neurochem*
- Maixner DW, Yan X, Gao M, Yadav R, Weng HR. 2015a. Adenosine Monophosphateactivated Protein Kinase Regulates Interleukin-1beta Expression and Glial Glutamate Transporter Function in Rodents with Neuropathic Pain. *Anesthesiology*
- Maixner DW, Yan X, Gao M, Yadav R, Weng HR. 2015b. Adenosine Monophosphateactivated Protein Kinase Regulates Interleukin-1beta Expression and Glial Glutamate Transporter Function in Rodents with Neuropathic Pain. *Anesthesiology* 122: 1401-13
- Maixner DW, Yan X, Hooks SB, Weng HR. 2016. AMPKalpha1 knockout enhances nociceptive behaviors and spinal glutamatergic synaptic activities via production of reactive oxygen species in the spinal dorsal horn. *Neuroscience* 326: 158-69
- Malan TP, Mata HP, Porreca F. 2002. Spinal GABA A and GABAB receptor pharmacology in a model of neuropathic pain *Anesthesiology* 96 1161-67
- Maleki N, Linnman C, Brawn J, Burstein R, Becerra L, Borsook D. 2012. Her versus his migraine: multiple sex differences in brain function and structure. *Brain* 135: 2546-59
- Malin SA, Molliver DC, Koerber HR, Cornuet P, Frye R, et al. 2006. Glial cell linederived neurotrophic factor family members sensitize nociceptors in vitro and produce thermal hyperalgesia in vivo. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience* 26: 8588-99
- Malon JT, Cao L. 2016. Calcitonin gene-related peptide contributes to peripheral nerve injury-induced mechanical hypersensitivity through CCL5 and p38 pathways. *J Neuroimmunol* 297: 68-75
- Manchikanti L. 2000. Transforaminal lumbar epidural steroid injections. *Pain Physician* 3: 374-98
- Mantovani A, Bonecchi R, Martinez FO, Galliera E, Perrier P, et al. 2003. Tuning of innate immunity and polarized responses by decoy receptors. *Int Arch Allergy Immunol* 132: 109-15
- Marbach JJ, Richlin DM, Lipton JA. 1983. Illness behavior, depression and anhedonia in myofascial face and back pain patients. *Psychother Psychosom* 39: 47-54
- Marchetti L, Klein M, Schlett K, Pfizenmaier K, Eisel UL. 2004. Tumor necrosis factor (TNF)-mediated neuroprotection against glutamate-induced excitotoxicity is enhanced by N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor activation. Essential role of a TNF receptor 2-mediated phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase-dependent NF-kappa B pathway. *The Journal of biological chemistry* 279: 32869-81
- Margueron R, Justin N, Ohno K, Sharpe ML, Son J, et al. 2009. Role of the polycomb protein EED in the propagation of repressive histone marks. *Nature* 461: 762-7
- Marriott DR, Wilkin GP. 1993. Substance P receptors on O-2A progenitor cells and type-2 astrocytes in vitro. *Journal of neurochemistry* 61: 826-34
- Martinez NJ, Simeonov A. 2015. Cell-based assays to support the profiling of small molecules with histone methyltransferase and demethylase modulatory activity. *Drug discovery today. Technologies* 18: 9-17

- Mathew NT, Rapoport A, Saper J, Magnus L, Klapper J, et al. 2001. Efficacy of gabapentin in migraine prophylaxis. *Headache* 41: 119-28
- Matsushita Y, Araki K, Omotuyi O, Mukae T, Ueda H. 2013. HDAC inhibitors restore Cfibre sensitivity in experimental neuropathic pain model. *Br J Pharmacol* 170: 991-8
- May A. 2008. Chronic pain may change the structure of the brain. Pain 137: 7-15
- McCabe MT, Ott HM, Ganji G, Korenchuk S, Thompson C, et al. 2012. EZH2 inhibition as a therapeutic strategy for lymphoma with EZH2-activating mutations. *Nature* 492: 108-12
- McDowell TS, Wang ZY, Singh R, Bjorling D. 2013. CB1 cannabinoid receptor agonist prevents NGF-induced sensitization of TRPV1 in sensory neurons. *Neurosci Lett* 551: 34-8
- McLennan IS, Weible MW, 2nd, Hendry IA, Koishi K. 2005. Transport of transforming growth factor-beta 2 across the blood-brain barrier. *Neuropharmacology* 48: 274-82
- McMahon SB, Malcangio M. 2009. Current challenges in glia-pain biology. *Neuron* 64: 46-54
- Medicine Io. 2011. *Relieving Pain in America: A Blueprint for Transforming Prevention, Care, Education, and Research.* Washington DC: National Academy of Sciences.
- Meehan RR, Lewis JD, McKay S, Kleiner EL, Bird AP. 1989. Identification of a mammalian protein that binds specifically to DNA containing methylated CpGs. *Cell* 58: 499-507
- Meisner JG, Marsh AD, Marsh DR. 2010. Loss of GABAergic interneurons in laminae I-III of the spinal cord dorsal horn contributes to reduced GABAergic tone and neuropathic pain after spinal cord injury. *J Neurotrauma* 27: 729-37
- Melemedjian OK, Asiedu MN, Tillu DV, Peebles KA, Yan J, et al. 2010. IL-6- and NGFinduced rapid control of protein synthesis and nociceptive plasticity via convergent signaling to the eIF4F complex. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience* 30: 15113-23
- Melemedjian OK, Tillu DV, Moy JK, Asiedu MN, Mandell EK, et al. 2014. Local translation and retrograde axonal transport of CREB regulates IL-6-induced nociceptive plasticity. *Mol Pain* 10: 45
- Mellado M, Rodriguez-Frade JM, Manes S, Martinez AC. 2001. Chemokine signaling and functional responses: the role of receptor dimerization and TK pathway activation. *Annu Rev Immunol* 19: 397-421
- Meller ST, Pechman PS, Gebhart GF, Maves TJ. 1992. Nitric oxide mediates the thermal hyperalgesia produced in a model of neuropathic pain in the rat. *Neuroscience* 50: 7-10

Melnikova I. 2010. Pain market. Nat Rev Drug Discov 9: 589-90

- Melone M, Ciappelloni S, Conti F. 2013. A quantitative analysis of cellular and synaptic localization of GAT-1 and GAT-3 in rat neocortex. *Brain structure & function*
- Miao CG, Yang YY, He X, Li XF, Huang C, et al. 2013. Wnt signaling pathway in rheumatoid arthritis, with special emphasis on the different roles in synovial inflammation and bone remodeling. *Cell Signal* 25: 2069-78

- Mika J, Korostynski M, Kaminska D, Wawrzczak-Bargiela A, Osikowicz M, et al. 2008. Interleukin-1 alpha has antiallodynic and antihyperalgesic activities in a rat neuropathic pain model. *Pain* 138: 587-97
- Miletic G, Draganic P, Pankratz MT, Miletic V. 2003. Muscimol prevents long-lasting potentiation of dorsal horn field potentials in rats with chronic constriction injury exhibiting decreased levels of the GABA transporter GAT-1. *Pain* 105: 347-53
- Miljevic C, Crnobaric C, Nikolic S, Lecic-Tosevski D. 2012. A case of pregabalin intoxication. *Psychiatriki* 23: 162-5
- Millan MJ. 1999. The induction of pain: an integrative review. *Progress in Neurobiology* 57: 1-164
- Millan MJ. 2002. Descending control of pain. Prog Neurobiol 66: 355-474
- Miller RJ, Pickel VM. 1980. The distribution and functions of the enkephalins. J Histochem Cytochem 28: 903-17
- Milligan E, Zapata V, Schoeniger D, Chacur M, Green P, et al. 2005. An initial investigation of spinal mechanisms underlying pain enhancement induced by fractalkine, a neuronally released chemokine. *The European journal of neuroscience* 22: 2775-82
- Milligan ED, Zapata V, Chacur M, Schoeniger D, Biedenkapp J, et al. 2004. Evidence that exogenous and endogenous fractalkine can induce spinal nociceptive facilitation in rats. *The European journal of neuroscience* 20: 2294-302
- Mills CD, Johnson KM, Hulsebosch CE. 2002. Group I metabotropic glutamate receptors in spinal cord injury: roles in neuroprotection and the development of chronic central pain. *J Neurotrauma* 19: 23-42
- Minelli A, Brecha NC, Karschin C, DeBiasi S, Conti F. 1995. GAT-1, a high-affinity GABA plasma membrane transporter, is localized to neurons and astroglia in the cerebral cortex. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience* 15: 7734-46
- Minelli A, DeBiasi S, Brecha NC, Zuccarello LV, Conti F. 1996. GAT-3, a high-affinity GABA plasma membrane transporter, is localized to astrocytic processes, and it is not confined to the vicinity of GABAergic synapses in the cerebral cortex. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience* 16: 6255-64
- Miranda TB, Cortez CC, Yoo CB, Liang G, Abe M, et al. 2009. DZNep is a global histone methylation inhibitor that reactivates developmental genes not silenced by DNA methylation. *Mol Cancer Ther* 8: 1579-88
- Mitrovic AD, Maddison JE, Johnston GA. 1999. Influence of the oestrous cycle on Lglutamate and L-aspartate transport in rat brain synaptosomes. *Neurochem Int* 34: 101-8
- Moeller-Bertram T, Keltner J, Strigo IA. 2012. Pain and post traumatic stress disorder review of clinical and experimental evidence. *Neuropharmacology* 62: 586-97
- Mogi M, Harada M, Riederer P, Narabayashi H, Fujita K, Nagatsu T. 1994. Tumor necrosis factor-alpha (TNF-alpha) increases both in the brain and in the cerebrospinal fluid from parkinsonian patients. *Neurosci Lett* 165: 208-10
- Molina-Holgado E, Ortiz S, Molina-Holgado F, Guaza C. 2000. Induction of COX-2 and PGE(2) biosynthesis by IL-1beta is mediated by PKC and mitogen-activated protein kinases in murine astrocytes. *Br J Pharmacol* 131: 152-9

- Mollace V, Colasanti M, Muscoli C, Lauro GM, Iannone M, et al. 1998. The effect of nitric oxide on cytokine-induced release of PGE2 by human cultured astroglial cells. *Br J Pharmacol* 124: 742-6
- Montgomery DL. 1994. Astrocytes: form, functions, and roles in disease. *Vet Pathol* 31: 145-67
- Moon JY, Roh DH, Yoon SY, Choi SR, Kwon SG, et al. 2014. sigma1 receptors activate astrocytes via p38 MAPK phosphorylation leading to the development of mechanical allodynia in a mouse model of neuropathic pain. *Br J Pharmacol* 171: 5881-97
- Moore KA, Kohno T, Karchewski LA, Scholz J, Baba H, Woolf CJ. 2002. Partial peripheral nerve injury promotes a selective loss of GABAergic inhibition in the superficial dorsal horn of the spinal cord. *Journal of Neuroscience* 22: 6724-31
- Moore KW, de Waal Malefyt R, Coffman RL, O'Garra A. 2001. Interleukin-10 and the interleukin-10 receptor. *Annu Rev Immunol* 19: 683-765
- Morioka N, Saeki M, Sugimoto T, Higuchi T, Zhang FF, et al. 2016. Downregulation of the spinal dorsal horn clock gene Per1 expression leads to mechanical hypersensitivity via c-jun N-terminal kinase and CCL2 production in mice. *Mol Cell Neurosci* 72: 72-83
- Morioka N, Zhang FF, Nakamura Y, Kitamura T, Hisaoka-Nakashima K, Nakata Y. 2015. Tumor necrosis factor-mediated downregulation of spinal astrocytic connexin43 leads to increased glutamatergic neurotransmission and neuropathic pain in mice. *Brain Behav Immun* 49: 293-310
- Morrison BE, Majdzadeh N, D'Mello SR. 2007. Histone deacetylases: focus on the nervous system. *Cellular and molecular life sciences : CMLS* 64: 2258-69
- Morton CR, Hutchison WD. 1989. Release of sensory neuropeptides in the spinal cord: studies with calcitonin gene-related peptide and galanin. *Neuroscience* 31: 807-15
- Mowla SJ, Farhadi HF, Pareek S, Atwal JK, Morris SJ, et al. 2001. Biosynthesis and post-translational processing of the precursor to brain-derived neurotrophic factor. *The Journal of biological chemistry* 276: 12660-6
- Mu Y, Gudey SK, Landstrom M. 2012. Non-Smad signaling pathways. *Cell Tissue Res* 347: 11-20
- Murakami Y, Mizoguchi F, Saito T, Miyasaka N, Kohsaka H. 2012. p16(INK4a) exerts an anti-inflammatory effect through accelerated IRAK1 degradation in macrophages. *J Immunol* 189: 5066-72
- Narlikar GJ, Fan H-Y, Kingston RE. 2002. Cooperation between Complexes that Regulate Chromatin Structure and Transcription. *Cell* 108: 475-87
- Nascimento OJ, Pessoa BL, Orsini M, Ribeiro P, Davidovich E, et al. 2016. Neuropathic Pain Treatment: Still a Challenge. *Neurol Int* 8: 6322
- Nash TP. 1986. Percutaneous radiofrequency lesioning of dorsal root ganglia for intractable pain. *Pain* 24: 67-73
- Nedergaard M. 1994. Direct signaling from astrocytes to neurons in cultures of mammalian brain cells. *Science (New York, N.Y.)* 263: 1768-71
- Ng CH, Ong WY. 2001. Increased expression of gamma-aminobutyric acid transporters GAT-1 and GAT-3 in the spinal trigeminal nucleus after facial carrageenan injections. *Pain* 92: 29-40

- Ng CH, Ong WY. 2002. Increased synaptosomal [3H] GABA uptake in the rat brainstem after facial carrageenan injections. *Pain* 98: 259-68
- Nie H, Weng HR. 2009a. Glutamate transporters prevent excessive activation of NMDA receptors and extrasynaptic glutamate spillover in the spinal dorsal horn. *J Neurophysiol* 101: 2041-51
- Nie H, Weng HR. 2009b. Glutamate transporters prevent excessive activation of NMDA receptors and extrasynaptic glutamate spillover in the spinal dorsal horn. *Journal of neurophysiology* 101: 2041-51
- Nie H, Weng HR. 2010a. Impaired glial glutamate uptake induces extrasynaptic glutamate spillover in the spinal sensory synapses of neuropathic rats. *J Neurophysiol* 103: 2570-80
- Nie H, Weng HR. 2010b. Impaired glial glutamate uptake induces extrasynaptic glutamate spillover in the spinal sensory synapses of neuropathic rats. *J Neurophysiol* 103: 2570-80
- Nie H, Zhang H, Weng HR. 2010a. Bidirectional neuron-glia interactions triggered by deficiency of glutamate uptake at spinal sensory synapses. *J Neurophysiol* 104: 713-25
- Nie H, Zhang H, Weng HR. 2010b. Minocycline prevents impaired glial glutamate uptake in the spinal sensory synapses of neuropathic rats. *Neuroscience* 170: 901-12
- Nightingale S. 2012. The neuropathic pain market. *Nat Rev Drug Discov* 11: 101-2
- Nilsen KB, Nicholas AK, Woods CG, Mellgren SI, Nebuchennykh M, Aasly J. 2009. Two novel SCN9A mutations causing insensitivity to pain. *Pain* 143: 155-8
- Nimmerjahn A, Kirchhoff F, Helmchen F. 2005. Resting microglial cells are highly dynamic surveillants of brain parenchyma in vivo. *Science (New York, N.Y.)* 308: 1314-8
- Nishikawa K, Kubo K, Obata H, Yanagawa Y, Saito S. 2011. The influence of manipulations to alter ambient GABA concentrations on the hypnotic and immobilizing actions produced by sevoflurane, propofol, and midazolam. *Neuropharmacology* 61: 172-80
- Nishio N, Taniguchi W, Sugimura YK, Takiguchi N, Yamanaka M, et al. 2013. Reactive oxygen species enhance excitatory synaptic transmission in rat spinal dorsal horn neurons by activating TRPA1 and TRPV1 channels. *Neuroscience* 247: 201-12
- Norcini M, Sideris A, Martin Hernandez LA, Zhang J, Blanck TJ, Recio-Pinto E. 2014. An approach to identify microRNAs involved in neuropathic pain following a peripheral nerve injury. *Front Neurosci* 8: 266
- Nusser Z, Mody I. 2002. Selective modulation of tonic and phasic inhibitions in dentate gyrus granule cells. *J Neurophysiol* 87: 2624-8
- O'Carroll D, Erhardt S, Pagani M, Barton SC, Surani MA, Jenuwein T. 2001. The polycomb-group gene Ezh2 is required for early mouse development. *Molecular and cellular biology* 21: 4330-6
- O'Neill LA, Greene C. 1998. Signal transduction pathways activated by the IL-1 receptor family: ancient signaling machinery in mammals, insects, and plants. *J Leukoc Biol* 63: 650-7
- Obata K, Noguchi K. 2006. BDNF in sensory neurons and chronic pain. *Neuroscience Research* 55: 1-10

- Oberheim NA, Takano T, Han X, He W, Lin JH, et al. 2009. Uniquely hominid features of adult human astrocytes. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience* 29: 3276-87
- Obradovic AL, Scarpa J, Osuru HP, Weaver JL, Park JY, et al. 2015. Silencing the alpha2 subunit of gamma-aminobutyric acid type A receptors in rat dorsal root ganglia reveals its major role in antinociception posttraumatic nerve injury. *Anesthesiology* 123: 654-67
- Oh SB, Tran PB, Gillard SE, Hurley RW, Hammond DL, Miller RJ. 2001. Chemokines and glycoprotein120 produce pain hypersensitivity by directly exciting primary nociceptive neurons. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience* 21: 5027-35
- Ohtori S, Takahashi K, Moriya H, Myers RR. 2004. TNF-alpha and TNF-alpha receptor type 1 upregulation in glia and neurons after peripheral nerve injury: studies in murine DRG and spinal cord. *Spine (Phila Pa 1976)* 29: 1082-8
- Okubo K, Takahashi T, Sekiguchi F, Kanaoka D, Matsunami M, et al. 2011. Inhibition of T-type calcium channels and hydrogen sulfide-forming enzyme reverses paclitaxel-evoked neuropathic hyperalgesia in rats. *Neuroscience* 188: 148-56
- Okubo M, Yamanaka H, Kobayashi K, Dai Y, Kanda H, et al. 2016. Macrophage-Colony Stimulating Factor Derived from Injured Primary Afferent Induces Proliferation of Spinal Microglia and Neuropathic Pain in Rats. *PloS one* 11: e0153375
- Onichtchouk D, Chen YG, Dosch R, Gawantka V, Delius H, et al. 1999. Silencing of TGF-beta signalling by the pseudoreceptor BAMBI. *Nature* 401: 480-5
- Orphanides G, Reinberg D. 2002. A unified theory of gene expression. *Cell* 108: 439-51
- Owens MJ, Morgan WN, Plott SJ, Nemeroff CB. 1997. Neurotransmitter receptor and transporter binding profile of antidepressants and their metabolites. *The Journal of pharmacology and experimental therapeutics* 283: 1305-22
- Ozkan ED, Lee FS, Ueda T. 1997. A protein factor that inhibits ATP-dependent glutamate and gamma-aminobutyric acid accumulation into synaptic vesicles: purification and initial characterization. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 94: 4137-42
- Palomer E, Carretero J, Benvegnu S, Dotti CG, Martin MG. 2016. Neuronal activity controls Bdnf expression via Polycomb de-repression and CREB/CBP/JMJD3 activation in mature neurons. *Nature communications* 7: 11081
- Pande AC, Davidson JR, Jefferson JW, Janney CA, Katzelnick DJ, et al. 1999. Treatment of social phobia with gabapentin: a placebo-controlled study. *J Clin Psychopharmacol* 19: 341-8
- Pande AC, Pollack MH, Crockatt J, Greiner M, Chouinard G, et al. 2000. Placebocontrolled study of gabapentin treatment of panic disorder. *J Clin Psychopharmacol* 20: 467-71
- Papavasiliou FN, Chung YC, Gagnidze K, Hajdarovic KH, Cole DC, Bulloch K. 2015. Epigenetic Modulators of Monocytic Function: Implication for Steady State and Disease in the CNS. *Front Immunol* 6: 661
- Park JB, Jo JY, Zheng H, Patel KP, Stern JE. 2009. Regulation of tonic GABA inhibitory function, presympathetic neuronal activity and sympathetic outflow from the paraventricular nucleus by astroglial GABA transporters. *The Journal of physiology* 587: 4645-60

Park JB, Skalska S, Stern JE. 2006. Characterization of a novel tonic gammaaminobutyric acidA receptor-mediated inhibition in magnocellular neurosecretory neurons and its modulation by glia. *Endocrinology* 147: 3746-60

- Pereira JD, Sansom SN, Smith J, Dobenecker MW, Tarakhovsky A, Livesey FJ. 2010. Ezh2, the histone methyltransferase of PRC2, regulates the balance between selfrenewal and differentiation in the cerebral cortex. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 107: 15957-62
- Perrin FE, Lacroix S, Aviles-Trigueros M, David S. 2005. Involvement of monocyte chemoattractant protein-1, macrophage inflammatory protein-1alpha and interleukin-1beta in Wallerian degeneration. *Brain* 128: 854-66
- Petersen M, Segond von Banchet G, Heppelmann B, Koltzenburg M. 1998. Nerve growth factor regulates the expression of bradykinin binding sites on adult sensory neurons via the neurotrophin receptor p75. *Neuroscience* 83: 161-8
- Pezet S, Malcangio M, Lever IJ, Perkinton MS, Thompson SW, et al. 2002. Noxious stimulation induces Trk receptor and downstream ERK phosphorylation in spinal dorsal horn. *Mol Cell Neurosci* 21: 684-95
- Pinteaux E, Parker LC, Rothwell NJ, Luheshi GN. 2002. Expression of interleukin-1 receptors and their role in interleukin-1 actions in murine microglial cells. *Journal of neurochemistry* 83: 754-63
- Piomelli D, Sasso O. 2014. Peripheral gating of pain signals by endogenous lipid mediators. *Nature neuroscience* 17: 164-74
- Polakiewicz RD, Schieferl SM, Dorner LF, Kansra V, Comb MJ. 1998. A mitogenactivated protein kinase pathway is required for mu-opioid receptor desensitization. *The Journal of biological chemistry* 273: 12402-6
- Pollema-Mays SL, Centeno MV, Apkarian AV, Martina M. 2014. Expression of DNA methyltransferases in adult dorsal root ganglia is cell-type specific and up regulated in a rodent model of neuropathic pain. *Front Cell Neurosci* 8: 217
- Polomano RC, Mannes AJ, Clark US, Bennett GJ. 2001. A painful peripheral neuropathy in the rat produced by the chemotherapeutic drug, paclitaxel. *Pain* 94: 293-304
- Poo MM. 2001. Neurotrophins as synaptic modulators. Nat Rev Neurosci 2: 24-32
- Popiolek-Barczyk K, Kolosowska N, Piotrowska A, Makuch W, Rojewska E, et al. 2015. Parthenolide Relieves Pain and Promotes M2 Microglia/Macrophage Polarization in Rat Model of Neuropathy. *Neural Plast* 2015: 676473
- Porter JT, McCarthy KD. 1997. Astrocytic neurotransmitter receptors in situ and in vivo. *Prog Neurobiol* 51: 439-55
- Pousset F, Cremona S, Dantzer R, Kelley K, Parnet P. 1999. Interleukin-4 and interleukin-10 regulate IL1-beta induced mouse primary astrocyte activation: a comparative study. *Glia* 26: 12-21
- Pozniak PD, Darbinyan A, Khalili K. 2016. TNF-alpha/TNFR2 Regulatory Axis Stimulates EphB2-Mediated Neuroregeneration Via Activation of NF-kappaB. J Cell Physiol 231: 1237-48
- Pratt BM, McPherson JM. 1997. TGF-beta in the central nervous system: potential roles in ischemic injury and neurodegenerative diseases. *Cytokine Growth Factor Rev* 8: 267-92
- Priest BT, Kaczorowski GJ. 2007. Blocking sodium channels to treat neuropathic pain. Expert Opin Ther Targets 11: 291-306

- Qiu S, Zhang M, Liu Y, Guo Y, Zhao H, et al. 2014. GluA1 phosphorylation contributes to postsynaptic amplification of neuropathic pain in the insular cortex. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience* 34: 13505-15
- Raffa RB, Buschmann H, Christoph T, Eichenbaum G, Englberger W, et al. 2012. Mechanistic and functional differentiation of tapentadol and tramadol. *Expert Opin Pharmacother* 13: 1437-49
- Raghavendra V, Tanga F, DeLeo JA. 2003a. Inhibition of microglial activation attenuates the development but not existing hypersensitivity in a rat model of neuropathy. *The Journal of pharmacology and experimental therapeutics* 306: 624-30
- Raghavendra V, Tanga F, Rutkowski MD, DeLeo JA. 2003b. Anti-hyperalgesic and morphine-sparing actions of propentofylline following peripheral nerve injury in rats: mechanistic implications of spinal glia and proinflammatory cytokines. *Pain* 104: 655-64
- Ransohoff RM, Perry VH. 2009. Microglial physiology: unique stimuli, specialized responses. *Annu Rev Immunol* 27: 119-45
- Rasley A, Bost KL, Olson JK, Miller SD, Marriott I. 2002. Expression of functional NK-1 receptors in murine microglia. *Glia* 37: 258-67
- Reichardt LF. 2006. Neurotrophin-regulated signalling pathways. *Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci* 361: 1545-64
- Relton JK, Rothwell NJ. 1992. Interleukin-1 receptor antagonist inhibits ischaemic and excitotoxic neuronal damage in the rat. *Brain research bulletin* 29: 243-6
- Ren K, Dubner R. 2016. Activity-triggered tetrapartite neuron-glial interactions following peripheral injury. *Current opinion in pharmacology* 26: 16-25
- Ribeiro RA, Vale ML, Ferreira SH, Cunha FQ. 2000. Analgesic effect of thalidomide on inflammatory pain. *Eur J Pharmacol* 391: 97-103
- Riccio A, Ahn S, Davenport CM, Blendy JA, Ginty DD. 1999. Mediation by a CREB family transcription factor of NGF-dependent survival of sympathetic neurons. *Science (New York, N.Y.)* 286: 2358-61
- Ridet JL, Malhotra SK, Privat A, Gage FH. 1997. Reactive astrocytes: cellular and molecular cues to biological function. *Trends Neurosci* 20: 570-7
- Rishi V, Bhattacharya P, Chatterjee R, Rozenberg J, Zhao J, et al. 2010. CpG methylation of half-CRE sequences creates C/EBPalpha binding sites that activate some tissue-specific genes. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 107: 20311-6
- Rogers M, Tang L, Madge DJ, Stevens EB. 2006. The role of sodium channels in neuropathic pain. *Semin Cell Dev Biol* 17: 571-81
- Rose-John S. 2012. IL-6 trans-signaling via the soluble IL-6 receptor: importance for the pro-inflammatory activities of IL-6. *Int J Biol Sci* 8: 1237-47
- Rose MA, Kam PC. 2002. Gabapentin: pharmacology and its use in pain management. *Anaesthesia* 57: 451-62
- Rossi DJ, Hamann M, Attwell D. 2003. Multiple modes of GABAergic inhibition of rat cerebellar granule cells. *The Journal of physiology* 548: 97-110
- Rousselet E, Traver S, Monnet Y, Perrin A, Mandjee N, et al. 2012. Tumor necrosis factor-like weak inducer of apoptosis induces astrocyte proliferation through the

activation of transforming-growth factor-alpha/epidermal growth factor receptor signaling pathway. *Mol Pharmacol* 82: 948-57

- Rowbotham MC, Davies PS, Verkempinck C, Galer BS. 1996. Lidocaine patch: doubleblind controlled study of a new treatment method for post-herpetic neuralgia. *Pain* 65: 39-44
- Rudd RA, Aleshire N, Zibbell JE, Gladden RM. 2016. Increases in Drug and Opioid Overdose Deaths--United States, 2000-2014. *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep* 64: 1378-82
- Rukwied R, Mayer A, Kluschina O, Obreja O, Schley M, Schmelz M. 2010. NGF induces non-inflammatory localized and lasting mechanical and thermal hypersensitivity in human skin. *Pain* 148: 407-13
- Ruthenburg AJ, Li H, Patel DJ, Allis CD. 2007. Multivalent engagement of chromatin modifications by linked binding modules. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* 8: 983-94
- Sakai A, Saitow F, Miyake N, Miyake K, Shimada T, Suzuki H. 2013. miR-7a alleviates the maintenance of neuropathic pain through regulation of neuronal excitability. *Brain* 136: 2738-50
- Sakai A, Suzuki H. 2013. Nerve injury-induced upregulation of miR-21 in the primary sensory neurons contributes to neuropathic pain in rats. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 435: 176-81
- Sakai A, Suzuki H. 2015. microRNA and Pain. Adv Exp Med Biol 888: 17-39
- Sakalidou M, Leibig N, Boyle V, Koulaxouzidis G, Penna V. 2011. Interleukin-10 and regeneration in an end-to-side nerve repair model of the rat. *J Peripher Nerv Syst* 16: 334-40
- Salvemini D, Little JW, Doyle T, Neumann WL. 2011. Roles of reactive oxygen and nitrogen species in pain. *Free Radic Biol Med* 51: 951-66
- Satzinger G. 1994. Antiepileptics from gamma-aminobutyric acid. *Arzneimittelforschung* 44: 261-6
- Sawada M, Suzumura A, Hosoya H, Marunouchi T, Nagatsu T. 1999. Interleukin-10 inhibits both production of cytokines and expression of cytokine receptors in microglia. *Journal of neurochemistry* 72: 1466-71
- Schafers M, Sorkin LS, Geis C, Shubayev VI. 2003a. Spinal nerve ligation induces transient upregulation of tumor necrosis factor receptors 1 and 2 in injured and adjacent uninjured dorsal root ganglia in the rat. *Neurosci Lett* 347: 179-82
- Schafers M, Svensson CI, Sommer C, Sorkin LS. 2003b. Tumor necrosis factor-alpha induces mechanical allodynia after spinal nerve ligation by activation of p38 MAPK in primary sensory neurons. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience* 23: 2517-21
- Schaible HG, Richter F. 2004. Pathophysiology of pain. *Langenbecks Arch Surg* 389: 237-43
- Schell MJ, Molliver ME, Snyder SH. 1995. D-serine, an endogenous synaptic modulator: localization to astrocytes and glutamate-stimulated release. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 92: 3948-52
- Scheller J, Garbers C, Rose-John S. 2014. Interleukin-6: from basic biology to selective blockade of pro-inflammatory activities. *Semin Immunol* 26: 2-12
- Schestatsky P, Vidor L, Winckler PB, Araujo TG, Caumo W. 2014. Promising treatments for neuropathic pain. *Arq Neuropsiquiatr* 72: 881-8

- Scholz J, Woolf CJ. 2007a. The neuropathic pain triad: neurons, immune cells and glia. *Nat Neurosci* 10: 1361-68
- Scholz J, Woolf CJ. 2007b. The neuropathic pain triad: neurons, immune cells and glia. *Nature neuroscience* 10: 1361-8
- Schug SA, Garrett WR, Gillespie G. 2003. Opioid and non-opioid analgesics. *Best Pract Res Clin Anaesthesiol* 17: 91-110
- Schumacher M, Pasvankas G. 2014. Topical capsaicin formulations in the management of neuropathic pain. *Prog Drug Res* 68: 105-28
- Scripture CD, Figg WD, Sparreboom A. 2006. Peripheral neuropathy induced by paclitaxel: recent insights and future perspectives. *Curr Neuropharmacol* 4: 165-72
- Selmaj KW, Farooq M, Norton WT, Raine CS, Brosnan CF. 1990. Proliferation of astrocytes in vitro in response to cytokines. A primary role for tumor necrosis factor. J Immunol 144: 129-35
- Seltzer Z, Dubner R, Shir Y. 1990. A novel behavioral model of neuropathic pain disorders produced in rats by partial sciatic nerve injury. *Pain* 43: 205-18
- Semyanov A, Walker MC, Kullmann DM, Silver RA. 2004. Tonically active GABA A receptors: modulating gain and maintaining the tone. *Trends Neurosci* 27: 262-9
- Seybold VS. 2009. The role of peptides in central sensitization. *Handb Exp Pharmacol*: 451-91
- Shao H, Xue Q, Zhang F, Luo Y, Zhu H, et al. 2014. Spinal SIRT1 activation attenuates neuropathic pain in mice. *PloS one* 9: e100938
- Shen X, Chen J, Li J, Kofler J, Herrup K. 2016. Neurons in Vulnerable Regions of the Alzheimer's Disease Brain Display Reduced ATM Signaling. *eNeuro* 3
- Sher F, Boddeke E, Copray S. 2011. Ezh2 expression in astrocytes induces their dedifferentiation toward neural stem cells. *Cell Reprogram* 13: 1-6
- Sher F, Boddeke E, Olah M, Copray S. 2012. Dynamic changes in Ezh2 gene occupancy underlie its involvement in neural stem cell self-renewal and differentiation towards oligodendrocytes. *PloS one* 7: e40399
- Sher F, Rossler R, Brouwer N, Balasubramaniyan V, Boddeke E, Copray S. 2008. Differentiation of neural stem cells into oligodendrocytes: involvement of the polycomb group protein Ezh2. *Stem Cells* 26: 2875-83
- Shi G, Shi J, Liu K, Liu N, Wang Y, et al. 2013. Increased miR-195 aggravates neuropathic pain by inhibiting autophagy following peripheral nerve injury. *Glia* 61: 504-12
- Shih A, Miletic V, Miletic G, Smith LJ. 2008. Midazolam administration reverses thermal hyperalgesia and prevents gamma-aminobutyric acid transporter loss in a rodent model of neuropathic pain. *Anesthesia and analgesia* 106: 1296-302, table of contents
- Shimazu T, Hirschey MD, Newman J, He W, Shirakawa K, et al. 2013. Suppression of oxidative stress by beta-hydroxybutyrate, an endogenous histone deacetylase inhibitor. *Science (New York, N.Y.)* 339: 211-4
- Shimizu F, Sano Y, Abe MA, Maeda T, Ohtsuki S, et al. 2011. Peripheral nerve pericytes modify the blood-nerve barrier function and tight junctional molecules through the secretion of various soluble factors. *J Cell Physiol* 226: 255-66

- Siau C, Xiao W, Bennett GJ. 2006. Paclitaxel- and vincristine-evoked painful peripheral neuropathies: loss of epidermal innervation and activation of Langerhans cells. *Exp Neurol* 201: 507-14
- Simonds WF. 1988. The molecular basis of opioid receptor function. *Endocr Rev* 9: 200-12
- Simpson DM, Gazda S, Brown S, Webster LR, Lu SP, et al. 2010. Long-term safety of NGX-4010, a high-concentration capsaicin patch, in patients with peripheral neuropathic pain. *J Pain Symptom Manage* 39: 1053-64
- Skinner MH, Kuan HY, Pan A, Sathirakul K, Knadler MP, et al. 2003. Duloxetine is both an inhibitor and a substrate of cytochrome P4502D6 in healthy volunteers. *Clin Pharmacol Ther* 73: 170-7
- Smith CG, Bowery NG, Whitehead KJ. 2007. GABA transporter type 1 (GAT-1) uptake inhibition reduces stimulated aspartate and glutamate release in the dorsal spinal cord in vivo via different GABAergic mechanisms. *Neuropharmacology* 53: 975-81
- Smith EM, Cadet P, Stefano GB, Opp MR, Hughes TK, Jr. 1999. IL-10 as a mediator in the HPA axis and brain. *J Neuroimmunol* 100: 140-8
- Socinski MA, Shea TC. 1997. High-dose therapy with carboplatin and paclitaxel in nonsmall cell lung cancer. *Semin Oncol* 24: S12-45-S12-51
- Sommer C, Kress M. 2004. Recent findings on how proinflammatory cytokines cause pain: peripheral mechanisms in inflammatory and neuropathic hyperalgesia. *Neurosci Lett* 361: 184-7
- Sommer C, Schafers M, Marziniak M, Toyka KV. 2001. Etanercept reduces hyperalgesia in experimental painful neuropathy. *J Peripher Nerv Syst* 6: 67-72
- Sommer C, Schmidt C, George A. 1998. Hyperalgesia in experimental neuropathy is dependent on the TNF receptor 1. *Exp Neurol* 151: 138-42
- Sonoda Y, Mukaida N, Wang JB, Shimada-Hiratsuka M, Naito M, et al. 1998.
 Physiologic regulation of postovulatory neutrophil migration into vagina in mice by a C-X-C chemokine(s). *J Immunol* 160: 6159-65
- Soriano SF, Serrano A, Hernanz-Falcon P, Martin de Ana A, Monterrubio M, et al. 2003. Chemokines integrate JAK/STAT and G-protein pathways during chemotaxis and calcium flux responses. *Eur J Immunol* 33: 1328-33
- Sorkin LS. 1993. NMDA evokes an L-NAME sensitive spinal release of glutamate and citrulline. *Neuroreport* 4: 479-82
- Sparmann A, Xie Y, Verhoeven E, Vermeulen M, Lancini C, et al. 2013. The chromodomain helicase Chd4 is required for Polycomb-mediated inhibition of astroglial differentiation. *The EMBO journal* 32: 1598-612
- Stanfa LC, Misra C, Dickenson AH. 1996. Amplification of spinal nociceptive transmission depends on the generation of nitric oxide in normal and carrageenan rats. *Brain Res* 737: 92-8
- Staniland AA, Clark AK, Wodarski R, Sasso O, Maione F, et al. 2010. Reduced inflammatory and neuropathic pain and decreased spinal microglial response in fractalkine receptor (CX3CR1) knockout mice. *Journal of neurochemistry* 114: 1143-57

- Stengaard-Pedersen K, Larsson LI. 1981. Comparative immunocytochemical localization of putative opioid ligands in the central nervous system. *Histochemistry* 73: 89-114
- Stiller CO, Cui JG, O'Connor WT, Brodin E, Meyerson BA, Linderoth B. 1996. Release of y-aminobutyric acid in the dorsal horn and suppression of tactile alloydynia by spinal cord stimulation in mononeuropathic rats. *Neurosurgery* 39
- Stoll G, Jander S, Myers RR. 2002. Degeneration and regeneration of the peripheral nervous system: from Augustus Waller's observations to neuroinflammation. J Peripher Nerv Syst 7: 13-27
- Stone LS, German JP, Kitto KF, Fairbanks CA, Wilcox GL. 2014. Morphine and clonidine combination therapy improves therapeutic window in mice: synergy in antinociceptive but not in sedative or cardiovascular effects. *PloS one* 9: e109903
- Strickland IT, Richards L, Holmes FE, Wynick D, Uney JB, Wong LF. 2011. Axotomyinduced miR-21 promotes axon growth in adult dorsal root ganglion neurons. *PloS one* 6: e23423
- Sumida T, Tagami M, Ide Y, Nagase M, Sekiyama H, Hanaoka K. 1995. Intravenous midazolam suppresses noxiously evoked activity of spinal wide dynamic range neurons in cats. *Anesth Analg* 80: 58-63
- Sun H, Dodick DW, Silberstein S, Goadsby PJ, Reuter U, et al. 2016. Safety and efficacy of AMG 334 for prevention of episodic migraine: a randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled, phase 2 trial. *The Lancet. Neurology* 15: 382-90
- Sun Y, Sahbaie P, Liang D, Li W, Shi X, et al. 2015. DNA Methylation Modulates Nociceptive Sensitization after Incision. *PLoS One* 10: e0142046
- Sun Y, Sahbaie P, Liang DY, Li WW, Li XQ, et al. 2013. Epigenetic regulation of spinal CXCR2 signaling in incisional hypersensitivity in mice. *Anesthesiology* 119: 1198-208
- Sung B, Lim G, Mao J. 2003. Altered expression and uptake activity of spinal glutamate transporters after nerve injury contribute to the pathogenesis of neuropathic pain in rats. *Journal of Neuroscience* 23: 2899-910
- Sung C-S, Wen Z-H, Chang W-K, Ho S-T, Tsai S-K, et al. 2004. Intrathecal interleukin-1β administration induces thermal hyperalgesia by activating inducible nitric oxide synthase expression in the rat spinal cord. *Brain Res* 1015: 145-53
- Suter MR, Berta T, Gao YJ, Decosterd I, Ji RR. 2009. Large A-fiber activity is required for microglial proliferation and p38 MAPK activation in the spinal cord: different effects of resiniferatoxin and bupivacaine on spinal microglial changes after spared nerve injury. *Mol Pain* 5: 53
- Suzuki R, Dickenson AH. 2000. Neuropathic pain: nerves bursting with excitement. *Neuroreport* 11: R17-21
- Suzuki R, Morcuende S, Webber M, Hunt SP, Dickenson AH. 2002. Superficial NK1expressing neurons control spinal excitability through activation of descending pathways. *Nat Neurosci* 5: 1319-26
- Suzuki R, Rahman W, Rygh LJ, Webber M, Hunt SP, Dickenson AH. 2005. Spinalsupraspinal serotonergic circuits regulating neuropathic pain and its treatment with gabapentin. *Pain* 117: 292-303
- Tada M, Sawamura Y, Sakuma S, Suzuki K, Ohta H, et al. 1993. Cellular and cytokine responses of the human central nervous system to intracranial administration of

tumor necrosis factor alpha for the treatment of malignant gliomas. *Cancer Immunol Immunother* 36: 251-9

- Taga T, Kishimoto T. 1997. Gp130 and the interleukin-6 family of cytokines. *Annu Rev Immunol* 15: 797-819
- Tajerian M, Alvarado S, Millecamps M, Dashwood T, Anderson KM, et al. 2011. DNA methylation of SPARC and chronic low back pain. *Mol Pain* 7: 65
- Tajerian M, Alvarado S, Millecamps M, Vachon P, Crosby C, et al. 2013. Peripheral nerve injury is associated with chronic, reversible changes in global DNA methylation in the mouse prefrontal cortex. *PloS one* 8: e55259
- Takahashi A, Mashimo T, Uchida I. 2006. GABAergic tonic inhibition of substantia gelatinosa neurons in mouse spinal cord. *Neuroreport* 17: 1331-5
- Takahashi T, Tsuruhara H. 1987. Slow depolarizing potentials recorded from glial cells in the rat superficial dorsal horn. *The Journal of physiology* 388: 597-610
- Takeda D, Nakatsuka T, Papke R, Gu JG. 2003. Modulation of inhibitory synaptic activity by a non-alpha4beta2, non-alpha7 subtype of nicotinic receptors in the substantia gelatinosa of adult rat spinal cord. *Pain* 101: 13-23
- Takuma K, Matsuda T, Hashimoto H, Kitanaka J, Asano S, et al. 1996. Role of Na(+)-Ca2+ exchanger in agonist-induced Ca2+ signaling in cultured rat astrocytes. *Journal of neurochemistry* 67: 1840-5
- Tal M, Wall PD, Devor M. 1999. Myelinated afferent fiber types that become spontaneously active and mechanosensitive following nerve transection in the rat. *Brain Res* 824: 218-23
- Tan J, Yang X, Zhuang L, Jiang X, Chen W, et al. 2007. Pharmacologic disruption of Polycomb-repressive complex 2-mediated gene repression selectively induces apoptosis in cancer cells. *Genes & development* 21: 1050-63
- Tan Y, Yang J, Xiang K, Tan Q, Guo Q. 2015. Suppression of microRNA-155 attenuates neuropathic pain by regulating SOCS1 signalling pathway. *Neurochem Res* 40: 550-60
- Tanaka BS, Zhao P, Dib-Hajj FB, Morisset V, Tate S, et al. 2016. A gain-of-function mutation in Nav1.6 in a case of trigeminal neuralgia. *Molecular medicine* (*Cambridge, Mass.*) 22
- Tang G, Minemoto Y, Dibling B, Purcell NH, Li Z, et al. 2001. Inhibition of JNK activation through NF-kappaB target genes. *Nature* 414: 313-7
- Tanga FY, Raghavendra V, DeLeo JA. 2004. Quantitative real-time RT-PCR assessment of spinal microglial and astrocytic activation markers in a rat model of neuropathic pain. *Neurochem Int* 45: 397-407
- Tao W, Zhou W, Wang Y, Sun T, Wang H, et al. 2016. Histone deacetylase inhibitorinduced emergence of synaptic delta-opioid receptors and behavioral antinociception in persistent neuropathic pain. *Neuroscience* 339: 54-63
- Tawfik VL, Regan MR, Haenggeli C, Lacroix-Fralish ML, Nutile-McMenemy N, et al. 2008. Propentofylline-induced astrocyte modulation leads to alterations in glial glutamate promoter activation following spinal nerve transection. *Neuroscience* 152: 1086-92
- Taylor BK. 2001. Pathophysiologic mechanisms of neuropathic pain. *Curr Pain Headache Rep* 5: 151-61

- Terlinden R, Ossig J, Fliegert F, Lange C, Gohler K. 2007. Absorption, metabolism, and excretion of 14C-labeled tapentadol HCl in healthy male subjects. *Eur J Drug Metab Pharmacokinet* 32: 163-9
- Thacker MA, Clark AK, Bishop T, Grist J, Yip PK, et al. 2009. CCL2 is a key mediator of microglia activation in neuropathic pain states. *Eur J Pain* 13: 263-72
- Theriault E, Frankenstein UN, Hertzberg EL, Nagy JI. 1997. Connexin43 and astrocytic gap junctions in the rat spinal cord after acute compression injury. *The Journal of comparative neurology* 382: 199-214
- Tian DS, Yu ZY, Xie MJ, Bu BT, Witte OW, Wang W. 2006. Suppression of astroglial scar formation and enhanced axonal regeneration associated with functional recovery in a spinal cord injury rat model by the cell cycle inhibitor olomoucine. *Journal of neuroscience research* 84: 1053-63
- Todd AJ. 1990. AN ELECTRON-MICROSCOPE STUDY OF GLYCINE-LIKE IMMUNOREACTIVITY IN LAMINAE-I-III OF THE SPINAL DORSAL HORN OF THE RAT. *Neuroscience* 39: 387-94
- Todd AJ. 1996. GABA and glycine in synaptic glomeruli of the rat spinal dorsal horn. *The European journal of neuroscience* 8: 2492-8
- Todd AJ. 2002. Anatomy of primary afferents and projection neurones in the rat spinal dorsal horn with particular emphasis on substance P and the neurokinin 1 receptor. *Exp Physiol* 87: 245-9
- Todd AJ. 2010. Neuronal circuitry for pain processing in the dorsal horn. *Nat Rev Neurosci* 11: 823-36
- Tofaris GK, Patterson PH, Jessen KR, Mirsky R. 2002. Denervated Schwann cells attract macrophages by secretion of leukemia inhibitory factor (LIF) and monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 in a process regulated by interleukin-6 and LIF. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience* 22: 6696-703
- Tramullas M, Lantero A, Diaz A, Morchon N, Merino D, et al. 2010. BAMBI (bone morphogenetic protein and activin membrane-bound inhibitor) reveals the involvement of the transforming growth factor-beta family in pain modulation. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience* 30: 1502-11
- Trang T, Beggs S, Wan X, Salter MW. 2009. P2X4-receptor-mediated synthesis and release of brain-derived neurotrophic factor in microglia is dependent on calcium and p38-mitogen-activated protein kinase activation. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience* 29: 3518-28
- Traves PG, Luque A, Hortelano S. 2012. Macrophages, inflammation, and tumor suppressors: ARF, a new player in the game. *Mediators Inflamm* 2012: 568783
- Trenkmann M, Brock M, Gay RE, Kolling C, Speich R, et al. 2011. Expression and function of EZH2 in synovial fibroblasts: epigenetic repression of the Wnt inhibitor SFRP1 in rheumatoid arthritis. *Ann Rheum Dis* 70: 1482-8
- Tsuda M, Kohro Y, Yano T, Tsujikawa T, Kitano J, et al. 2011. JAK-STAT3 pathway regulates spinal astrocyte proliferation and neuropathic pain maintenance in rats. *Brain* 134: 1127-39
- Tsuda M, Masuda T, Kitano J, Shimoyama H, Tozaki-Saitoh H, Inoue K. 2009. IFNgamma receptor signaling mediates spinal microglia activation driving

neuropathic pain. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 106: 8032-7

- Tsuda M, Shigemoto-Mogami Y, Koizumi S, Mizokoshi A, Kohsaka S, et al. 2003. P2X4 receptors induced in spinal microglia gate tactile allodynia after nerve injury. *Nature* 424: 778-83
- Turgeon N, Blais M, Delabre JF, Asselin C. 2013. The histone H3K27 methylation mark regulates intestinal epithelial cell density-dependent proliferation and the inflammatory response. *Journal of cellular biochemistry* 114: 1203-15
- Uchida H, Ma L, Ueda H. 2010a. Epigenetic gene silencing underlies C-fiber dysfunctions in neuropathic pain. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience* 30: 4806-14
- Uchida H, Matsushita Y, Araki K, Mukae T, Ueda H. 2015. Histone deacetylase inhibitors relieve morphine resistance in neuropathic pain after peripheral nerve injury. *J Pharmacol Sci* 128: 208-11
- Uchida H, Matsushita Y, Ueda H. 2013. Epigenetic regulation of BDNF expression in the primary sensory neurons after peripheral nerve injury: implications in the development of neuropathic pain. *Neuroscience* 240: 147-54
- Uchida H, Sasaki K, Ma L, Ueda H. 2010b. Neuron-restrictive silencer factor causes epigenetic silencing of Kv4.3 gene after peripheral nerve injury. *Neuroscience* 166: 1-4
- Ueda H. 1989. [Molecular pharmacology of opioid receptor mechanisms]. *Nihon Yakurigaku Zasshi* 94: 339-49
- Ueda Y, Willmore LJ. 2000. Molecular regulation of glutamate and GABA transporter proteins by valproic acid in rat hippocampus during epileptogenesis. *Exp Brain Res* 133: 334-9
- Vallejo R, Tilley DM, Vogel L, Benyamin R. 2010. The role of glia and the immune system in the development and maintenance of neuropathic pain. *Pain Pract* 10: 167-84
- van der Wijst MG, Venkiteswaran M, Chen H, Xu GL, Plosch T, Rots MG. 2015. Local chromatin microenvironment determines DNMT activity: from DNA methyltransferase to DNA demethylase or DNA dehydroxymethylase. *Epigenetics* 10: 671-6
- Van Wagoner NJ, Benveniste EN. 1999. Interleukin-6 expression and regulation in astrocytes. *Journal of Neuroimmunology* 100: 124-39
- Van Zundert J, Patijn J, Kessels A, Lame I, van Suijlekom H, van Kleef M. 2007. Pulsed radiofrequency adjacent to the cervical dorsal root ganglion in chronic cervical radicular pain: a double blind sham controlled randomized clinical trial. *Pain* 127: 173-82
- Varbiro G, Veres B, Gallyas F, Jr., Sumegi B. 2001. Direct effect of Taxol on free radical formation and mitochondrial permeability transition. *Free Radic Biol Med* 31: 548-58
- Vartak-Sharma N, Ghorpade A. 2012. Astrocyte elevated gene-1 regulates astrocyte responses to neural injury: implications for reactive astrogliosis and neurodegeneration. *Journal of neuroinflammation* 9: 195
- Verge GM, Milligan ED, Maier SF, Watkins LR, Naeve GS, Foster AC. 2004. Fractalkine (CX3CL1) and fractalkine receptor (CX3CR1) distribution in spinal

cord and dorsal root ganglia under basal and neuropathic pain conditions. *The European journal of neuroscience* 20: 1150-60

- Vivien D, Bernaudin M, Buisson A, Divoux D, MacKenzie ET, Nouvelot A. 1998. Evidence of type I and type II transforming growth factor-beta receptors in central nervous tissues: changes induced by focal cerebral ischemia. *Journal of neurochemistry* 70: 2296-304
- Vydyanathan A, Wu ZZ, Chen SR, Pan HL. 2005. A-type voltage-gated K+ currents influence firing properties of isolectin B4-positive but not isolectin B4-negative primary sensory neurons. *J Neurophysiol* 93: 3401-9
- Wade WE, Spruill WJ. 2009. Tapentadol hydrochloride: a centrally acting oral analgesic. *Clin Ther* 31: 2804-18
- Wang J, Asensio VC, Campbell IL. 2002. Cytokines and chemokines as mediators of protection and injury in the central nervous system assessed in transgenic mice. *Curr Top Microbiol Immunol* 265: 23-48
- Wang W, Wang W, Mei X, Huang J, Wei Y, et al. 2009. Crosstalk between spinal astrocytes and neurons in nerve injury-induced neuropathic pain. *PloS one* 4: e6973
- Wang X, Robinson PJ. 1997. Cyclic GMP-dependent protein kinase and cellular signaling in the nervous system. *Journal of neurochemistry* 68: 443-56
- Wang Y, Lin ZP, Zheng HZ, Zhang S, Zhang ZL, et al. 2016. Abnormal DNA methylation in the lumbar spinal cord following chronic constriction injury in rats. *Neurosci Lett* 610: 1-5
- Wang Y, Liu C, Guo QL, Yan JQ, Zhu XY, et al. 2011. Intrathecal 5-azacytidine inhibits global DNA methylation and methyl- CpG-binding protein 2 expression and alleviates neuropathic pain in rats following chronic constriction injury. *Brain Res* 1418: 64-9
- Watkins LR, Hutchinson MR, Ledeboer A, Wieseler-Frank J, Milligan ED, Maier SF. 2007. Norman Cousins Lecture. Glia as the "bad guys": implications for improving clinical pain control and the clinical utility of opioids. *Brain Behav Immun* 21: 131-46
- Watkins LR, Maier SF. 2000. The pain of being sick: implications of immune-to-brain communication for understanding pain. *Annu Rev Psychol* 51: 29-57
- Watson JL, Hala TJ, Putatunda R, Sannie D, Lepore AC. 2014. Persistent at-level thermal hyperalgesia and tactile allodynia accompany chronic neuronal and astrocyte activation in superficial dorsal horn following mouse cervical contusion spinal cord injury. *PloS one* 9: e109099
- Wei X-H, Zang Y, Wu C-Y, Xu J-T, Xin W-J, Liu X-G. 2007. Peri-sciatic administration of recombinant rat TNF-α induces mechanical allodynia via upregulation of TNFα in dorsal root ganglia and in spinal dorsal horn: The role of NF-kappa B pathway. *Experimental Neurology* 205: 471-84
- Weiss F, Ciccocioppo R, Parsons LH, Katner S, Liu X, et al. 2001. Compulsive drugseeking behavior and relapse. Neuroadaptation, stress, and conditioning factors. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* 937: 1-26
- Weng H-R, Gao M, Maixner DW. 2014a. Glycogen synthase kinase 3 beta regulates glial glutamate transporter protein expression in the spinal dorsal horn in rats with neuropathic pain. *Experimental Neurology* 252: 18-27

- Weng HR, Aravindan N, Cata JP, Chen JH, Shaw AD, Dougherty PM. 2005. Spinal glial glutamate transporters downregulate in rats with taxol-induced hyperalgesia. *Neurosci Lett.* 386: 18-22
- Weng HR, Chen JH, Cata JP. 2006. Inhibition of glutamate uptake in the spinal cord induces hyperalgesia and increased responses of spinal dorsal horn neurons to peripheral afferent stimulation. *Neuroscience* 138: 1351-60
- Weng HR, Chen JH, Pan ZZ, Nie H. 2007. Glial glutamate transporter 1 regulates the spatial and temporal coding of glutamatergic synaptic transmission in spinal lamina II neurons. *Neuroscience* 149: 898-907
- Weng HR, Cordella JV, Dougherty PM. 2003. Changes in sensory processing in the spinal dorsal horn accompany vincristine-induced hyperalgesia and allodynia. *Pain* 103: 131-8
- Weng HR, Gao M, Maixner DW. 2014b. Glycogen synthase kinase 3 beta regulates glial glutamate transporter protein expression in the spinal dorsal horn in rats with neuropathic pain. *Exp Neurol* 252: 18-27
- White FA, Sun J, Waters SM, Ma C, Ren D, et al. 2005. Excitatory monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 signaling is up-regulated in sensory neurons after chronic compression of the dorsal root ganglion. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 102: 14092-7
- Willis DE, Wang M, Brown E, Fones L, Cave JW. 2015. Selective repression of gene expression in neuropathic pain by the neuron-restrictive silencing factor/repressor element-1 silencing transcription (NRSF/REST). *Neurosci Lett*
- Wolosker H, Blackshaw S, Snyder SH. 1999. Serine racemase: a glial enzyme synthesizing D-serine to regulate glutamate-N-methyl-D-aspartate neurotransmission. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the* United States of America 96: 13409-14
- Wong DT, Bymaster FP, Mayle DA, Reid LR, Krushinski JH, Robertson DW. 1993. LY248686, a new inhibitor of serotonin and norepinephrine uptake. *Neuropsychopharmacology* 8: 23-33
- Wonnemann M, Singer A, Muller WE. 2000. Inhibition of Synaptosomal Uptake of 3H-L-glutamate and 3H-GABA by Hyperforin, a Major Constituent of St. John's Wort: The Role of Amiloride Sensitive Sodium Conductive Pathways. *Neuropsychopharmacology* 23: 188-97
- Woodcock J. 2009. A difficult balance--pain management, drug safety, and the FDA. *N* Engl J Med 361: 2105-7
- Woolf CJ. 2011. Central sensitization: Implications for the diagnosis and treatment of pain. *PAIN* 152: S2-S15
- Woolf CJ, Mannion RJ. 1999. Neuropathic pain: aetiology, symptoms, mechanisms, and management. *Lancet* 353: 1959-64
- Woolf CJ, Salter MW. 2000. Neuronal plasticity: increasing the gain in pain. *Science* (*New York, N.Y.*) 288: 1765-9
- Wu Y, Wang W, Richerson GB. 2006a. The transmembrane sodium gradient influences ambient GABA concentration by altering the equilibrium of GABA transporters. *J Neurophysiol* 96: 2425-36

- Wu Y, Wang W, Richerson GB. 2006b. The transmembrane sodium gradient influences ambient GABA concentration by altering the equilibrium of GABA transporters. *J Neurophysiol* 96: 2425-36
- Wyatt GR. 1951. Recognition and estimation of 5-methylcytosine in nucleic acids. *Biochem J* 48: 581-4
- Wyss-Coray T, Lin C, Yan F, Yu GQ, Rohde M, et al. 2001. TGF-beta1 promotes microglial amyloid-beta clearance and reduces plaque burden in transgenic mice. *Nat Med* 7: 612-8
- Xiao WH, Bennett GJ. 2012. Effects of mitochondrial poisons on the neuropathic pain produced by the chemotherapeutic agents, paclitaxel and oxaliplatin. *Pain* 153: 704-9
- Xiao Z, Ou S, He WJ, Zhao YD, Liu XH, Ruan HZ. 2010. Role of midbrain periaqueductal gray P2X3 receptors in electroacupuncture-mediated endogenous pain modulatory systems. *Brain Res* 1330: 31-44
- Xu C, Bian C, Yang W, Galka M, Ouyang H, et al. 2010. Binding of different histone marks differentially regulates the activity and specificity of polycomb repressive complex 2 (PRC2). *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 107: 19266-71
- Xu F, Huang J, He Z, Chen J, Tang X, et al. 2016. Microglial polarization dynamics in dorsal spinal cord in the early stages following chronic sciatic nerve damage. *Neurosci Lett* 617: 6-13
- Xu M, Bruchas MR, Ippolito DL, Gendron L, Chavkin C. 2007. Sciatic nerve ligationinduced proliferation of spinal cord astrocytes is mediated by kappa opioid activation of p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience* 27: 2570-81
- Xu Q, Yaksh TL. 2011. A brief comparison of the pathophysiology of inflammatory versus neuropathic pain. *Current opinion in anaesthesiology* 24: 400-7
- Xu Z, Wang BR, Wang X, Kuang F, Duan XL, et al. 2006. ERK1/2 and p38 mitogenactivated protein kinase mediate iNOS-induced spinal neuron degeneration after acute traumatic spinal cord injury. *Life Sci* 79: 1895-905
- Yadav R, Yan X, Maixner DW, Gao M, Weng HR. 2015. Blocking the GABA transporter GAT-1 ameliorates spinal GABAergic disinhibition and neuropathic pain induced by paclitaxel. *Journal of neurochemistry* 133: 857-69
- Yaksh TL, Rudy TA. 1976. Analgesia mediated by a direct spinal action of narcotics. *Science (New York, N.Y.)* 192: 1357-8
- Yamamoto S, Nakajima K, Kohsaka S. 2010. Macrophage-colony stimulating factor as an inducer of microglial proliferation in axotomized rat facial nucleus. *Journal of neurochemistry* 115: 1057-67
- Yan X, Jiang E, Gao M, Weng HR. 2013. Endogenous activation of presynaptic NMDA receptors enhances glutamate release from the primary afferents in the spinal dorsal horn in a rat model of neuropathic pain. *The Journal of physiology* 591: 2001-19
- Yan X, Jiang E, Weng HR. 2015. Activation of toll like receptor 4 attenuates GABA synthesis and postsynaptic GABA receptor activities in the spinal dorsal horn via releasing interleukin-1 beta. *Journal of neuroinflammation* 12: 4
- Yan X, Weng HR. 2013a. Endogenous interleukin-1β in neuropathic rats enhances glutamate release from the primary afferents in the spinal dorsal horn through

coupling with presynaptic NMDA receptors. *The Journal of biological chemistry* 288: 30544-57

- Yan X, Weng HR. 2013b. Endogenous interleukin-1beta in neuropathic rats enhances glutamate release from the primary afferents in the spinal dorsal horn through coupling with presynaptic N-methyl-D-aspartic acid receptors. J Biol Chem 288: 30544-57
- Yan X, Yadav R, Gao M, Weng HR. 2014. Interleukin-1 beta enhances endocytosis of glial glutamate transporters in the spinal dorsal horn through activating protein kinase C. *Glia* 62: 1093-109
- Yan XT, Tumpey TM, Kunkel SL, Oakes JE, Lausch RN. 1998. Role of MIP-2 in neutrophil migration and tissue injury in the herpes simplex virus-1-infected cornea. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 39: 1854-62
- Yang K, Fujita T, Kumamoto E. 2004a. Adenosine inhibits GABAergic and glycinergic transmission in adult rat substantia gelatinosa neurons. J Neurophysiol 92: 2867-77
- Yang Y, Gozen O, Watkins A, Lorenzini I, Lepore A, et al. 2009. Presynaptic regulation of astroglial excitatory neurotransmitter transporter GLT1. *Neuron* 61: 880-94
- Yang Y, Huang J, Mis MA, Estacion M, Macala L, et al. 2016. Nav1.7-A1632G
 Mutation from a Family with Inherited Erythromelalgia: Enhanced Firing of
 Dorsal Root Ganglia Neurons Evoked by Thermal Stimuli. *J Neurosci* 36: 7511-22
- Yang Y, Wang Y, Li S, Xu Z, Li H, et al. 2004b. Mutations in SCN9A, encoding a sodium channel alpha subunit, in patients with primary erythermalgia. *J Med Genet* 41: 171-4
- Yasaka T, Tiong SY, Hughes DI, Riddell JS, Todd AJ. 2010. Populations of inhibitory and excitatory interneurons in lamina II of the adult rat spinal dorsal horn revealed by a combined electrophysiological and anatomical approach. *Pain* 151: 475-88
- Yin Q, Lu FF, Zhao Y, Cheng MY, Fan Q, et al. 2013. Resveratrol facilitates pain attenuation in a rat model of neuropathic pain through the activation of spinal Sirt1. *Reg Anesth Pain Med* 38: 93-9
- Yoshizumi M, Parker RA, Eisenach JC, Hayashida K. 2012. Gabapentin inhibits gammaamino butyric acid release in the locus coeruleus but not in the spinal dorsal horn after peripheral nerve injury in rats. *Anesthesiology* 116: 1347-53
- Yuan W, Wu T, Fu H, Dai C, Wu H, et al. 2012. Dense chromatin activates Polycomb repressive complex 2 to regulate H3 lysine 27 methylation. *Science (New York, N.Y.)* 337: 971-5
- Zammataro M, Sortino MA, Parenti C, Gereau RWt, Chiechio S. 2014. HDAC and HAT inhibitors differently affect analgesia mediated by group II metabotropic glutamate receptors. *Mol Pain* 10: 68
- Zamponi GW. 2016. Targeting voltage-gated calcium channels in neurological and psychiatric diseases. *Nat Rev Drug Discov* 15: 19-34
- Zeilhofer HU. 2008. Loss of glycinergic and GABAergic inhibition in chronic pain--contributions of inflammation and microglia. *Int Immunopharmacol* 8: 182-7
- Zeilhofer HU, Wildner H, Yevenes GE. 2012. Fast synaptic inhibition in spinal sensory processing and pain control. *Physiological reviews* 92: 193-235

- Zhang HH, Hu J, Zhou YL, Qin X, Song ZY, et al. 2015a. Promoted Interaction of Nuclear Factor-kappaB With Demethylated Purinergic P2X3 Receptor Gene Contributes to Neuropathic Pain in Rats With Diabetes. *Diabetes* 64: 4272-84
- Zhang HM, Chen SR, Matsui M, Gautam D, Wess J, Pan HL. 2006. Opposing functions of spinal M2, M3, and M4 receptor subtypes in regulation of GABAergic inputs to dorsal horn neurons revealed by muscarinic receptor knockout mice. *Mol Pharmacol* 69: 1048-55
- Zhang J, De Koninck Y. 2006. Spatial and temporal relationship between monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 expression and spinal glial activation following peripheral nerve injury. *Journal of neurochemistry* 97: 772-83
- Zhang J, Shi XQ, Echeverry S, Mogil JS, De Koninck Y, Rivest S. 2007. Expression of CCR2 in both resident and bone marrow-derived microglia plays a critical role in neuropathic pain. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience* 27: 12396-406
- Zhang J, Snyder SH. 1995. Nitric oxide in the nervous system. *Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol* 35: 213-33
- Zhang J, Taylor RJ, La Torre A, Wilken MS, Cox KE, et al. 2015b. Ezh2 maintains retinal progenitor proliferation, transcriptional integrity, and the timing of late differentiation. *Dev Biol* 403: 128-38
- Zhang X, Wang J, Zhou Q, Xu Y, Pu S, et al. 2011. Brain-derived neurotrophic factoractivated astrocytes produce mechanical allodynia in neuropathic pain. *Neuroscience* 199: 452-60
- Zhang X, Xu Y, Wang J, Zhou Q, Pu S, et al. 2012a. The effect of intrathecal administration of glial activation inhibitors on dorsal horn BDNF overexpression and hind paw mechanical allodynia in spinal nerve ligated rats. *Journal of neural transmission (Vienna, Austria : 1996)* 119: 329-36
- Zhang X, Xu Y, Wang J, Zhou Q, Pu S, et al. 2012b. The effect of intrathecal administration of glial activation inhibitors on dorsal horn BDNF overexpression and hind paw mechanical allodynia in spinal nerve ligated rats. *J Neural Transm* (*Vienna*) 119: 329-36
- Zhang Y, Chen SR, Laumet G, Chen H, Pan HL. 2016. Nerve Injury Diminishes Opioid Analgesia through Lysine Methyltransferase-mediated Transcriptional Repression of mu-Opioid Receptors in Primary Sensory Neurons. *J Biol Chem* 291: 8475-85
- Zhang Y, Laumet G, Chen SR, Hittelman WN, Pan HL. 2015c. Pannexin-1 Up-regulation in the Dorsal Root Ganglion Contributes to Neuropathic Pain Development. *The Journal of biological chemistry* 290: 14647-55
- Zhang YK, Huang ZJ, Liu S, Liu YP, Song AA, Song XJ. 2013a. WNT signaling underlies the pathogenesis of neuropathic pain in rodents. *J Clin Invest* 123: 2268-86
- Zhang ZJ, Cao DL, Zhang X, Ji RR, Gao YJ. 2013b. Chemokine contribution to neuropathic pain: respective induction of CXCL1 and CXCR2 in spinal cord astrocytes and neurons. *Pain* 154: 2185-97
- Zhao RK, Cheng G, Tang J, Song J, Peng WX. 2009. Pharmacokinetics of duloxetine hydrochloride enteric-coated tablets in healthy Chinese volunteers: a randomized, open-label, single- and multiple-dose study. *Clin Ther* 31: 1022-36

- Zheng H, Xiao WH, Bennett GJ. 2011a. Functional deficits in peripheral nerve mitochondria in rats with paclitaxel- and oxaliplatin-evoked painful peripheral neuropathy. *Experimental neurology* 232: 154-61
- Zheng H, Xiao WH, Bennett GJ. 2011b. Functional deficits in peripheral nerve mitochondria in rats with paclitaxel- and oxaliplatin-evoked painful peripheral neuropathy. *Exp Neurol* 232: 154-61
- Zheng J, Lu Y, Perl ER. 2010. Inhibitory neurones of the spinal substantia gelatinosa mediate interaction of signals from primary afferents. *The Journal of physiology* 588: 2065-75
- Zhong J, Dietzel ID, Wahle P, Kopf M, Heumann R. 1999. Sensory impairments and delayed regeneration of sensory axons in interleukin-6-deficient mice. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience* 19: 4305-13
- Zhong T, Zhang Y, Guo Q, Yang Y, Yan J, et al. 2015. Parental Neuropathic Pain Influences Emotion-Related Behavior in Offspring Through Maternal Feeding Associated with DNA Methylation of Amygdale in Rats. *Neurochem Res* 40: 1179-87
- Zhou LJ, Yang T, Wei X, Liu Y, Xin WJ, et al. 2011a. Brain-derived neurotrophic factor contributes to spinal long-term potentiation and mechanical hypersensitivity by activation of spinal microglia in rat. *Brain Behav Immun* 25: 322-34
- Zhou LJ, Zhong Y, Ren WJ, Li YY, Zhang T, Liu XG. 2008. BDNF induces late-phase LTP of C-fiber evoked field potentials in rat spinal dorsal horn. *Exp Neurol* 212: 507-14
- Zhou S, Yu B, Qian T, Yao D, Wang Y, et al. 2011b. Early changes of microRNAs expression in the dorsal root ganglia following rat sciatic nerve transection. *Neurosci Lett* 494: 89-93
- Zhou S, Zhang S, Wang Y, Yi S, Zhao L, et al. 2015. MiR-21 and miR-222 inhibit apoptosis of adult dorsal root ganglion neurons by repressing TIMP3 following sciatic nerve injury. *Neurosci Lett* 586: 43-9
- Zhou Y, Danbolt NC. 2013. GABA and Glutamate Transporters in Brain. *Front Endocrinol (Lausanne)* 4: 165
- Zhou YQ, Liu Z, Liu ZH, Chen SP, Li M, et al. 2016. Interleukin-6: an emerging regulator of pathological pain. *Journal of neuroinflammation* 13: 141
- Zhu X, Cao S, Zhu MD, Liu JQ, Chen JJ, Gao YJ. 2014a. Contribution of chemokine CCL2/CCR2 signaling in the dorsal root ganglion and spinal cord to the maintenance of neuropathic pain in a rat model of lumbar disc herniation. *J Pain* 15: 516-26
- Zhu X, Li Q, Chang R, Yang D, Song Z, et al. 2014b. Curcumin alleviates neuropathic pain by inhibiting p300/CBP histone acetyltransferase activity-regulated expression of BDNF and cox-2 in a rat model. *PloS one* 9: e91303
- Zhu XY, Huang CS, Li Q, Chang RM, Song ZB, et al. 2012. p300 exerts an epigenetic role in chronic neuropathic pain through its acetyltransferase activity in rats following chronic constriction injury (CCI). *Mol Pain* 8: 84
- Zhuang ZY, Wen YR, Zhang DR, Borsello T, Bonny C, et al. 2006. A peptide c-Jun Nterminal kinase (JNK) inhibitor blocks mechanical allodynia after spinal nerve ligation: respective roles of JNK activation in primary sensory neurons and spinal

astrocytes for neuropathic pain development and maintenance. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience* 26: 3551-60 Zlotnik A, Yoshie O. 2000. Chemokines: a new classification system and their role in immunity. *Immunity* 12: 121-7 APPENDICES

Reprinted here with permission from publisher

Regulator of G Protein Signaling 10 (*Rgs10*) Expression Is Transcriptionally Silenced in Activated Microglia by Histone Deacetylase Activity

Mohammed Alqinyah, Nagini Maganti, Mourad W. Ali, Ruchi Yadav, Mei Gao, Ercan Cacan, Han-Rong Weng, Susanna F. Greer, and Shelley B. Hooks

Department of Pharmaceutical and Biomedical Sciences, University of Georgia, Athens, Georgia (M.A., M.W.A., R.Y., M.G., H.-R.W., S.B.H.); and Department of Biology, Georgia State University, Atlanta, Georgia (N.M., E.C., S.F.G.)

Received September 14, 2016; accepted December 12, 2016

ABSTRACT

RGS10 has emerged as a key regulator of proinflammatory cytokine production in microglia, functioning as an important neuroprotective factor. Although RGS10 is normally expressed in microglia at high levels, expression is silenced in vitro following activation of TLR4 receptor. Given the ability of RGS10 to regulate inflammatory signaling, dynamic regulation of RGS10 levels in microglia may be an important mechanism to tune inflammatory responses. The goals of the current study were to confirm that RGS10 is suppressed in an in vivo inflammatory model of microglial activation and to determine the mechanism for activation-dependent silencing of *Rgs10* expression in microglia. We demonstrate that endogenous RGS10 is present in spinal cord microglia, and RGS10 protein levels are suppressed in the spinal cord in a nerve injury-induced neuropathic

pain mouse model. We show that the histone deacetylase (HDAC) enzyme inhibitor trichostatin A blocks the ability of lipopolysaccharide (LPS) to suppress *Rgs10* transcription in BV-2 and primary microglia, demonstrating that HDAC enzymes are required for LPS silencing of *Rgs10*. Furthermore, we used chromatin immunoprecipitation to demonstrate that H3 histones at the *Rgs10* proximal promoter are deacetylated in BV-2 microglia following LPS activation, and HDAC1 association at the *Rgs10* promoter is enhanced following LPS stimulation. Finally, we have shown that sphingosine 1-phosphate, an endogenous microglia signaling mediator that inhibits HDAC activity, enhances basal *Rgs10* expression in BV-2 microglia, suggesting that *Rgs10* expression is dynamically regulated in microglia in response to multiple signals.

Introduction

Microglia are central nervous system (CNS)-resident macrophages that serve protective functions to combat infection and clear cellular debris, as well as developmental functions, including synaptic pruning (Gehrmann et al., 1995; Stevens et al., 2007; Trang et al., 2011). In addition to these normal physiologic functions, dysregulated microglial activation has been implicated in the initiation and progression of neurodegenerative disorders such as multiple sclerosis, Alzheimer's disease, and Parkinson's disease (Fu et al., 2014), and in neuropathic pain (Trang et al., 2011). Identifying signaling pathways regulating microglial functions bears significance in the development of strategies for the treatment of such neurologic disorders.

Regulator of G protein signaling (RGS) 10 has emerged as an important anti-inflammatory regulator in microglia.

This work was supported by grants from the National Multiple Sclerosis Society (to S.B.H.) and National Institutes of Health National Institutes of Neurologic Disorders and Stroke [Grant RO1NS064289] (to H.-R.W.). dx.doi.org/10.1124/mol.116.106963. RGS10 is a member of the RGS superfamily of proteins that deactivate heterotrimeric G proteins, with profound effects on G protein-coupled receptor (GPCR) signaling in neural diseases (Zachariou et al., 2003; Nishiguchi et al., 2004; Hurst and Hooks, 2009; Okahisa et al., 2011; Vellano et al., 2011). RGS proteins are a highly diverse group of proteins that regulate signaling pathways downstream of GPCRs. The classic role of RGS proteins is to regulate the duration and amplitude of G protein signaling through their ability to function as GTPase-activating proteins to accelerate the deactivation of G proteins by increasing the rate of GTP hydrolysis (Posner et al., 1999). RGS10 selectively deactivates Gi family G proteins (Hunt et al., 1996), and it is expressed at high levels in the brain (Gold et al., 1997) and immune tissues (Haller et al., 2005).

Recent studies suggest that RGS10 protein in microglia serves to suppress microglial activation, proliferation, and nuclear factor- κ B (NF- κ B) activity downstream of Toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4) receptors, and loss of RGS10 enhances microglial-mediated neuroinflammation and neurotoxicity.

ABBREVIATIONS: 5-Aza, 5-Aza-2'-deoxycytidine; ChIP, chromatin immunoprecipitation; CNS, central nervous system; DNMT, DNA methyl transferase; ERK, extracellular signal-regulated kinase; GAPDH, glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate dehydrogenase; GPCR, G protein-coupled receptor; HDAC, histone deacetylase; IL, interleukin; LPS, lipopolysaccharide; MAP, mitogen-activated protein; MS, multiple sclerosis; NF-xB, nuclear factorxB; PBS, phosphate-buffered saline; PCR, polymerase chain reaction; pSNL, partial sciatic nerve ligation; RGS, regulator of G protein signaling; RT-PCR, reverse-transcription PCR; S1P, sphingosine 1-phosphate; TLR, Tol-like receptor; TNF, tumor necrosis factor; TSA, trichostatin A.



NIH Public Access Author Manuscript

Published in final edited form as: Glia. 2014 July ; 62(7): 1093-1109. doi:10.1002/glia.22665.

Interleukin-1beta enhances endocytosis of glial glutamate transporters in the spinal dorsal horn through activating protein kinase C

Xisheng Yan^{1,2}, Ruchi Yadav¹, Mei Gao¹, and Han-Rong Weng^{1,*}

¹Department of Pharmaceutical and Biomedical Sciences. The University of Georgia College of Pharmacy, Athens, GA 30602, USA

²Department of Cardiovascular Medicine, The Third Hospital of Wuhan, Wuhan, 430060, Hubei Province, China

Abstract

Excessive activation of glutamate receptors in spinal dorsal horn neurons is a key mechanism leading to abnormal neuronal activation in pathological pain conditions. Previous studies have shown that activation of glutamate receptors in the spinal dorsal horn is enhanced by impaired glial glutamate transporter functions and pro-inflammatory cytokines including interleukin-1 beta (IL-16). In this study, we for the first time revealed that spinal glial glutamate transporter activities in the neuropathic animals are attenuated by endogenous IL-18. Specifically, we demonstrated that nerve injury results in an increased expression of IL-1ß and activation of PKC in the spinal dorsal horn as well as suppression of glial glutamate uptake activities. We provided evidence that the nerve-injury induced suppression of glial glutamate uptake is at least in part ascribed to endogenous IL-1ß and activation of PKC in the spinal dorsal horn. IL-1ß reduces glial glutamate transporter activities through enhancing the endocytosis of both GLT-1 and GLAST glial glutamate transporters. The IL-1B induced trafficking of glial glutamate transporters is through the calcium/PKC signaling pathway, and the dynamin-dependent endocytosis, which is dependent on the integrity of actin filaments. The signaling pathway regulating glial glutamate transporters revealed in this study provides novel targets to attenuate aberrant activation of glutamate receptors in the spinal dorsal horn, which could ultimately help the development of analgesics.

Introduction

Interactions between neurons and glial cells are crucial mechanisms underlying synaptic plasticity in the spinal dorsal horn in pathological pain conditions (Ren and Dubner, 2010, Chen et al., 2012, Kanda et al., 2013, Tsuda et al., 2013, Grace et al., 2014). Excessive activation of glutamate receptors in spinal dorsal horn neurons is a key mechanism leading to abnormal neuronal activation in the pain signaling system (Moore et al., 2000, Salter,

Correspondence should be addressed to: Han-Rong Weng, M.D., Ph.D., Department of Pharmaceutical and Biomedical Sciences, The University of Georgia College of Pharmacy, 240 West Green Street, Athens, Georgia 30602, USA, hrweng@uga.edu; Phone: 706-542-8950.

The authors declare that there are no conflicts of interest.